Phoenix Journal #138



By Gyeorgos Ceres Hatonn

Table Of Contents

CHAPTER 1	1
LETTER OF THANKS FROM MARY SNELL & RICHARD'S LAST WORDS	1
THE SEEKERS April 22, 1995	1
CHAPTER 2	
HIGH COST OF SPEAKING TRUTH	3
HIGH NOON AT THE CLINTON CORRAL	3
NICHOLS BLOWS WHISTLE ON ARKANSAS by Rick Martin 4/20/95	3
CHAPTER 3	
OKLAHOMA CITY INTELLIGENCE REPORT EXPOSES MEDIA LIES	22
INTELLIGENCE SUMMARY OKLAHOMA CRISIS APRIL 22, 1995	22
CONCLUSION	25
CHAPTER 4	27
THE PIPELINE by Michael Maholy PART XVII: SETTING THE HOOK	27
CHAPTER 5	37
THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 4/24/95	37
"PATRIOTS" TARGETED FOR BLAME IN OKLAHOMA CITY	
DESTRUCTION	
HELLO, ANTI-TERRORIST MEASURES; GOODBYE, CIVIL RIGHTS!	38
CHERNOBYL A THREAT AGAIN	
INTEL HELPS WITH VACCINATIONS	
WEATHER CONTROL	
CONFIRMATION FROM AUSTRALIA	
"CONSERVATIVE" TRENDSETTERS	
NORTH RIDES RADIOWAVES TO TALK ABOUT WHAT'S RIGHT	41
CHAPTER 6	43
RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON by Ronn Jackson 4/17-4/23/95	
CHAPTER 7	
THE O.J. SIMPSON CORNER	
CHAPTER 8	50
THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 4/30/95	
OKLAHOMA CITY: SPIN DOCTORS AT WORK	
* OKLAHOMA EXPLOSION IS CAUSING	
REASSESSMENT OF SECURITY NEEDS	50
* CLINTON ANNOUNCES MEASURES TO	
COMBAT DOMESTIC TERRORISM	50
EXPLOSIVE BACKLASH:	
IN WAKE OF OKLAHOMA BLAST, IRATE CITIZENS	
ARE DISOWNING EXTREME-RIGHT VIEWS	
ADL CRACKS DOWN ON THE INTERNET	51
ZIONISTS CAPITALIZE ON	
OKI AHOMA CITY TRAGEDY	51

IMMUNIZE OR ELSE	51
CAUGHT BETWEEN ROCK & HARD PLACE	51
VACCINE DEATHS PROMPT RIOTS	52
SUPREME COURT RULES ON VACCINATION DAMAGE SUITS	52
CLONED BABIES' FORESKINS USED	
TO GROW TISSUE FOR BURN VICTIMS	52
VOODOO IN THE COURTROOM	53
LOTTERY FEVER LOTTERY STRESS DISORDER	54
WEISENTHAL CENTER INSTIGATES	
SUSPENSION OF HOLOCAUST-HOAX	
PROGRAM FROM CABLE TV	
THE BILLARIES: CLINTON "VINDICATED" by McNamara Disclosure	54
HILLARY "AUTHORS" BOOK ON CHILDREN	55
VULTURES ENJOY PROTECTED STATUS	
(SURPRISE, SURPRISE!)	55
CHAPTER 9	
RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON by Ronn Jackson 4/24-4/30/95	. 57
TO THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT: YOU CAN KISS YOUR ASSES	
GOODBYE. WE HAVE FOUND YOUR ACHILLES HEEL!	60
RONN JACKSON'S PAROLE BOARD HEARING AT SNCC	
by Rick Martin 4/26/95	
CHAPTER 10	
OKLAHOMA, CITY BOMBING	
TELEPHONE INTERVIEW WITH DAVE HALL, 5/4/95	
TED L. GUNDERSON & ASSOCIATES	65
AN ABSTRACT DESCRIBING THE	
OPERATION OF AN ELECTRO-HYDRODYNAMIC	
GASEOUS FUEL DEVICE. (BAROMETRIC BOMB)	
AFFIDAVIT IS SELF-EXPLANATORY	
CHAPTER 11	
J'ACCUSE! by Eustace Mullins	
CHAPTER 12	
PETITION AND PLEA From Gary Wean May 5, 1995	
CHAPTER 13	
BRIEF UPDATE FROM MICHAEL MAHOLY by Michael Maholy 4/20/95	
MICHAEL MAHOLY ON CLINTONISTAS' COBRA UNIT	
CHAPTER 14	
FERVENT WAKE-UP CALL by Cathy O'Brien & Mark Phillips 4/30/95	
FACTS TRANCE-MISSION	
CHAPTER 15	
DARK SECRETS IN ANYTOWN, USA	
MULTI-GENERATIONAL RITUALABUSE MURDER	
PART I: A PATTERN OF BEHAVIOR EMERGES by Rick Martin 5/4/95	
THE KERR INVESTIGATION	
THE KERR FAMILY	71

TIMELINE	94
1991	94
1992	
1993	97
KELLY WILSON	98
HOW THE KERR CASE DEVELOPED	99
CHAPTER 16	107
ACHEY, BREAKY MOTHER EARTH! SCALLION AGAIN ON ART BELL	L SHOW
GIFTED FUTURIST SHARES PROVOCATIVE	
VISIONS & ART SHARES "DYNAMITE" FAX	107
GORDON-MICHAEL SCALLION	107
EARTH CHANGES ALERT	108
A TERRIFYING FAX TO ART BELL: CONFIRMATION OF	109
MAN-MADE EARTHQUAKES?	109
AFTER - "SHOCKS" OF THE RECENT LOS ANGELES EARTHQUAKE .	111
1/17/94#1 SOLTEC	111
CHAPTER 17	115
INTELLIGENCE REPORTS FROM SERGE MONAST	115

CHAPTER 1

LETTER OF THANKS FROM MARY SNELL & RICHARD'S LAST WORDS

THE SEEKERS April 22, 1995

April 19, 1995 9:00 P.M. Cummings Prison at Varner, Arkansas

"Well, I had a lot to say, but you have me at an inconvenience. My mind is blurred, but I'm going to say a couple of words: Governor Tucker, look over your shoulder, Justice is on the way. I wouldn't trade places with you or any of your political cronies.

"Hail HIS victory. I am at peace." —Richard Snell

To: *CONTACT* STAFF, COMMANDER HATONN (especially Rick Martin, Brent Moorhead, and Dr. Ron Carlson, who traveled to Little Rock and worked so diligently in Richard's behalf.),

Greetings. A special thanks to everyone who helped us in the fight against Governor Tucker. Your letters (as well as ours) fell on deaf ears.

Tucker was more interested in school status of my grandchildren than in the fate of their grandfather, at our meeting with him. Yes, he is a very evil man. He collects the many cartoons that depict his evil character, on a wall in the room where he gave us ten minutes of his time. To me they conveyed the very essence of his soul—EVIL.

Many thanks to those who sent funds. They were needed, as our till was drained.

Perhaps we could have spent much more on Richard's final rites, but he insisted that we "just get an old wood box," "that will be fine." We did what we could. No frills, but nice, and his remains rest high on a hill in Eastern Oklahoma, near some friends he loved (and they loved him very much). These kind people laid him to rest with a memorial service such as I had never witnessed before. A banner to his honor will hang in their meeting place so they will not forget the man who came and witnessed and left to tell others the story of the Father. Oh, how they loved him.

Many family and friends gathered in Pine Bluff, Arkansas, to wait the long agonizing hours, tending to our needs and standing between us and the "outside", forming a cushion between us and the forces of evil. (We remained in the motel room to avoid the State Police shakedown.)

Feeling all alone within their midst, the Father gave me peace and witnessed to us that Richard is finally *free* and is indeed at peace. I will miss him and there is a void that can never be filled, but I shall continue on with the Father's work and try to fill a very small corner in the space Richard created.

Many have asked if I shall continue with *The Seekers*. I am not a writer and my head is muddled at this time; I will try, sometime in the future, to publish another issue, but a date is not possible to determine now. Please be patient and understand that this fight's final 12 years has been very costly to me health-wise. I need to find a place of healing and rest for the body as well as the soul. I shall regroup and return soon.

May our Father give peace to all who gave so much and still are encouraged. The fight must go on and I shall be in the midst of it. Your continued prayers for me and the family are requested. Our oldest daughter was too ill to be with us in our final vigil for her father and is low in spirits. Special prayers for her at this time are also requested. Dorothy, our youngest daughter, came and is still here with me, with her two youngest children. Her oldest daughter with her son are also here. Richard got to hold this great-grand-child before the end. Both were pleased. Please say a special prayer for Dorothy and the girls as they prepare to travel back to California in a few days, that their journey will be safe and they will overcome their grief to continue to serve our Father.

In the Father's service, /s/Mary

CHAPTER 2

HIGH COST OF SPEAKING TRUTH

HIGH NOON AT THE CLINTON CORRAL NICHOLS BLOWS WHISTLE ON ARKANSAS by Rick Martin 4/20/95

During a trip to Little Rock, Arkansas last week to attend Richard Snell's clemency board hearing, Brent Moorhead, Business Manager for *CONTACT*, and I met *face-to-face* with Larry Nichols. Larry, as many of you readers already know, is the man who came forward to talk publicly in a videotape titled *The Clinton Chronicles*. Larry was the marketing director of the Little Rock company called the Arkansas Development Financial Authority (ADFA), key to many high-level financial dealings of questionable nature. [*I highly recommend this video, by the way, and it can be obtained by calling 800-828-2290 or by writing to Citizens for Honest Government, P. O. Box 220, Winchester, CA 92596. The cost is \$19.95, plus \$3.50 shipping.*] But, as usual, I'm getting ahead of myself.

I phoned Larry from the hotel near the Little Rock airport. He instructed Brent and me to drive a certain distance outside of Little Rock, and to then phone him from a specific restaurant. He would meet us there. Sounded a bit cloak and dagger, but considering all of the unexplained deaths in that region, understandable. We got to the restaurant only to find out there was no phone. We started to leave to make our call when a gentleman got out of a car in the parking lot and began to walk toward us. Brent said, "That's him." He identified himself, and so did we, and he apologized, saying, "I've just joined my wife for lunch, follow me." And so we drove to another location to another restaurant.

When Larry got out of his car and walked toward us carrying a black bag/briefcase, I couldn't help but notice he was walking with a very bad limp. We walked into the restaurant and took a seat in the corner—one with clear visibility in all directions. Larry seemed <u>very</u> nervous.

Larry explained to us that his wife had just been followed and she was concerned, so he needed to take care of that situation prior to meeting with us. He has never heard of *CONTACT*. He looked at us and said, "You realize, don't you, that around here I'm public enemy number one."

Within a matter of moments, two uniformed Arkansas state policemen walked into the restaurant and took a table right next to us. Within minutes, two more uniforms joined the table. "Are they watching you?" I'm embarrassed to admit asking.

"Yes, and now that you've made contact with me there will be a tail on you two until you leave the state. I'm followed everywhere."

Larry was looking in all directions, in a heightened state of alertness—on edge. I could almost smell the fear.

I had a recorder in my bag but turning it on for this initial meeting was clearly inappropriate. This session

was one of getting acquainted.

Larry asked us to write accurately about him, to help explain him in such a way that people will get him down off the patriotic pedestal they've placed him on.

We noticed a very bad scar on his left arm. I asked about it. "Oh, that's my elbow, which was replaced. They crushed my ribs on the left side, smashed my elbow—with a baseball bat when they beat the hell out of me."

Larry paused for a moment of quiet reflection, looked over to us and said, "I'd give my kingdom, if I had one, to not be me."

We covered a lot of ground, discussing primarily how business is conducted in Arkansas. It would seem that most folks end up leaving "feet first" when crossing the circle of power within Little Rock.

We spoke with Larry for several hours, and I can safely say our eyes were like raccoons when he was through—I mean to say, our eyes were not only wide open, but <u>really</u> wide open. Somewhat stunned and looking over our shoulders a few times, we shook hands and parted ways. We agreed to conduct an interview by phone at some later time. And he was right. We were followed.

Yesterday, April 19, I phoned Larry. Here's what happened.

Rick: You mentioned that you knew Governor Jim Guy Tucker. Surely, someone like Jim Guy has some very large skeletons in his closet rattling around. What are they?

Larry: ...I've got 'em. Anything that we would say today, prior to me taking action on Tucker, they'll go around and get 50,000 people to change their stories to meet our schedule. So, trust me on this one.

Jim Guy Tucker was intimately involved, intimately involved with David Hale. Jim Guy Tucker was intimately involved with Madison [S & L] and the falsifying of loan documents, etc. Jim Guy Tucker has his name, not somebody for him, he has his name in the middle of Whitewater. And if Webb Hubbell, if Chris Palmer, if Wade, Chris Wade, I think it's Robert Palmer, whatever—if those people are indicted, you can tell your audience, that Jim Guy Tucker is indicted. Because he was more intimately involved than any of those. Ok?

Rick: Are you saying that Jim Guy Tucker has received the benefit of some "creative financing" through ADFA [Arkansas Development Finance Authority]?

Larry: Yes. Jim Guy Tucker's signature also is at ADFA in that he was Williams, Tucker, Selig and they did a lot of the bond structuring at ADFA. So, here's a guy that his name, his signature, transcends Whitewater, Madison, and ADFA. He is the one person of notoriety whose name shows up more than mine—in all of the aspects.

Rick: And who specifically has been protecting him?

Larry: The system, the good-ol' boy system that protects Bill Clinton. Because when Tucker goes down, I have Patterson and Perry both [the two Arkansas state policemen who came forward to speak about Pres. Clinton's indiscretions while Governor of Arkansas] who have made statements. Roger Perry, specifically, that have Jim Guy Tucker telling one of the attorneys on his cellular phone in the limo for the governor—he [Tucker] made the statement, "David Hale's got me. David Hale's got Hubbell. David Hale's got Clinton. And I got all of you." Threatening people to back off Hale. Because he said, in some expletive, "If I go down, you're all going down." So, as long as he is in a position to say, "If I go, you're going," then everyone involved in this thing has a vested interest to protect him. I'm paraphrasing the quote, but you can paraphrase my paraphrase.

Rick: You mentioned when we were with you that three of your assistants had been killed so far.

Larry: Three witnesses, yes.

Rick: Can you expand on that?

Larry: Well, I can. They are people that were about to talk. I think we need to, while we can, out of reverence to the family...[interrupted with an incoming call—requested we call back.]

Rick: Can we talk more about Guy Tucker?

Larry: Yes.

Rick: Is there anything else you can tell me.

clint

Larry: Not really much more than I've told because I'll get some people in trouble.

Rick: You mentioned Hale. For our readers, who is Hale?

Larry: Judge David Hale, he's the judge who is in witness protection that turned over all the stuff—Judge David Hale.

Rick: You had a lawsuit against President Clinton [in 1990] that was sealed. Did that ever get published?

Larry: People got into the lawsuit eventually, it got unsealed. All the stuff you hear today came from that lawsuit. Whitewater, all of it. It's just, nobody in the media really delved in at that time. It wasn't until after the campaign that they got into Whitewater and started doing it. But all this was there in 1990.

Rick: Is there any way to get a copy of that lawsuit?

Larry: I don't have a copy—it's several hundred pages and is down at the Federal Court Build-

ing in Little Rock.

Rick: It's now accessible? Larry: Yes, it's all there.

Rick: Do you feel you have recovered from what the Clinton media spin-doctors have done?

Larry: No, not at all. I'll never recover. If they came up today, in the main stream media and, finally, printed everything—if they finally said and they took all of the documents and put it out, guys like me and you nobody will ever know of. And that's fine.

One of the reasons I've done *The Final Chapter* [*Nichols latest, and last, video*] is because I'm giving you the documents. If I'm not credible, according to the media, if I can't get into the courtroom because of the judges and I can't get before a Congressional hearing because of the members of Congress that are on the payroll—they can't say that about your audience. What have your people done not to be credible? Now they've got the evidence in their hands. [*Or soon will have.*] That's all I can do.

Rick: You also mentioned when we met that, when you were with ADFA you really didn't care about the deal making that was going on but what really frosted you was when you found out about the 100 million dollars in cocaine money that was being laundered through ADFA monthly. That's when you objected.

Larry: Right. You've got to understand. People getting campaign loans or getting personal favors and loans they didn't have to pay back, that's the misnomer that everybody's got about me. That didn't bother me. If Webb Hubbell got 3 million dollars and he didn't pay it back—why would I care? That didn't bother me. I'd still be there today. I'd be with him in the White House today.

Rick: How did Bill Clinton respond when you confronted him?

Larry: He said, "I've got to go to Japan on a trade envoy. Give me a couple weeks and when I get back, we'll make it right."

Rick: And was that the last you heard of it?

Larry: Four days later he got a plane to Japan and, just accidentally on purpose, that day the media started on me. I didn't talk to him again—I don't know. I talked to him periodically, we would get in shouting matches through '89. And then, I didn't really talk to him again, one-on-one, until the campaign of 1992 when he was running for President and I had to go to the Governor's mansion. He and I got in a knockdown, drag-out.

Rick: Are you living in fear now?

Larry: Well, you'd be the best one to write about that. I mean, it ain't good, being me.

Rick: Well, I perceived you were. I just don't want to misrepresent the situation. You're obviously fearful for your family, for one thing. You're married. Do you have children?

Larry: Yes, a little girl 14.

Rick: Well that doesn't make things any easier.

Larry: You're damn right it doesn't. You can't leave town. That's why people get mad, like this week, me not coming out there. I'm not leaving my family.

Rick: You mentioned also that you wouldn't leave Arkansas because you've done nothing wrong. Living in another state would be healthier, wouldn't it?

Larry: Oh yes, shoot. If I came out to California, there are conservative people out there that are my friends. I could have a good job and live a hero's life. But what kind of example would I be setting for my daughter? They're not gonna run me out of this state. They can bury me here, but they ain't running me out of it.

Rick: Well, I do understand that.

Larry: It's home. When you let them take your home from you then you've let them have everything. You know, it's one thing for them to take my money. It's one thing for them to take our home. It's one thing for them to take our good name. I mean, that's the price I've paid. That's just the little one.

Rick: They've taken your home? How did they do that?

Larry: Well, when you can't work in the state of Arkansas and you can't pay your bills, you lose your house. I couldn't work. I couldn't get a job picking up Coke bottles.

Rick: I noticed physically it has taken it's toll also. Can you explain that?

Larry: Yeah, it's been a little kinky.

Rick: You were beaten up, right?

Larry: Three or four times.

Rick: When was the most recent?

Larry: Six, eight months ago.

Rick: Do you know these people?

Larry: I didn't know them. They didn't introduce themselves. Maybe, and this is where you have to be careful—maybe I'm just the kind of guy who gets mugged a lot. I mean, that's all we can prove: that I get the shit beat out of me every once in a while.

Rick: Has anything ever been said to you while that is happening, like "back off of so-and-so"?

Larry: No. One thing that was said when daddy was in the hospital and I got my ribs broken at the hospital—a black guy came up and said, "Your name's Nichols?" And I said, "Yeah." And about that time two of them started beating on me a little bit.

When I talked to the police they said, "You just got mugged—you need to be careful."

And I said, "Do you normally have muggers call you by your name?"

And that was when the infamous line was, "Hey, if my name was Nichols, I'd watch my back."

Rick: Has there been anything recently?

Larry: My elbow. Six months ago. But again, what can we say in your magazine, to be honest? Maybe I'm just an unlucky guy who gets mugged a lot.

Rick: Let's talk about Wooten Epes [former President of ADFA]. Is he still with ADFA?

Larry: No. When I blew the cover, three months later they got rid of him. He now works for Stevens.

Rick: Stevens?

Larry: Stevens Investment.

Rick: And that's there in Arkansas?

Larry: Yes. And that's the guy that's behind Bill Clinton. Stevens Investment, largest stock-market firm outside of Wall Street in the world.

Rick: How about Bill Duncan? Is he still alive and well?

Larry: Yes, Bill is. Bill seemed to be very excited in that Terry Reed's case is, you know, they're taking discovery to place things under oath.

Rick: Where is Terry Reed now, by the way?

Larry: At his home, in Kansas.

Rick: Did you know Terry?

Larry: Not during that time. I met Terry afterwards. After all this came out, he and I kind of met. We were both, probably, the most talked about people in the country.

Rick: I would imagine you and he would have quite a bit to talk about.

Larry: We, purposely, in the beginning—Terry and I—we purposely didn't let our stories cross. Because, at that time, we didn't think it would serve us for Clinton to put us all in one pile. Now, because of his court case and his discovery ring out July 31, he and I are together. I mean, we've got to get his discovery—I'll

get Clinton—I'll get ADFA. That'll all come. And the same players that were ADFA and the money laundering at ADFA was obviously Terry's money at Mena. But I'll get them. But I can't get Mena—Terry can.

Rick: Would you care to discuss Webb Hubbell? Is he immune from any prosecution or attack from any direction?

Larry: Oh no, he'll do time. He will only do "holiday, hotel time", probably, but he will do time. It's over for him.

Rick: Can you shed some light on Winston Bryant? He seems to be completely ineffective from a prosecutorial standpoint there in Arkansas.

Larry: Well, Winston Bryant is as every judge, every sheriff, every person in the state of Arkansas. Winston Bryant sits in the seat in which you must get elected. You cannot get elected in the state of Arkansas unless you are either one of Clinton's boys or one of Stevens' boys. There is no way that any political head, right now in Arkansas, will come out against Clinton, or even both, to try to find the truth. If they do, the minute they do, their political career in this state is over.

Rick: Can you foresee a time when you could actually work side by side with Jim Guy Tucker?

Larry: No way. Jim Guy Tucker is a criminal. I'm not.

Rick: Where is Gary Johnson now?

Larry: With his parents—mentally he's still zapped. Bless his heart, they beat the hell out of him and scared him.

Rick: 1992 was a pretty rough year for you. Do you feel that the worst is behind you?

Larry: No. The worst is ahead of me. It's going to get a lot rougher. We've been playing a war of words since 1988, by my design. I mean, that's how I kept alive. Now that I've released all of the documents and everything, it's going to be a lot rougher. Because I don't have any insurance any more. My insurance was all of the stuff that I had that if anything happened to me, I'd release.

Rick: Does Terry Reed have what you have?

Larry: Some of it. That which is relative to his case.

Rick: I would think that would be very beneficial for the exchange of information.

Larry: I will say this. Terry Reed has my testimony, and knows it. When he goes to court, I will be there as the witness talking about ADFA and the money laundering there.

Rick: And where is Terry's case now?

Larry: At the Federal Court in Little Rock.

Rick: Roger Perry and Larry Patterson are obviously very brave individuals coming forward in the state of Arkansas. Do you believe they will be killed as a result of their speaking out?

Larry: Well, everybody knows about Roger Perry, right?

Rick: Yep.

Larry: He's been reassigned to undercover narcotics. Guess what part of the state? The southwest, right around Mena. Now, I'll give you two guesses. How much longer is he going to live? And he knows it. But what you gonna do? He can't quit because he doesn't have any money. Everybody here, anybody in the world, if you come out against Bill Clinton—you're gonna pay the price. And the price is gonna be either just your name destroyed or they're gonna kill you, or both. Now, while I am proof that you can fight these people and still stand up, equally I am proof of what they'll do to you if you cross them. I mean, I'm the best example—"You think Nichols is tough? Look what happened to him. Do you want that to happen to you?"

Rick: Do you know what information Ronald Rogers had to get him killed?

Larry: Yes, I was setting him up to meet with Ambrose [sp?].

Rick: Can you expand on that?

Larry: Well, Rogers knew about the drugs in and around Mena and Hot Springs. And he could tie the drugs to parties that Clinton went to. He's no longer with us. Whatever he had was under the table. I didn't have it and he didn't tell me. I knew about him and I knew what he was going to talk about, but I didn't have any of it.

If you're not very careful—millions of people across America just live and die to hear me on the radio. Talk show guys have never heard of this—people scan their radios at night to see if they can find me. And that should be a compliment and, I take it, I guess, as a compliment. But you know what scares me? People hear me and they hear this story and they treat it as entertainment. I am more fun to listen to, I'm more exciting to listen to, than *Family Ties*.

Rick: This is not entertainment. This is real life and it's serious business.

Larry: You need to explain to people. You have met me. People want heroes. I'm not a hero.

Rick: You might get some argument on that point.

Larry: Well, let me tell you what courage is. You know now that everything I've ever said, I had absolute proof of.

Rick: Sure.

Larry: If Clinton had met me in a courtroom, I'd have beat him. If he'd have met me in the Congress, I'd have beat him in Congressional hearings. If he meets me on the football field with machine-guns, I'll beat him there. It doesn't take courage to do what you know you can do. Now, let me tell you what courage is. Little scared people on these talk shows get off their butt, pick up the phone—you can hear their voices quiver. You can hear them say, "I'm scared to death. I've never done this." Just to talk to me. Just so that they can find out something. That's when I believe in the people, because if they've got that much courage to do something I wouldn't do. Would you get on a talk show and talk to me just out of the blue if you didn't know me and you weren't in the news business?

Rick: Probably not.

Larry: Would you put your name out over the airwaves where people think that there are lists that, once they've got your name the IRS will come get you? Now, whether that's true or not, whether the IRS would do it, we don't know, but there are people in their mind and their heart of hearts—that's what they believe will happen to them. And they pick up the phone and call me.

Do you want to know what courage is? I can prove it. You and Brent came into this state on a cause that, maybe it's ill advised, maybe you knew what you thought you knew or maybe whatever. But you came here. That's courage. That's what I respect. And I still haven't done anything yet that scares me. You need to see what I'll do when I'm scared to death.

Your war of words is beginning, or it's going to go on; it's going to start. You know where I'm going? I'm headed into the real war, because they've got to come and kill me now. 'Cause I done gave out all the information. You don't give out 771 million dollars worth of the mob's money, bust up—Imagine this: The mob has played this for years. They finally get their man to be the President. The mob has the country. And then this idiot Larry Nichols blows it all for them. They don't forget. They don't forget. But see, that ain't courage because if they get me, they get me. Somebody could have gotten me a long time ago. They just didn't do it. We're talking about crazy shit like the old West with gun-fights. But it's real life. You know, that ain't courage. Doin' what you know how to do. Are you afraid to write in your newspaper this week?

Rick: Nope.

Larry: You were the first time you did it, weren't you.

Rick: Yes.

Larry: You were nervous whether anybody would want to read it, weren't you.

Rick: Yes.

Larry: You're not now, are you?

Rick: No.

Larry: Does it take you courage to put your paper out?

Rick: Some days.

Larry: Get real. Does it take courage? Do you get that sweaty palm?

Rick: No.

Larry: Not courage that the subject matter may not get you heard. I'm talking about courage that you can put it out, and spell the words at least right most of the time...

Rick: No.

Larry: You don't have that knot in your stomach. Then it doesn't take courage to put your paper out anymore, does it?

Rick: No, it doesn't.

Larry: It doesn't take courage for me. Can I prove Vince Foster didn't die in Ft. Marcy Park? Well, of course, I could a week after he died. Did it take courage for me to come out a year ago and say that the pictures they put out of Vince Foster were fakes because there were leaves on the ground? Did that take courage? Not when you had the Secret Service Memorandum saying they found him in his car. Did it take courage for me to stand up and say, "Folks, they're lying to you—he didn't have a speck of dust on his shoes. He walked 250 yards in the dirt trail and didn't get a speck of dust on his shoes." God, you're saying that? Of course. You know how I knew I could say it? Did it take courage? No. I had the document where they found him in his car. If he was out on the ground, how do I know he got there? Because if he was in the car—according to their official documents, not mine—if he was dead in his car, he didn't walk 250 yards. Somebody carried him. When they carry you across a dirt trail, will you get dust on your shoes? No. I don't take courage. I'm good; I know what I'm doing.

Now, does that mean we'll win? No. Does that mean you need to make a fatal mistake of making people believe I am Rambo or that I am perfect or that I will win? Better not, better not. There's no guarantee that I'll win. The only way I win now is if you do. Now that you've got my documents, or will have the rest of them, I don't win unless you do. You don't win unless your readers do. Nothing happens until your readers get up off their chairs and do something. I doesn't have to be a lot. They just need to do whatever it is. If it's a butcher, let him do butcher stuff. If it's a baker, let him bake stuff. If it's a candlestick maker, he needs to make candlesticks but he needs to make them—he needs to do what he's good at to help us. That's the way I look at it. But then, what do I know?

Rick: A few days ago I was talking with a former intelligence person about you and some of the information, just briefly, and he made an interesting comment to me that you do not really talk about George Bush. Is there a reason that you don't?

Larry: Yes, there is. My feud is with Bill Clinton. If I promised George Bush that he and I would meet at High Noon, if I promised Ronald Reagan and saw him commit a crime, that he and I would meet at High Noon, I'd talk about them. I'm comin' to do what I came to do. I don't not talk about George Bush because he's a Republican. You've heard me. I can give Republicans hell. But I can't prove that George

Bush knew about Mena. That's Terry Reed's job.

Rick: Ok.

Larry: I need to talk to you about those things that I can prove beyond any shadow of any doubt. And anything that I might suspect, or anything that I might think, or anything that I can't prove myself—you ain't gonna make me talk about it. Because, you know what? If you make me talk about one thing that I couldn't prove, and I probably knew it but I just couldn't prove it, if one time one thing that I say doesn't turn out, then I'm totally discredited.

Obviously I know the pilots for the CIA. Obviously I know all the players that were at Mena. But you have to understand. In a CIA operation, Terry Reed will tell you this. He finally agreed with me. You know, the CIA is not a public information operation. So, you're standing around with people within three yards of you. You know what your world sees. You know what they tell you. Does that mean somebody told you the truth? No. Who you gonna go to, who you gonna call? Somebody gives you an order, who you gonna call? Can I call and get this verified? If you're standing in the jungle scared up to your butt with people trying to kill you, you don't spend a whole lot of time checking the guy next to you's credentials.

Rick: I'm sure that's true. Is there anything that you've come across in the last month or two of research that may not be public knowledge that you'd like to share with our readers?

Larry: I don't think there's a chronology—no, Chris Rudy did a piece on it. Chris Rudy, at *The Pitts-burgh Tribune*. He's an independent writer. Chris Rudy did a study of the autopsy report. Now, nobody has put this out, I mean, he did but how many people read his stuff. And he's the leading investigator on Vince Foster—he's the guy who's been on it since day-one. Rudy's got the autopsy report, this is just information. Foster ate at 12:00, lunch at his desk, had a hamburger and french fries. Now, according to a medical examiner—not Larry or Chris or you—according to medical examiners, if you eat french fries and meat, within three hours it will have transformed from your stomach to wherever it goes.

Now, he ate at noon, he left at 1:00. We know that. They don't find him until 6:00. When they do the autopsy, guess what they find in his stomach? Meat and potatoes, whole meat and potatoes. Now, you know what that means? Either he died before 3:00, according to the Laws of Nature, or he was so happy about going to Ft. Marcy, on his way he stopped and got a burger and fries. It was 92 degrees, or 96, I forget, that day. Sun bright, hot as hell, right? Agreed?

Rick: Yes.

Larry: They found him laying on a berm, right there in open light. CW and Gonzalez both said that when they first came up on the body they didn't think—they thought he was just drunk, passed-out. Have you seen a body that's laid out in the sun since 3:00 for three hours?

Rick: No, I haven't but I would imagine you would know.

Larry: I mean, that sucker gets ripe. Why is nobody talking about that? That's proof yourself. And that isn't even the Secret Service document. Vince Foster died at 3:00. He didn't die in that park for several

reasons. Number one, he didn't have dust on his shoes. Number two, because they found him in his car. But even bigger still, bigger still absolute, more absolute still than that—if he had food in his belly, you're stretching yourself. Your saying he stopped off at about 3:00, on his way to the park to kill himself, and got himself another burger and fries.

And other thing that this report doesn't account for. Ask me if I think he shot himself in his car at Ft. Marcy Park.

Rick: Do you?

Larry: Nope. I know he didn't. Now, if you get in your car and you shot yourself in the mouth and the bullet leaves your head in the back. Right? You've seen the reports where the police found the car and checked the brief case, checked for his I.D. I've got reporters who have seen the car the next day. How do you shoot yourself in the mouth, the bullet leave the back of your head, and not put a hole in the car and blood in the car?

Rick: Quite a trick.

Larry: Damn impressive. Why have I got to do it? Why have you got to do it? That stuff's laying right there in Washington. That's in the Senate "death of Vince Foster" file. That's in the Fiske file. Why have you and I got to talk about it. Why doesn't somebody else talk about that? There's something awfully, awfully wrong. And I'll keep fighting them every day, just like I've been doing.

Clinton and I, I promise you, I promised him—will meet at High Noon. And one of us is going to get out of town because one of us has been lying.

There are only two ways this deal ends with me. Either Clinton meets me at High Noon or they kill me. There's no other option. And I ain't afraid of dying. And I ain't afraid of them because I'm not sure they're good enough to kill me. So we better meet at High Noon. We're gonna have, I promise you, a High Noon. I promise you that. And you know me well enough now that I don't stutter.

Rick: Earlier you were talking about the mob owning the country with Clinton. Can you expand on that so it makes sense?

Larry: Yes. Bill Clinton, if you look at his *circle-of-power*, it goes back long before Bill Clinton. In Arkansas—where everybody had the Gotti Family in Chicago, Capone in where-ever—in Arkansas since the Civil War it was the ol'KKK. Then they formed up a thing called the Dixie Mafia. The FBI can tell you about the Dixie Mafia. They will tell you there is no organization in America, no crime, call the FBI, that will be your quote, they will tell you it is the meanest, the most unpredictable, dangerous organized crime syndicate in the world.

The way the Dixie Mafia works, they come in and they get control of the judges. They get control of the sheriffs. They get control of the banks. Usually they start in rural communities and get the smaller ones. Eventually they grow and the reason they're so dangerous, and they're so unpredictable is because—once

they get control, like they have of Arkansas—they can kill you. What are you going to do about it? The police have to investigate your death, right? But if they own the sheriff and the sheriff can't get elected because he's got to have money, and he can't get money unless it's from Stevens. And if he don't get money, he don't get elected, so he better kiss Stevens' ass. Stevens picks up the phone, or any of his people, and says, "Hey, they got Nichols, they just found him dead. Now sit on that one."

Rick: Who, again, is Stevens?

Larry: Jackson T. Stevens, Don Tyson, Dan Lasater—these people are leaders, functionaries of the Dixie Mafia. They are the King-pins.

Rick: Ok, thank you, good.

Larry: Now, what I got scared about—so that there is <u>no</u> confusion with you—I started out with a vendetta against Bill Clinton. This was nothing more than me being mad at Bill Clinton and telling him I'd do something to him, and proving it. I ain't no patriot.

But then, one day, when he got elected to the Presidency, I envisioned the Dixie Mafia taking their strong-arm, killing tactics to Washington. And if I had any doubt, when they fired every federal prosecutor, that's what they do. When they fired the director of the FBI. When Vince Foster dies, everybody told me, all these deaths—that's crazy. When they get to Washington, they can't do crap like that. Am I lying, did they kill Vince Foster right in front of us?

Rick: Yep.

Larry: Am I lying, can they prove that he killed himself?

Rick: Nope.

Larry: Can we prove that he didn't die in that park, heir to a conspiracy to obstruct justice because somebody had to have moved him? Yes. We can prove all of that, can't we?

Rick: Yes.

Larry: That's pretty damn graphic, isn't it? These people can do <u>anything</u>, because who's gonna tell? So then, they learned in Arkansas, not only do they have the judges, not only do they have the police, not only do they have the government—they can go out and they have to take over the media. That ain't hard to do because if you're Stevens and you represent Wal-Mart and every bank in the state, hey, you control the media through advertising.

Rick: That was my next question. Can you give any information about the *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette*?

Larry: The *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette* has been a public relations organ for Bill Clinton since 1976.

Brent: That article they wrote on Clinton, Tucker, and all of the cronies, the Madison stuff—that was all

damage control, wasn't it?

Larry: Damage control. You talk to people up there at the *Democrat-Gazette*. Mention my name. They laugh, say I'm a radical nut. Nothing I say is true. Now, think about that. 36 scandals of major variety against Clinton, 32 of them from me. Everything I said in a 1990 lawsuit, I put it in writing, I put it in the court case, it's there in black and white. Every piece that I said back then has turned out to be true. Every article that they wrote at the paper saying that I couldn't be knowing that, that I'm a scum-bag, turned out to be a lie. When do fair media people go into equity? How many things have I got to be right on until you say, hey, the guy was right about that, better listen to him about this.

Rick: That's why we're talking.

Larry: There is, in the Dixie Mafia scheme, that's what I did for Clinton. Build relationships and screw the media.

Rick: Is there anything else you can say about the Dixie Mafia?

Larry: Since they have such absolute power, they become the most dangerous organization because they can do anything. And if you will look—you know who was involved with ADFA in buying Corral Reinsurance—insurance is nothing but money laundering. It's a Barbados firm, reinsurance firm in Barbados, corporation that ADFA bought stock in, in 1987. In 1987 the Arkansas Development—I've got the confidential memo for it—the Arkansas Development Finance Authority buys 84 shares in this corporation. They don't make a bond loan. They're not creating jobs in Arkansas. They buy cash stock. Guess how much money they had to put up with the Sanwa Bank to buy it? Nothing. Guess what they had to secure the loan with, a 5-million-40-thousand-dollar loan—guess what they had to secure the loan with? Nothing, because guess what Corral Reinsurance did. Corral Reinsurance put a CD, alright, in the offering memorandum they are trying to form Corral Reinsurance. Right? They're going to form Corral Reinsurance and fund it, with, let's say, 60 million dollars. So, Corral Reinsurance takes 60-million dollars, goes to the Sanwa Bank and buys a 60-million dollar CD. That CD is used as collateral against the loan that ADFA and others made to borrow the money to buy the stock. Now, why would you capitalize your company with 60 millions, if you had 60 million dollars to do it. It's in the loan documents—they can have no recourse against ADFA, nothing. Do you know who put the deal together? Goldman Sachs. Guess who did it for Goldman Sachs? What's his name, Rubin, Treasury. Goldman Sachs is on the documents.

Now, here is a guy that set a deal in Arkansas that Bill Clinton signed-off on, getting Arkansas to buy stock in a corporation that admittedly, by everybody under the sun from BCCI investigators to all of them, was nothing more than an elaborate way to roll money around to launder money. The last two weeks of December 1987, they took in 487 million dollars of cash in two weeks at Corral Reinsurance. Guess what? They didn't buy anything. They didn't sell anything. Now, what do you do to get 487 million dollars? You know how you get a dividend from Corral Reinsurance? Like, at the end of a year you made a hundred dollars if you're a stockholder—the checks had to go from Barclay's Bank in Barbados to Commonwealth Bank in Australia, Commonwealth Bank will ship it to Sanwa Bank in Chicago, and Sanwa Bank will send it to CitiCorp and you get your check from CitiCorp.

Rick: Pretty slick.

Larry: Real slick. I've got the documents.

Brent: Who do you know with National O Lines?

Larry: It's been years. But, National O Line, back when I was a young buck running around here, that was just—back in those days they didn't even hide it. I mean, who's going to do anything? Casey Laman [sp?], Mayor of North Little Rock, head of the Dixie Mafia. I mean, everybody knew the mayor was head of the Dixie Mafia. Why hide it? Who was going to do anything to him? I worked with him. I knew what he was. But you know, back then they weren't heavy into drugs. I didn't do that. You're not talking about a state. When Bill Clinton came on board, they started doing things under-cover because they were grooming this kid for the big one. But I've got him. When you get this whole packet of stuff, I HAVE HIM. And it's up to the mob. Do they want to lose everything they have to prop Clinton up. They've already lost. It's going to be over soon enough. Clinton, even if he gets reelected, it will stay out there until it is solved. I've seen to that with the documents. They can't even kill me now, I mean they can kill me and they will, but they can't get you, yet. And if they get you, then you have several thousand readers that they can't get. And your readers are going to have my documents. They're going to be material witnesses. They can't kill everybody—it is not an economically sound policy for the mob. If you kill everybody, you lose your business. You've got to have people out there that are your, customers, so to speak. It's over.

Now, I would hope to heaven that the mob knows my resolve. And believe me, I looked Jack Stevens in the face and told him and—assuming he is the mob, which I assume—I looked in his face and spit in it. He knows my resolve. You would think that they would at least, if I'm to have this nation free for my daughter, you would think they would at least, at least, cash in their losses and get the hell out of it now. And I say that then you see the campaign reports for Bob Dole last week. You need to get a copy of it. Campaign co-chair, Jackson T. Stevens—the son-of-a-bitches are everywhere.

But, all I can do, your deal, the jig is up with Bill and Hillary Clinton. Now, if you want to put Bob Dole in there and he's a snake and you just changed the sheep's clothing and the people buy it, fine. I want B ill Clinton is applauding right now because of Oklahoma. Do you know what this means? Do you know what I'd be telling Bill Clinton? Son, I'm gonna back you in another poker game—because this is going to tie-up the news media for six months. They won't even write about you [Clinton].

Let me tell you what's scary. The FBI is there right now and they're gonna solve this. This is the same FBI that we know lied to us about Vince Foster. How do we know that what the FBI tells us about this bomb is true? Isn't that something?

A couple FBI guys called me from Oklahoma and said, "We've got 'em. Can you help us nail the Branch Davidians?"

I said, "Guys, I don't know who blew that thing up. I don't know anything about it."

They wanted me to come over there and evaluate the scene. But, I can tell you sitting here in my easy chair. I know who didn't do it. I know how those things go and that one didn't go that way. And it's amazing to

me that people will call me as an expert, and every time somebody gets killed—to figure out how they did it or if somebody gets bombed—as an expert, so I can tell them who did it. Yet, I ain't credible.

You know Roger Perry and Larry Patterson. Call the State Police Headquarters and get a copy of their file. Go through everybody that they've ever arrested. Roger Perry and Larry Patterson are in jobs right now, arresting people and putting them in jail. Have you seen one attorney call up and say, "Get 'em out of jail?" Those cops aren't credible? Does the State Police who says they're not credible think they're not credible? If you're not credible do you put a police officer that's not credible in the field, making arrests on people to put them in jail? No. You had a press conference last night. Bill Clinton says we must downsize and increase jobs. I'm sitting in my chair and I'm waiting. Bill Clinton says we must downsize industry and we're going to create jobs. Guys, I'm not a mental giant. You know that. But if you downsize, how do you increase jobs?

Did you see <u>one</u> reporter stand up and say, "Excuse me, Mr. President, do you realize how stupid that shit is you just said?"

Rick: I don't think they'll let those reporters in that room.

Brent: I guarantee you, *CONTACT* wouldn't be able to get into one of his press conferences at the White House.

Larry: No—because I taught him back in the early '80s how to control a press conference. And it's better to have a hostile reporter bitch and whine because he didn't get in than to come in there and hit you with a cold-turkey question that nails you.

Rick: That's right.

Brent: We would, too.

Larry: Then, what about that old woman who stood up and said, "What about all of these records being taken out, and being shipped out?"

Did you hear Clinton say, "Well, I'm looking into that."

Do you know what those records are? Did anybody ask? Terry Reed is in discovery on Mena. Bill Clinton is shipping out all of the damn CIA records on Mena so they can't be subpoenaed. But did anybody in that room bother to ask that? Why would anybody be taking records out of the CIA and sending them to retired agents? I mean, come-on guys. Stop looking up. When you're in the jungle with Larry Nichols, if you see a roll of toilet paper in a tree, where had you better be looking? You better look at your feet. Toilet paper don't grow on trees. [Laughter...] It's there to make you look up. Bill Clinton has the media looking up and the whole time they're taking your freedoms away. The whole time, he's taking your guns away. The whole time, he's tricking you. The whole time, the Dixie Mafia is taking your country. And when these guys get it—you think Hitler was a son-of-a-bitch—look out!

Do you think Bill Clinton is concerned about the election in 1996? Do you really believe he is? What is Bill

Clinton's rating right now with the American people. And this is after they found out he is a philanderer, found out he is a womanizer, found out he was a sick son-of-a-bitch who drops his trousers in front of innocent women. Found out he lies about everything he ever says. Hasn't done anything he's told anybody he would do. How many people still support him? 43 percent, right? That 43 percent, if you took a picture of Bill Clinton in a compromising position, do you know that the 43 percent wouldn't care because half of them hate anything that has to do with concern.

Rick: And the other half would say there were extenuating circumstances.

Larry: Well, the other half are on the doles of the welfare. So, Bill Clinton, right now, with all of this adversity, all of this stuff out about him—he's being investigated. Every one of his cabinet is going to jail— I mean this guy is going through and he's got 43 percent. Do you know what Bill Clinton is doing right now? Is he running a campaign? No, he hustling. He's getting a third party in there. Takes 34 to win and he has 43. I'm telling you, in the world of academia, you better hear Larry Nichols. You better print it. You better print it louder than you print anything in your life. I'm setting here—you know me now—I'm good. I know how to do this stuff. Nobody has come further than I have with nothing. You have to admit, a lot of people know my name for me to have been a nobody and a scum-bag. You better believe me. I'm good at marketing. You better be sweating blood. Bill Clinton is the President in 1996—academically, you can't beat him. Collin Powell could run today, you cannot beat Bill Clinton. Collin Powell, did you notice, isn't this kind of odd. Oh, let's just say, four hours before the press conference, Casey resigns from the race? Did that bother you a little bit? This Governor Casey that was running Clinton in the primary, four hours before the press conference he resigns from the race.

Rick: Interesting timing.

Larry: Then they just accidentally did that on the day that they had the press conference. Do you remember the day you all were here, if you doubt me, I told you that deal with McNamara coming out and watch out, you'd be seeing where it vindicates Clinton?

Rick/Brent: Yes.

Larry: What did Clinton say? Now he's vindicated.

Brent: That's exactly right.

Larry: Am I good or what? That was just out of left field that I told you exactly. Now, do you think that Bob McNamara came out this year to clear the air about his stuff in Vietnam. He got paid money, boys.

Brent: Damage control.

Larry: He comes and says, "I was wrong in Vietnam." That it was wrong. Then Clinton can say, "Hey, I'm a folk hero because I was fighting the revolution." I know 'em.

Now, one thing that is exciting. I always tend to underestimate the American people. They ain't buying it. They're not forgiving McNamara. Consequently, they're not going by Clinton's way out. That one blew up. But, there was one of their shots that they fired. If you don't think that they've got the power to pull some tricks to win the election in '96, look at the McNamara trick. That's slick!

Rick: Very slick. I don't believe it, but it's slick.

Brent: Well, the voting is rigged anyway. They've got that done.

Larry: I used to do that here. I would just shift the little computer tape deals to where, we would just line them up in a row and then accidentally, when you pressed a candidate it shifted all of the candidates to the next row. In Arkansas, my wife, my wife— her boss talked to her—she goes to vote at Hendricks College, in the college, not some slum area. And he comes back to the office and tells my wife, "Hey, there's people going in and voting four or five times."

When I was with Clinton, you know what I would do? I would haul blacks; two shirts for each and a box of Kentucky fried chicken. I would take them to a low-rent district. They go in. They'd have a card with their name on it and tell them how they were to pull the switches. They'd walk in, they'd be Larry Nichols this time. They come back out, we put them on the bus—a school bus, by the way, that we borrowed from the school. We'd change their shirt, they'd go back in and they'd vote and be John Doe this time. I mean, when Clinton got motor-voter passed, he academically won 1996.

Let me ask you this: If you go downtown to Harlem or the slums of Detroit, and I'm not trying for this to sound racist and that's what it sounds like. But when you are down there with bums and indigents, when they come in to vote, do you know them? Do you look up and even see who they are? Why do you think they can go around, turn right around and come back in and vote again? Why do you think now, for anybody to have a welfare card or a driver's license, or if they want wine, they've got to be a registered voter. He just gained a million new voters that ain't never gonna vote.

I used to go through the obituaries. I used to go vote for people who had just freshly died. You're talking to the man who put money in...how did I know about Bill Clinton's campaign records? You're talking to the guy that would sit there. We <u>had</u> money. We had hundreds of thousands of dollars. What you don't have is a legal way to put it into the campaign. I'm the guy that started two programs for it. Number one, go through the obituaries at night and make campaign contributions for the dead people. And every person who died last night, who was in the obituaries this morning, he made a contribution. You can go back and look at the obituaries and the campaign financial records if you want to. It's there. Those people die and they make campaign contributions, maximum, the day before they die. Didn't even hide it. It isn't hard. You can go look it up.

And then, the best trick I ever invented, nursing homes. I would go to nursing home directors. Now, it's not hard to get nursing home directors to do what you say because when you control the government, you control the people that investigate the nursing homes. "You want to keep your license? Shut the hell up." You send a runner into a nursing home. You go around with the nurse or director to all these old people and tell them, "Folks, we're with the government and we've got to get this thing signed for you to continue to get your medicine on medicaid." What they just signed was their absentee ballot.

What do you think about that? Isn't that neat? Aren't you proud of me? Print it! I'm talking about stuff that I've done. That's scum stuff, but it is slick.

I <u>know</u> Bill Clinton. Either you help me get High Noon, or in 1996, the next day after election day 1996, this world will turn into Arkansas. Get me High Noon.

CHAPTER 3

OKLAHOMA CITY INTELLIGENCE REPORT EXPOSES MEDIA LIES

Editor's note: The following document was faxed to the CONTACT offices just as we were going to press. This is authored by James P. Wickstrom, a "fed-up American" who is obviously well-connected with the "amateur" grass-roots intelligence-gathering network that has come into being because of our controlled regular media. Like the inconvenient truth that leaks out through callers-in to talk shows, this is the kind of intelligence effort which is so well run by the state militias—and thus so annoying to the fable masters—that the feds have lately targeted both leak sources for their (favorite phrase) "subversive" activities. This interesting document summarizes a number of the major flaws in the official version of the Oklahoma City explosion(s) event. Commander Hatonn has indicated—and this has now been confirmed—that there were indeed blasts to the building FROM ABOVE!

INTELLIGENCE SUMMARY

OKLAHOMA CRISIS APRIL 22, 1995

On April 19, 1995 in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, at approximately 9:02:04 and 9:02:14 two explosions ripped through a crowded Federal Building in that state's capital.

At the time of this writing the death count is in the low 60s and the wounded is in the hundreds. The death count is expected to rise with the continued rescue and clean-up operation that is in process.

This summary is to inform the reader of many unusual actions and chain-of-events that the national controlled news media, especially CNN, is failing to inform their viewers about. It is this information that must be shared at this time. The following summary is being broken down to you, so one can see not only the present damage and happenings, but also what has been hidden from the scene.

bldg

- A. At approximately 9:02:04 a massive explosion takes place either inside or outside the Federal Building in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, on Wednesday, April 19, 1995.
- B. At approximately 9:02:14 a second explosion takes place either inside or outside the Federal Building in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, on Wednesday, April 19, 1995.
- C. Both explosions were recorded on a <u>seismograph</u> located on the campus of the University in Oklahoma City, and both blasts were confirmed to be separate explosions and not echoes or feedback data.
- D. Copies of this chart that monitored <u>both blasts</u> are now in the hands of at least two different nationalist patriotic groups inside the United States.

- E. No United States agency or national news outlet has informed the masses in the United States concerning the two explosions that took place ten seconds apart.
- F. Minutes after both explosions took place, agents secured the outside security cameras from a communication company that was very close to the Federal Building and which cameras recorded all activity in front of the Federal Building. No disclosure of information has yet to be released from any agency of the federal or state governments as to what the cameras recorded.
- G. After police and other emergency agencies arrived and started to enter the Federal Building, a third bomb was discovered. A bomb squad was immediately requested. This information was covered briefly by one of the major television networks on the scene. Shortly thereafter, it was reported to the national listening audience to the effect that it was a false alarm and that there was no other bomb. One could even see the bomb squad truck on television when this took place. This scene has <u>never</u> been replayed to the television audience.
- H. Private citizens who are either aligned with or are in contact with a private organization called "Citizen's Agency For Joint Intelligence" (CAJI) were monitoring the scanner frequencies right after the explosion. What they heard and what was stated over the scanner was that the Oklahoma Police Bomb Squad found an undetonated military bomb on the scene and that the military had to send in a military E.O.O special bomb squad to disarm the bomb before any rescue attempts could continue. On Friday night, Bill Cooper, on his shortwave radio show, *Hour of the Time*, reported that the third bomb that was disarmed by military troops was three barrels of fulminated mercury. Had these three barrels of fulminated mercury exploded, the entire building would have collapsed.
- I. It was reported by federal agencies to national television that ammonium nitrate (a slow-burn explosive) was responsible for all the damage, and that only one explosion took place. Attached with this summary is a full page of information released by the American Patriot FAX Network summarizing the impossibility of a single explosion using only ammonium nitrate to do all damage to the Federal Building [*We didn't receive this page from APFN, and so, cannot reproduce it.*]
- J. Two witnesses saw a black helicopter hovering over the top of the Federal Building for some time prior to the explosions, only to fly away minutes before the explosions took place, and not to return.
- K. N.O.R.A.D. (NORAD—North American Radar Air Defense), when contacted, would not confirm or deny any helicopter over the Federal Building or that two explosions took place.
- L. It was reported directly to the Militia of Montana (M.O.M.) by a secretary employed at the Federal Building in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma that on Tuesday night, the night before the explosion, that all the "top personnel" of the A.T.F. and other federal agencies were moved out of the building. This same secretary was personally involved in the management move of federal personnel from that Federal Building.
- M. On the "farm" in Decker, Michigan, where a brother of one of the alleged suspects resided, a search warrant had already been obtained **seven days prior, or four days before the explosions took place, or before any alleged crime took place, or before there was even a suspect**. No wonder President Clinton bragged as to how efficient the federal agencies were in quickly solving the case. They knew

exactly what farm to search for the alleged source of the ammonium nitrate, and to try and tie in the Michigan Militia to the crime, but to the surprise of everyone, the brother of the alleged suspect was an organic farmer and thus, didn't use ammonium nitrate.

- N. One day prior to the explosions, the F.B.I. Office in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, issued a warning that the Federal Building in that city would be bombed. No measures were taken and the warning was ignored.
- O. The suspect with the "crew-cut haircut" was stopped around 65 miles north of Oklahoma City, Oklahoma just after the two explosions because of a faulty [or absent] tag on his car license plate. When the traffic officer saw that he was armed, the suspect was taken into custody without a gun fight and jailed.

<u>Note</u>: It seems strange that the "suspect" who had just allegedly blown up a nine-story building would allow a police officer to approach his car and allow himself to be arrested for having a weapon in his possession, and jailed until he was cleared for having the weapon in his possession.

Note: The second "suspect" (who at this time is not being considered a <u>suspect</u>) surrendered himself to a police station in the state of Kansas. This alleged "suspect" is the brother of the "farmer" of which a <u>search</u> <u>warrant</u> was issued 7 days ago to search his brother's farm and which took place on the afternoon of April 21st.

<u>Note</u>: Both "suspects" were alleged friends and had served in the U.S. Army together, and both were A.W.O.L. (Absent Without Leave).

P. As of Saturday, April 22, 1995, the "suspect" who turned himself in to the police station in Kansas is no longer viewed as "suspect" in this case, but is being held for additional information: a way for the news outlets not to be allowed to question him and perhaps find out information contrary to what the government is telling the news outlets and the masses. Now the F.B.I. says that there are two other "suspects" they are after.

<u>Note</u>: It is the belief of this writer, that both "suspects" who had their pictures all over national television were to be modern-day Harvey Oswalds. It is the belief of this writer that both of these alleged "suspects" were destined to be exterminated after the "suspect" with the "crew-cut" arrived back to his friend in Kansas.

<u>Note</u>: If "suspect number two", who had a brother who was allegedly involved with the Militia of Michigan, was not involved, where did the F.B.I. get the composite picture of him and the "tattoo on the left arm" and his name?

Q. With eliminating both suspects together and having the masses in the United States crying for their blood, the alleged "murderers" of all the children and others killed at the Federal Building would be final. The masses would be satisfied, and an almost perfect crime would have been accomplished against the masses in the United States by individuals within the federal government itself, as was the case in the murder of the late President John J. Kennedy, Bobby Kennedy, Martin Luther King, Waco, Texas, and the Randy Weaver/Harris events.

Note: Only the stopping and arrest of one of the suspects for a license plate tag violation and detainment for having a weapon on his person foiled the plan.

- R. The national controlled press are already beating their war drums against any group that is against the New World Order or the United States being part of a One World Government. Almost every alleged "right-wing" group has been accosted and thrown into the same pot. Insults and castigations have even come against these groups from the C.I.A. as "wanting to overthrow the United States Government".
- S. On the floor of Congress is the Biden/Schumer "<u>Anti-Terrorist Bill</u>" that would strip every citizen of many freedoms and would grant the federal government to round up <u>anyone or any group who "they" thought opposed them</u>. The tough talk by President Clinton has already stated the fact, in so many words, "that after the two suspects are caught, convicted and given the death penalty, then he would go after all the other groups. U.S. Attorney Janet "the baby-burner" Reno seconded what Clinton stated on national TV.

<u>Note</u>: Also on the floor of Congress is H.R. 1488, a bill to repeal the 1994 semi-auto ban. But now, a provision in H.R. 1488 <u>is going to give the state more authority and more jurisdiction</u>—all in the name of helping gun owners.

Note: Under H.R. 1488, Section 3, the BATF could go after a person like Bernie Goetz who used a gun against violent criminals. If the BATF can convince a jury that a gun owner did not act within its narrow definition of "self-defense", then the defender would get a mandatory minimum sentence of 20 years in prison!!

T. Violent, deadly and criminal act(s) by those in power was a must in order to sway the masses against those who understand and know what is transpiring in the TREASON that is being fostered upon the entire United States. This deadly and murderous act would have to be so criminal and shocking in nature, that the masses would do <u>anything</u> or give away their personal <u>freedoms</u> for it to never happen again. Everyone interviewed on CNN agreed to give up some of their alleged "freedoms" so a situation as in Oklahoma City would never happen again. The writing is on the wall.

CONCLUSION

It is the complete opinion of this writer, due to all of the abstract data and hidden information fitting together that the Federal Building that was demolished on April 19, 1995, in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, was a clandestine inner-federal government plot to create national hysteria and destruction in an attempt to further a more complete <u>POLICE STATE</u> over the masses in the United States. Thus creating a mental crisis in the minds of everyone that everyone must surrender more of their alleged freedoms in order to be safe within their society. It is also concluded by this writer and researcher, by information gathered, that three bombs were used to carry out the criminal acts against "We the people" and that only two bombs exploded.

This writer and researcher further concludes that elements of the national news media are part of this criminal cover-up of facts that are already known to have taken place as described in this intelligence summary. What has taken place in the United States has been allowed to take place by criminal elements now in positions of power inside the federal government structure, including the Central Intelligence Agency,

other sectors of the alleged federal law enforcement, and to perhaps include the Office of the United States Attorney General—due to past criminal actions and methods used against innocent citizens in the Waco slaughter. And even perhaps the White House itself, although actions of a criminal nature are usually hidden in the abstract to protect the international central bankers' drone who resides in that office at any time. The following information that you have just read is entitled by my person as per the *1st Amendment* of the *Constitution* and all other (Et Al.) rights granted and preserved by Almighty God.

The date of this Intelligence Summary is Saturday, April 22, 1995.

/s/ James P. Wickstrom "Fed-Up American"

sign paste

CHAPTER 4

THE PIPELINE by Michael Maholy

PART XVII: SETTING THE HOOK

The stage was set for a few days of the finest deep sea fishing for the mighty, elusive bluefin tuna that came to feed off of the hundreds of thousands of smaller bait fish that inhabited the warm turquoise waters of the Bahama Trench. This very deep tongue of water, which ran along the eastern ledge of the Bahamas, attracted anglers from all over the world, and is noted for its record-breaking-size fish that have been pursued since man can remember. Unfortunately, this area also attracts drug smugglers—a different type of predator, one who knows no set of rules, but chooses to make them as he goes along. These were the type of men with whom I was cruising these tropical waters in search of the monsters of the deep Gulf currents.

I was the guest of Max Mermelstein, and Rafa Salazar. These two men were directly connected to the famed Colombian drug cartels, and were responsible for overseeing that the cocaine and marijuana would safely arrive from South American ports and airstrips to the streets of the United States. They would stop at nothing to make sure the Americans got what they wanted, and that was drugs. It was a period of time when then-vice President George Bush declared a new intensive war on drugs. The same drugs on which he and his counterparts made millions upon millions of dollars to fuel their own lust of greed and power—the same man who ordered me to bring weapons down to the deprived Latin and South American countries and fly drugs back into this country.

Bush spared no expense, at the taxpayers' will, to set up a special drug task force code-named CENTAC, whose job it was to devise a plan of attack against the cartels, to pursue with vengeance, contain, and capture or seize the drug-laden loads that arrived daily from South America. Bush had the cooperation and the combined strength of the civilian and military powers to enforce the blockade. With a joint assault group formed of U.S. Customs, D.E.A., and U.S. Coast Guard recon detachments, it was becoming harder and harder to slip through the increasing web of tactile surveillance equipment that was being strategically deployed throughout the Southern Hemisphere.

mahol

It was the hope of the cartels' spokesmen, their overseers, that I could somehow be bribed or coerced into providing the secret codes that CENTAC was using to capture the drug loads. As I had told Max and Rafa, the codes were being changed on a daily basis, and that the best way to beat the U.S. Government agencies, was to devise a code of their own. This was also what they wanted me to perform but they knew all too well just who I was involved in working with. They would do their best to see to it that I was well catered to, that everything I wanted or desired would be made possible. I was offered drugs, money, women, and even property in other countries if the data, maps, codes, names, and even weapons I would supply them with suited their way of thinking. The men were shrewd; they could not be fooled in the slightest. One mistake on my part could spell death, perhaps even the death of my small family. It was

decision-making time for me, I had to think of the consequences of becoming involved with the Colombian butchers that were making media headlines daily for their vengeance bestowed upon those who dared fail them. As I said, all the key elements were being offered: my nose was packed with the poison white powder, my lungs were filled with highly potent marijuana, and my veins were flowing with rum and tequila, making for a severely doped-up mind, a mind that was also easy to corrupt.

The first afternoon we had only boated three smaller tuna, with a total combined weight of just a little over 180 lbs., making for a slow day according to the boat skipper. As much drugs and liquor as we all had consumed, it was a miracle that we even caught what fish we did. Mickey Monday, who was pilot Jimmy Cooley's ground man, had kept the drinks flowing the entire day, since pre dawn. It was now time to take the boat and crew to the safety of an isolated port on Green Turtle Cay. We dropped anchor in a remote fishing village, that was composed of several shacks, a couple of bars, and a very well kept home that sat upon the highest, driest part of the small island.

We went ashore, only to be greeted by the local Bahamian policeman who drove a land rover, supported by an automatic rifle and cooler. I remember the man's very dark complexion, and his very white teeth, that he attributed to the use of salt water as a dental aid in the brushing process. The five of us went directly to a little bar that was made of pieces of what appeared to be hurricane debris, with some corrugated tin as the roof.

It was not comparable to anything here in the states, but was a much welcomed sight due to the hot tropical sun that had already left its mark upon my albino-colored skin. The proprietor of the roach-infested, combined cafe and local watering hole welcomed Max and Rafa with open arms. The special-purpose bottle was opened, and Rafa quickly lit up one of his famous cocaine-laced joints of marijuana, and passed it to the bar keep. Stories of tuna began to surface, and the evening was being planned as well. I was getting dizzy, watching the ceiling fan go round and round as it blew hot air around my face. It was decided that Max and Rafa would throw a little party for most of the tiny fishing village later that evening. This made them look to me like they were the kings in that neck of the woods but, in fact, this was to ensure that the people of this little fishing community remained loyal to the drug lords.

Rafa quickly asked for the policeman to go and fetch his favorite whore on the island, and to get some more female companions for the entertainment of his friends for the party later. He also made the statement, that if any of us came down with the clap, a sexually transmitted disease, the officer would be plucking the meat out of the conch shells on the beach for a living. This, of course, he made joke of at the time; however, it crossed my mind that he wasn't kidding the Negro.

None of us felt any pain, as we all ventured up to the white house that seemed to look down over the entire village. Upon entering the home, I felt that I was walking into a museum. There were artifacts from every corner of the globe. I asked to whom the home belonged, and Max told me that the infamous Pablo Escobar owned it and that he used it only once in a great while, mostly on his own fishing trips to the area. It was told that the reason he built it where it stood was that the reef just offshore harbored some of the biggest lobster in the oceans, as far as warm water lobster go. Pablo was said to have just used snorkel gear to dive down to the shallow reef, and fill a big bag with the sweet meat of this Caribbean delight. He had so much pleasure doing this, he had spent over 3 million dollars in making a home here for himself, his family, and his closest friends.

The island was strategically located as well for the drug-smuggling activities that they were engaged in. On a tour of the home, I was shown a room where they planned many of the shipments. There was a radio room like that of a military post, complete with a 150-foot tower on the back of the property. They even had U.S. Naval topographic maps, the kind I was trained on to perform the logistics for the Navy. These were the official maps used today that map the channels, deep-water access ports, everything there is to know about that area of ocean. This told me that they had inside people working under their command. Soon, I, too, would succumb to the fruits of lust and greed that would be offered to me. They were setting the hook, setting it deep inside and hoping to land me.

The island party lasted well into the next morning. I remember how the sun came up with a tropical heat that is rare to the Northern states. Rafa Salazar seemed to be blown away from his all-night smoking of the cocaine. I, like the rest of the fishing party, was in no shape to ride the high seas in search of the elusive bluefin tuna. The rum and the drugs flowed as freely all night long as the music that was made from garbage cans and other cultural island instruments. When I look back, it often amazes me how the people of these tiny, far away islands can adjust to life's uncertainties with such meager provisions. The music they made sounded good, and kind of went with the terrain.

It was well into the mid-afternoon when Max came and woke me up, telling me that I should shower, shave, and fill my belly up, as a major problem has come up that had to do with us leaving unexpectedly within the hour. None of us were seaworthy, as we all had partied too much the night before; however, the cartel had major problems due to a DC-10 planeload of cocaine that had just gone into the emerald green waters off of the northern island named Normans Cay, which was owned by another of the cartels' head honchos, Carlos Ledher.

Rafa was busy making phone calls most of the time I was getting ready. There was a sense of mass confusion in the salty air, like none I had previously experienced. Max would try to keep his cool, while Rafa, on the other hand, was becoming increasingly ill-tempered, having a most violent aura about him. Our other two companions, Jimmy Cooley and Mickey Monday, were really taking this as a big blunder on the part of the pilots chosen to do the flying. They could care less, as this type of event just made them more valuable to the cartel.

Just before we boarded the boat, Rafa stopped into the tiny bar that had provided the music the night before and handed the bar keeper a fistful of one-hundred-dollar bills, thanking him and a few of the other pirates that hung out at the ramshackled little building. Rafa would make sure that when he returned to the island, his followers would remain loyal to him; it seems that money buys anything and everything. The same principle goes on in our own chain of command up on Capitol Hill. The patrons all swore their allegiance to this piece of scum, Rafa, as though he were some type of king, some god. What Rafa was famous for was instilling fear into the hearts of those who would not play his game of drug smuggling, money laundering and weapons dealing. I could see this fear in the eyes of the islanders this very day. I often lie awake at night with visions of people claiming they were the happy-go-lucky fisherman and island laborers, while that was all just a mask of fright.

The boat had be refueled, restocked with all the necessary supplies for us to make way under full cruising speed to the north, some 150 miles of deep water and choppy seas to Normans Cay. While in route to the tiny island, Rafa would again start to smoke his cocaine-laced marijuana joints. He would also phone the

head of the Bahamian police force, asking his help in securing the island with the aid of the Bahamian Navy. I asked Max just what this meant. Max told me that the cartel had paid large sums of money to buy the protection of the Bahamian Government to either look the other way or make sure none of the cartels' loads of drugs were seized. In this case, a large load of cocaine had fallen into the ocean, so Rafa requested that a Navy patrol cruiser be deployed to the area and keep away any vacationers that may have been boating in the area and, perhaps, accidently stumble onto the drugs. I thought that it was remarkable how one man could just pick up a phone and summon a naval ship at his will. Someone, somewhere, was being paid well. I thought of the egos of different men at work here. No wonder George Bush was trying to stop the flow of drugs in this area; Bush's own ego would not allow this—he wanted to be the boss. He and his other power hungry imp, Oliver North.

We did not arrive at Normans Cay until late in the afternoon. By this time Rafa was really stoned. His eyes portrayed the devil's themselves, filled with ruptured, broken blood vessels constricted by cocaine. He was also becoming more and more rude with everyone, trying to place the blame on whomever was in the immediate area. Max told me just to step to the side lines and observe.

This was just fine with me, as I did not want to become involved with something that was none of my business, nor did I want to deal with a drug-crazed Rafa. I have heard many stories of how Rafa could fly off the handle. He was said to have the personality of a king cobra.

As we came upon the southern tip of the island, it was plainly viewed by our crew that there was a DC-10 sunk in about 20 feet of water. The plane was protected by several smaller boats, and a 150-ft. gun ship, provided by the Royal Bahamian Navy. There were several island workers removing the deadly snow white powder from the wreckage. The plane itself looked seemingly undamaged, as the wreck itself occurred from its being overloaded with cocaine, therefore making it unable to lift off on such a short runway. This was a multimillion-dollar blunder, and someone was going to be held responsible for this mistake. The day was half over, but the fireworks were just about to begin.

Our boat made the swing into the sheltered little cove that harbored some sail boats, a few "cigarette" boats, and a long, expensive dock or pier. After docking, we all walked up to the island's only hotel, a small but nice looking establishment. There was quiet on the island, unlike the festive cay we had just left. There was also a dive shop with several air tanks on their stands in the shade. This caught my eye, as I love to dive, and I was thinking to myself, to hell with the cocaine—perhaps while they are quibbling among themselves, I can get some diving, or snorkeling in. After all, by this time, my fishing for the tuna looked pretty dim.

We were met by two tall, stocky men who were armed with automatic weapons, and looked very calm, cool, and collected. My first impression was that these men were also some type of professionals. I would later find out that they were professional indeed, trained by the Israeli government, and had ties to the famed MOSSAD. The two men were German mercenaries, along with perhaps fifteen others who were housed in the hotel and a few other buildings on the small island. The men took us to the lavishly built home of Carlos Ledher. This home was immaculate. It sat by itself overlooking the south end of the island. However, I did notice several other homes that seemed deserted for some reason. I would soon see just why these homes were vacant. One of the things that struck me as soon as I walked into the home, was that there were two young-looking, almost pretty-looking boys, perhaps in their early teens, walking

around the house almost nude, just clad in Brazilian bathing suits. I thought at first that these were relatives of Carlos' but, again, the day was young and still full of many new surprises. It turned out that Carlos had a tremendous liking for young boys. His sexual preference was indeed beautiful women. However, he liked to do things with young men, that you could only imagine. (I will not go into the details of their sexual encounters, only because I promised a few of the more weak-at-heart readers that I will clean up my train of speech in my story. It seems that because of the language I was using, they quit writing me, and I truly want these people to write to me again. So, again, you readers will have to read between the lines a little.)

Carlos was not at the house; he was down at the crash sight. The maid had been instructed to make us as comfortable as possible, serving us food and drink. Rafa and Max asked me if I would like to accompany them to the sight of the downed planeload of salt-soaked cocaine. I said sure, why not. So the two German paramilitary guards drove us by land rover to the crash sight. Carlos greeted us all with a big shiteating grin, shuffling Max and Rafa to the side, only after greeting me. I had met Carlos on two previous occasions, but it was not under such unique circumstances. I was looking around for my friend Barry Seal, who was supposed to be staying at the island that week for his own winter vacation. This was when I was approached by a man named Ed Ward, who was himself from Jacksonville, Florida, and who also owned a home on the island next to Carlos' home.

Ed Ward was also a smuggler and a perfected pilot, as well as a family man. Ward started in the smuggling business hauling marijuana from Jamaica, and other cays of the Bahamas. Ed was a heavy set man, very likeable, which was probably one of his downfalls. You see, the cartels prey upon these types of people.

They like to play the good neighbor, flood you with promises of enormous wealth, showing you that you can climb the ladder within the cartel, become famous, and so on. Ed Ward fell into this trap. He presented himself to me as a pawn, a man who would some years later take the fall for the cartel, and end up in prison just like me and several others. Ed did not know that I was C.I.A., or had a background in Naval Intelligence. When he asked what I did for a living, I told him my old standby, that I worked as a consultant in the offshore oil industry. He then asked me what brought me to Normans Cay, and I replied that I was also interested in drugs and the fishing in the islands, but I was a friend of Max and Rafa. He then told me that he never met Rafa, but heard things about him, most of which were about his power within the cartel and the destructive personality that he showed at times. I just listened to Ward as he babbled on, thinking in the back of my mind, that if Rafa ever heard this fat man talk like this, well, it would not be too healthy for him.

Ward went on to tell me about how he came to own the property on Normans Cay. It was a very interesting story to say the least. He then told me that he felt that he was being pressured by Carlos to sell him his dream home. I knew then and there that this was the beginning of the end for Ward and his home life on the island. Ward told me that Carlos had purchased most of the island and that Carlos and his small army of mercenaries had threatened most of the island's other property owners into selling him their homes and adjoining properties. This I saw as the first step toward gaining control of most of the island, in the name of Ledher. It is important to remember here that Carlos Ledher was noted to be a follower of Adolf Hitler. He worshipped him in the things he did, the styles of clothing Hilter wore. The company of evil men that he would keep at his side resembled a modern-day company of S.S. troops. Carlos also had venom in his bloodstream that was equal to that of Rafa's, if not more potent.

Carlos was a man who demanded respect as well. Rafa knew this. I had sensed a mutual dislike of each other, rivals so to speak. Carlos had the protection of the Medellin drug cartel, while Rafa was tied into the Cali and Bogota cartels of Colombia. These cartels feuded for years, but would come together to merge later down the line. After all, the Colombians all stuck together when the going got rough. Carlos would not be intimidated by Rafa, Max, or anyone else for that matter. Carlos had his own troops there to protect him. Unlike the other Colombian bodyguards that Rafa and Max kept at their disposal, Carlos keep mainly the German breed of man. If anyone knows anything about people who are in the mercenary business, he would know that Germans and French fighters are some of the best and most productive in the business. Carlos assembled a team of about a half-and-half mixture of these mercs. Some, if not most, of the mercenaries had seen duty in Africa during the Angola confrontations and were part of a unique fighting group of men called the Wild Geese. These men were all trained by the best commanders in the military world. Again, these men were like the Frank Adams-type of fighter. Being in it for the money made them even more dangerous. When a man turns to killing for the love of money, it makes him just that more evil. Once a man kills, he gets a taste of blood, then from that point on, killing becomes increasingly more easy each time he does it, or so I'm told. I told you all before that I have never killed a human, and I don't ever plan on killing anyone. Let that be public record right here and now for future reference. You know how these Feds like to hold little minute things against a person these days.

My conversation with Ed Ward was soon to be interrupted by the feuding between Carlos and Rafa. I guess it was over the cocaine that was lost to the sea. Like I said, someone was going to have to pay for that overloaded plane full of expensive white poison powder. At this point, it was not clear to me whose responsibility it was. Max then walked over and told me that it would probably be best if he and I went back toward the house to get settled in for the night, as it would be a night of conferences between the others, and perhaps we could do some other things. This sounded great to me. I was ready to rest a little anyway.

After Max and I walked back to the house, Jimmy Cooley and Mickey Monday started telling Max their own version of what they believed to be the problem of why the DC-10 landed in the ocean at the end of the short runway. As a veteran pilot who has made hundreds of landings and take offs with drug-laden planes of every size, shape, and form, it was clear to Jimmy that the amount of cocaine that was loaded onto the DC-10 was by far too much, therefore making it impossible to gain enough speed to complete a successful liftoff. Mickey would also agree with this scenario, since, as Jimmy's ground technician, Mickey knew all about the engineering of such loads, weights involved, and such. This, combined with the large amount of fuel required to take the plane to a remote landing strip in Louisiana, made for a mistake, plain and simple. Max encouraged the two plane jocks to keep their opinions to themselves until any friction or overtones of the ill-fated flight would die down between Rafa and Carlos.

The night was somewhat upsetting for me, as well, even though I had nothing at stake in the lost cargo. I nicely asked Max when were we to resume the planned fishing trip for the tuna. Max apologized for the inconvenience, and assured me that just as soon as Rafa calmed down a little, we would depart the island and pursue the giant fish. This, however, would take an additional two days, as calls to Colombia and to Louisiana, Miami, and even California had to be made. I would sleep on the boat that first night, as all of the para-military guards that were staying at the hotel made me a little wary of what could take place. I was in unfamiliar territory and learned to be careful in such places, especially with the type of people that inhabited the tiny cay.

The next morning was hot and balmy. I walked to the hotel for some breakfast and a look around. Max and Rafa stayed with Carlos that night, as Jimmy and Mickey stayed on the boat. The island was still asleep at 10:00 a.m., when Ed Ward came into the hotel asking me if I would like to go along with him on a snorkeling trip to the lagoon and to see if we could gather some lobster for a cookout later in the day at his home. Well, I could not refuse, as I'm much more at home in the water anyway. Ed began to give me some rules of the road, so to speak, about some of the dos and don'ts and about some of the dangers of swimming in the lagoon. It just so happened that this particular lagoon was the site of a very special breeding grounds of the hammerhead shark. The lagoon had several underground freshwater aquifers that delivered large amounts of freshwater into the salt water, combining for the perfect conditions and the right brine to raise the baby sharks, while offering them the protection they would need to survive attacks from the many other predators that roamed the area. Then there were the moray eels that lived inside the many crevices that composed the coral reef. I have done a lot of both freshwater and saltwater diving up to this point, but never under such demanding conditions as that with the sharks and all. This morning of diving proved to be a day that will always stick out in my mind, as the colors of the thousands of different fish and corals were truly spectacular. As it turned out, I had seen only six or seven of the hammerhead sharks who had seemed more interested in finding an area to drop their young, as opposed to looking for a quick dinner. Besides, Ed Ward was the larger of the two of us, and I had figured that if I was a hungry shark, I'd surely eat Ed first!

After the morning's dive, in which we gathered some twenty hefty lobster, we went back to the hotel and had a noon drink of rum and coke. I smoked some pot with Ed and did a couple lines of cocaine. Ed did not use cocaine then, but would later that night at his home. It was at this noontime break that Ed would tell me more about what was taking place on the island that otherwise probably would have gone unnoticed by me. Ed told me to look out across the lagoon to the far end and I would see a boat, probably a 40-ft. Chris Craft that looked somewhat as if it was being lived on. It was in fact being lived on by a gentleman from New Jersey who was a college professor who came to Normans Cay to study the breeding habits of the Hammerhead shark. I asked what the big deal was with the man coming here to further his knowledge of marine biology. Ed then told me that the problem was between the man and Carlos. It seemed that the man was not here for a weekly stay, but rather that he had sold everything he owned back on the mainland and came to Normans Cay to make this tiny island his home. He wanted to buy the hotel and dive shop and start a tour business. Carlos would not stand for this, as it was interfering with his drug-smuggling operations. As it was, Carlos was in the process of buying out all the property from anyone who might own the smallest of land tracts. Carlos already owned 90% of the island's property and would go to any lengths to acquire the remaining pieces. This marine biologist was also a determined man, according to Ed, and as I would soon find out later during my brief stay on Normans Cay.

It was now high noon, and the island started to come alive. People were coming out of the woodwork, it seemed. I really didn't realize that there were, in fact, that many others on the island. The strange thing about all of this was that Carlos had his men camped out at the hotel, and when tourists would come into the hotel asking about where they could find fishing charters, ice, or even food, the hotel people were very cold. They were cold toward anyone other than the mercenaries—sort of warding off all others. I began to see a pattern here that was telling me that Carlos was indeed in control of things here. Not only things, but all the people as well. This is just what money does to people—it gives them the ultimate power they desire. I've seen this first hand, I know.

Max and Rafa had come down to the hotel, along with a different, happier Carlos. I asked Max if everything had worked out pertaining to the lost cocaine. Max said that they just had to chalk it up to a bad experience, though a most costly one. Rafa would then place the blame on Barry Seal, claiming that it was Seal who had overseen the loading of the drugs at Carlos' asking. Rafa would start to knock Seal's judgment, making statements such as that Seal had become somewhat of a nuisance to the cartels. With all the other rumors circulating around about Seal's involvement with the C.I.A. and the D.E.A., the cartels were seeing him as a possible threat. This they would not condone at all. If someone, anyone, got in their way, they would be taken out at a phone call's notice.

This was when Rafa began to use his charm on me, telling me that to gain not only his trust, but the trust of the cartels, it would benefit me enormously if I would help them with the data they desired, the new codes, and such. Carlos would back up Rafa with his power words, making little statements which I really took personally. They forgot one thing, that I was working for George Bush. Bush had the might to come down hard on these people, and was just waiting for the right opportunity to close down their operations. Perhaps they did not forget this, but they may have been using their own strategy upon me to influence me into coming over to their side. As I've said earlier, I had no intentions of working for the Colombians, as they are ruthless, and deal harshly with those who would fail to produce for them. But, I was also in the intelligence business for many years. I've learned just how to lay low, kick back, take it easy and listen to all that goes on. I'm quite good at observing things, little things that may not seem important at the time, but later on prove to be highly valuable. Of course, wherever I always went, I carried my favorite camera. One of the things that I intend to have at my defense when the time is appropriate is all the photos they never found, that I still have in my possession. It is often stated that one photo is worth a thousand words. Well, if that is true, just wait until I can get out, and get my hands on the many, many, pictures I have taken of people and places, dealing in drugs and money. Then the nation will see that what I'm telling is indeed the truth.

So I decided to give them a little taste of something they would bite on to make them feel more at ease with me. I asked them if we could go to someplace that had a computer, and maps, somewhere that we could all sit down and discuss a plan in which they could find windows in the skies above the ocean where the D.E.A. and U.S. Customs would never think of searching for them. These were the words that they desired to hear. All at once, I was treated like a king; there were no more smart-ass remarks being thrown around by Rafa. As we got up and were going to Carlos' home, poor Ed Ward was told that he was to go home, and to not bother us the remainder of the afternoon. It seemed to me that Ed wanted to be a part of all of this but, in the long run, it was better that he knew nothing.

When we got to Carlos' home, I asked to smoke more marijuana, and do some more cocaine. I figured that the best way to deal with these people was to be on their same level of thinking. Again, when in Rome, one does as the Romans do. They had no squabble with this idea. A large pile of pure cocaine was laid out for anyone who wanted any. The drugs were powerful—mind numbing as soon as they touched our nostrils. I would roll myself three joints that I planned on smoking until I got in the mood to deal with these pirates.

Carlos had computers, maps, logistics of everything there was to know about air and boat travel across the oceans. It was as though I were sitting in some classroom in the military again, only this time, I was the

instructor. I began asking them about their current routes that they were using. This brought a mixture of strange looks from both Rafa and Carlos. Then there was a silent pause, which I interrupted by stating that if I was to develop some type of code, some new plan, I must know of their current plan, to either add to, or delete from it. This was finally agreed upon and then I had to study maps. Since the Colombians are very greedy people, they would want their drugs to get into the U.S. the quickest and cheapest way. It was plain to see that you didn't have to be a rocket scientist to figure out their game plan. Keep in mind though, that back in the late 70s and early 80s, that this was a boom period for drug smugglers. Tactics were still new to our government and they did not know all there was to figure out about just how these drugs were coming into the states. This is where I had the advantage of knowing just what both the Colombians'—as well as the U.S. Customs and D.E.A.'s tactics were.

It was discovered by me—it was very clear—that they were taking the most direct routes into the states, saving on fuel, time, and anything else. The U.S. agencies were catching on fast. Bush had ordered a system of blimps that were to be anchored at various invisible funnels throughout the Gulf of Mexico, that would act as spy stations, shooting a cone of radar coverage down across the shipping channels and flight patterns that were known drug routes. Along with the AWACS planes that were newly designed, escape and eluding of the U.S. agencies was becoming very hard. I pointed out on the maps where these were located, and gave them the frequencies they were using to head off the smugglers. I had extensive training in cable monitoring and knew of the codes used. I knew the different coast guard cutters involved in the patrols, as well as several of the people who were still in the military, who could be bought to provide any additional data. I kept on going over and over items with the drug czars until they were completely satisfied that I was telling them what they needed to know. For all of this they were grateful and they started to offer me money and other things. Well, the money was always welcome, but as it was, I truly had more money than I knew what to do with. I still had a bag full of money back in the boat that I never used from the cocaine transaction back in New Orleans. So I would tell Rafa and Carlos, that this giving of the information was a gift from me to them. This they relished, to a point where I not only gained their trust, but also their respect. Colombians are giving people if they like you. I would be offered eternal visits to their homeland. By the way, I did indeed take them up on some of the things they would offer me in the future when I was in South America. That will be in future stories to come, though. I had now gained their confidence, which was a big step in my own plan to further myself. Now, not only did I have the trust of Bush and North, but also of the Colombians who controlled the rest of the drug trade. I could pick my time and place to do whatever I decided, or so I thought. Little did I know that I, too, was just another Ed Ward, a little fragment of a big gigantic puzzle. I also knew to be very careful with these men, not to play them for fools.

So, as it was, we planned out several different routes they would use in the future. My night ahead was also to be interesting. This however, will be in the next chapter of the C.I.A. Pipeline. Thank you again for reading the story, and for anticipating the next issue soon to come.

Yours very truly, /s/Michael Maholy

REMEMBER: Please include his name and inmate number on any U.S. Postal Money Orders. **Also**, each letter must have your name and return address on the envelope.

Michael Maholy

#19365-009, Dorm: B-2 LVC P.O. Box 1000 Leavenworth, Kansas 66048

CHAPTER 5

THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 4/24/95

Let's start out with an article by Jeffrey Steinberg in the April 10 issue of *THE NEW FEDERALIST*—it's especially revealing in view of the recent act of terrorism in Oklahoma City, [quoting:]

kiss.

In the midst of a pompous speech on "Britain in the World", Dr. Kissinger [Hank, to his friends], on behalf of his Windsor-Club of the Isles patrons, delivered what amounted to a declaration of war against the major nations of Asia. Coming in the midst of the biggest psychological warfare destabilization of East Asia since the end of the Second World War, Kissinger's uncensored remarks came close to constituting an admission that the British bear responsibility for the recent Tokyo nerve gas attack and the resulting destabilization of Asia. Kissinger called for Britain and allies to pursue the kind of divide-and-conquer strategy toward China, Japan, Korea, India, and Asian Russia that the original "Lord of the Isles", Prince of Wales Albert Edward (later King Edward VI), pursued against continental Europe to provoke World War I.

Immediately after the March 20 sarin gas attack in the Tokyo subway system, Lyndon LaRouche fingered the British-Club of the Isles apparatus as the only agency with both motive and capability to carry out such a brutal act of high-tech "blind terrorism".

The common feature of all of LaRouche and EIR's breakthrough exposés of international terrorism is the recognition that terrorism is **not** a "sociological phenomenon". It is run from the top down on behalf the highest levels of the international oligarchy. **Every known incident of significant international terrorism in recent decades has been run through one or more government intelligence services.** And in recent decades, **every** known instance of international terrorist irregular warfare has implicated British Intelligence, often in league with other services.

Aum Supreme Truth founder Asahara has been identified as a protégé and student of the Dalai Lama of Tibet. The Dalai Lama, long an asset of British Intelligence's Occult Bureau, is playing a role in London's efforts to destabilize China in anticipation of the death of Deng Xiao-ping...

"PATRIOTS" TARGETED FOR BLAME IN OKLAHOMA CITY DESTRUCTION

It was inevitable that the Elite—via their international intelligence networks—would create a massive incident to rally the populace to support major suppression of any person or group that could remotely be considered a "patriot"/"racist"/"hatemonger"/"white supremacist"/"right-winger"/"anti-Semite". Wasn't that the purpose of months of media maligning utilizing liberal sprinklings of such trigger words? Doesn't it become VERY clear why Commander Hatonn has stressed NO VIOLENCE and working within the system from a low-profile position? Dead or incarcerated is a less effective position from which to operate

in this mission. This report by David McHugh appeared in the April 22 issue of the (Southern California) *DAILY NEWS*, [quoting:]

DETROIT—The Michigan men alleged to be involved in the tragic bombing of an Oklahoma City federal building are reportedly part of the self-described patriot movement, a burgeoning populist revolt against gun control, taxes and the federal government.

The movement comprises a loose and often overlapping multitude of groups: tax protesters, militias, militant gun owners and so-called "sovereign citizens". There's also a minority fringe of racist hatemongers like the Aryan Nations church in Idaho.

One common thread: An extreme dislike for the federal government and, often, a highly literal reading of the *Constitution* [*Interesting phrasing!*]. Most members are peaceful, meet in public, and say they'd use force only in self-defense. But the movement also harbors a more secretive and violent fringe [*i.e.*, the intelligence "ghosts" who have infiltrated].

The most visible manifestation of the patriot movement are so-called citizen's militias, which claim they are the "well-regulated militia" of the *Constitution's Second Amendment*. [The plot sickens in this strategically choreographed Khazarian drama.]

HELLO, ANTI-TERRORIST MEASURES; GOODBYE, CIVIL RIGHTS!

The Elite always try to get maximum mileage from each staged event. In addition to the renewed attack against "patriots" (defined as "those who oppose the One World Order"), the Oklahoma City disaster has another agenda: "beefing up security", which translates as "further reducing the civil rights of U.S. civilians". This article comes from the April 21 issue of the *DAILY NEWS*, [quoting:]

The Los Angeles Police Commission agreed to expand the powers of the LAPD's anti-terrorism unit Thursday in response to the Oklahoma City bombing amid questions whether it would lead to the kind of civil rights abuses of more than a decade ago. Under the emergency powers granted the Anti-Terrorist Division unit for six months [Get your foot in the door strategy]—or until new guidelines are put into place—its officers could expand the scope of their investigations and make greater use of civilian informants.

However, LAPD Chief Willie L. Williams [Shabez-goi of the Mishpucka] refused to specify how far officers would be allowed to go, including whether officers could infiltrate civilian organizations. Commissioner Art Mattox, though, gave one example of officers' expanded powers, saying they would be allowed to use more discretion in following, investigating and identifying individuals that terrorist suspects contact.

CHERNOBYL A THREAT AGAIN

Commander Hatonn refers to this situation in the April 18, 1995 issue; from the April 8 issue of the *JOHNSON CITY PRESS*, [quoting:]

KIEV, Ukraine—The concrete sarcophagus encasing the wrecked reactor at Chernobyl is deteriorating, threatening another release of radioactivity. Ukraine, which is seeking billions of dollars in Western aid to clean up the reactor that exploded in 1986, warns that water dripping into the ruins could set off another uncontrolled reaction and spread radiation over a wide area of Europe.

But the U.N. atomic agency plays down that threat, saying the danger is limited to radioactive dust getting out and contaminating the local area around the power plant.

But the crusted, lava-like fuel also is developing cracks, and Ukrainian scientists say that increases the danger. They say rain and melting snow that drip through the sarcophagus to the warm fuel mass could cause fission of uranium atoms, causing a vapor explosion that could burst the sarcophagus.

[Boris Gorbachev, one of those responsible for monitoring the sarcophagus' safety recently wrote the following:] "There are some 11,000 cubic meters of radioactive water inside the sarcophagus. This water has seeped through the nuclear fuel and dissolved 14 kinds of radioactive elements, including dangerous cesium, strontium and uranium." Tests have shown no radioactive water has leaked out, but experts say the risk remains high. If the water was to seep out, it could enter the Dniepro River, which 30 million Ukrainians depend on for drinking water.

INTEL HELPS WITH VACCINATIONS

Here's yet another article on the subject of mass vaccinations; this one, from the March 22 issue of the *ALBUQUERQUE JOURNAL*, has an ironic twist, [quoting:]

Last month, as the number of New Mexico measles cases went from 12 to 20 in less than two weeks, worried state health officials organized a massive vaccination effort to slow the virus. As of Tuesday, the spread had been halted at 28 confirmed measles cases, most of which were in Albuquerque. One central problem remains. Too few children less than 2 years old in the state have up-to-date vaccinations. The Centers for Disease **Control** and Prevention's goal for 1996 is to have 90 percent of 2-year-olds with those vaccinations. [Sounds like the IRS's goal of 90 percent voluntary compliance!]

About 5,600 doses of measles vaccine were given in Rio Rancho, where **computer chip** maker Intel Corp. loaned employees to help in the effort. [*Yipes! This is really getting blatant!!!*]

WEATHER CONTROL CONFIRMATION FROM AUSTRALIA

This article by Lester Hanson has been excerpted from the February 14 edition of the *GOLD COAST BULLETIN* from Australia, and offers yet another source of confirmation on the topic of global weather manipulation, [quoting:]

At Bureau of Meteorology offices throughout Australia, climatologists are showing renewed interest in the pioneer work of Nikola Tesla, otherwise known as the father of weather control. Prolonged drought and abnormal weather patterns have led these scientific weather observers to re-examiner Tesla's works,

findings and conclusions.

It seems that Tesla was at least a century ahead of his time. He pioneered radar and, in 1900, demonstrated that radio waves could be bounced back from solid objects. He showed reporters how, by using only a pocket vibrator, he could generate enough resonant tremors to split the Earth in two. Pocket vibrators, which use Extremely Low Frequency (ELF) electro-magnetic pulses, are reportedly used by secret servicemen and espionage agents.

In 1975, long after Tesla's death [murder, in 1943], the Soviet Union proposed at the Geneva conference on international disarmament a ban on 19 man-made weather catastrophes. Among the 19 "man-made catastrophes" specifically banned were the triggering of landslides, the guidance of hurricanes or cyclones away from or in the direction of chosen targets, causing earthquakes, changing the direction of rivers, destroying parts of the Earth's ozone shield, wakening dormant volcanoes, melting ice caps to flood coastal lands and generating rain, hail and fog. Although labelled a crackpot, Tesla proved conclusively that weather control was practical and fully achievable.

By a process of slowly rotating the distant transmitters over the whole of the distant interference zones, high pressure and low pressure can be made to move or, more importantly, a high pressure system can be stalled over a desired target area. This technique captures cloud masses and the jet streams that flow in the stratosphere. It also leads to weather control over the target area.

This is precisely the technique Tesla discovered and which a growing number of observers believe is being used in the world today. For evidence, these observers point to such incidences as continued drought throughout Africa [a major Elite target for depopulation] during the past decade and weather upheavals in North America and Australia.

"CONSERVATIVE" TRENDSETTERS

The next excerpted articles exemplify the media's ongoing promotion of criminal perpe-traitors as bastions of morality and "conservative" role models. From the March 19 issue of the *SUNDAY OREGONIAN*, [quoting:]

bennet

Much of the intellectual fuel for the 104th Congress' social welfare reform comes from *The Tragedy of American Compassion*, a book by University of Texas Professor Marvin Olasky. The book is described by **conservative trendsetter William Bennett** [!!] as the "most important book on welfare and social policy in a decade." [Lest you forget: Former Education Secretary Bill Bennett's name came up a number of times as a Monarch Project mind-control perpe-traitor in the series of articles in recent issues of CONTACT.]

Olasky advocates returning to principles of 100 years ago, when churches and charities—not the federal government—helped the poor with a hard-nosed, warmhearted approach that defined compassion as "suffering with".

Today we are in the midst of a potentially historic restructuring of American compassion—a restructuring that assumes you will take care of the needy instead of government doing it for you. [And where was government getting the funds if not from YOU? Government can not give away ANYTHING it does not first TAKE from YOU! Since our Constitution doesn't authorize any of the welfare programs administered at the national level, this approach sounds logical, until you realize that NWO policies have created an economy in free fall, leaving more and more people in the welfare lines and fewer with any level of funds. And when you take a close look at the low-life who are jumping on this bandwagon—Bennett, "Newt", "Rush", et al—it becomes clear that this is yet another step in the destabilization of America. Note too, the ongoing classification of these slimy critters as "conservatives". Nowhere to run, nowhere to hide! They've got all the bases covered—well, almost!]

Here's another article that helps us readers acquire politically correct definitions of who's who and what's what—this time from the Dubuque, Iowa *TELEGRAPH HERALD*, March 17 issue, [quoting:]

William Bennett took off his jacket, rolled up his sleeves, bellied up to the podium and went right to work thinking about what's wrong with today's America [Bill Bennett and his ilk go right to the top of the list!]. You know Bennett [Yes, we certainly DO!]. He's a native of Brooklyn, N.Y., went to Catholic school, grew up to be a student of philosophy and a professor. Then in 1981, he went to work for President Reagan, first as the chair of the National Endowment for the Humanities and then as his secretary of education. He became "drug czar" for President Bush. Now, he's one of the country's biggest conservative voices. [They figure if they tell you often enough, you will dutifully believe it!]

Well, since we're on a roll here, let's stretch your credulity a bit further as the media presents another "voice of conservatism"—Ollie North! From the March 19 issue of the *SUNDAY OREGONIAN*, [quoting.]

NORTH RIDES RADIOWAVES TO TALK ABOUT WHAT'S RIGHT

The former Iran-Contra figure and retired Marine, who just wants to be No. 1, joins Rush Limbaugh in attacking liberals.

north

WASHINGTON—Oliver L. North is on the air, reciting teasers over rock-and-roll guitars: "It's no lie—a shred of truth from Washington—your dial is set to true North." North's politics are straightforward and his images are stark. The political system, he says is "poison ivy, and the only solution is to rip it up by the roots." [Might that be our Constitution?] His on-air style is charming, seductive and full of just-folks phrases such as "doggone it". [Shucks, doesn't that just charm the socks off you?] He has studied at the feet of the masters—the conservative spielmeister Rush Limbaugh and the convicted Watergate burglar G Gordon Liddy.

Those few callers who criticize North run the risk of being cut off and "shredded" by a sound effect. He shredded a woman from Houston who began a question about his involvement in the Iran-Contra affair... The genial former Marine lieutenant colonel made millions from books and public appearances. [Give us

a break!]

Hold on to your breakfast and we'll dip into the March 3-5 issue of USA WEEKEND for some parenting tips from another media-portrayed paragon of virtue: GEORGE W. BUSH (the younger model), [quoting:]

I don't want my daughter listening to songs that demean women or have ugly words...my father insisted on high standards of honesty, integrity and accountability. The governor [of Texas] hopes to pass those standards on to his daughters—and the rest of the people of his state. [Y'all may recall that this fatherson relationship was mentioned briefly by Cathy O'Brien in her mind-control article in the March 28th issue—how Bush relied on George Jr. to "cover his tracks when he was indulging in drugs and/or perversions"—and "family fun" like hunting human prey.]

Thank you, *CONTACT* readers! Your gifts of news articles, cartoons, and kind words of encouragement are very greatly appreciated!

CHAPTER 6

RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON

by Ronn Jackson 4/17-4/23/95

MY FELLOW AMERICANS:

4/17/95: Anyone within the patriot community can tell you that the problem with government is that the United States Government has exempted itself from the law. Our job as citizens is to stop usurpation of individual rights and bring before a Constitutional Tribunal all members of our current and past governments who have circumvented the *Constitution* in any way. If this amounts to 10 to 15% of our adult population, then so be it. Our version of the French Revolution seems to be our only alternative. However, the first step is the abolishment of the "Sovereign Immunity Doctrine". The rest of the job is academic.

In most states, there is current legislation pending, regarding the restriction of firearms in the possession of people under the age of 18. This could be a good way to help with the juvenile gangs. On the other hand, there is now documented evidence where two agencies of the United States Government are training several gangs in the Los Angeles area in the use of firearms and supplying those gangs with weapons. Government appears, on the surface, to combat crime, and underground is supplying weapons to these kids to shoot one another with. To propagate itself, government must create civil unrest to make you believe you need more government. My fellow Americans, we have some very sick people in all levels of government.

Many years ago, Henry Ford made the following statement: "It is well enough that the people of the nation do not understand our banking and monetary system, for if they did, I believe there would be a revolution before tomorrow morning." Nothing has changed with our monetary system, my fellow Americans, other than the Federal Reserve System, with the blessing of the United States Government has you and me and our children, and our children's children and our property and our wages and future earnings tied-up hopelessly in servitude and bondage. Our only hope is not the New World Order or government, it is you!

4/18/95: As this communiqué is being written we have uncovered the location where several members of the current United States Government have secret bank accounts. From the size of most of them, based on their current salaries, we have established beyond a reasonable doubt that several current members of the United States Government are stealing from you. One, who shall remain anonymous at this time, has cried "poor" in front of the American public more than once. Another one of these people of government is an announced "Republican presidential candidate". My fellow Americans, I have distributed this information to several people and I intend to let these numbers of federal employees hang themselves!

4/18/95: In a follow-up of my last communication, we now have more detailed information regarding the members of the United States Government and their supposedly hidden bank accounts. They are not trying to hide them. The accounts are 53 in number and represent the Cabinet level offices, the House, and the Senate of the United States Government. The balances range from 2.5 million to 10 million. My fellow Americans, when you sit down to dinner tonight, think about the people in this country who are hungry.

You had better start thinking about your country and most of all, think about what your government has done to our future generations.

Another large train, loaded with Soviet tanks and heavy armament is going through Canada, headed westward, for delivery in the western United States. The invoices state that those pieces were purchased by an arms dealer in Washington State. Now, my fellow Americans, let me tell you who is the real owner of those pieces and what they will be used for. The owner is the United Nations. They will be painted white with the U.N. logo on the side and they will be used in this country against you!! When will you get it through your thick, complacent heads and understand? Your government has sold you down the river!? We paid for these vehicles and armaments that will be used against us by our government!!!

Now that the emphasis will be away from tax time, the presidential candidates will start with their usual rhetoric. Most will have you believe things are difficult but not impossible and each has a potential solution. All will be very careful not to bring up the subject of Social Security or Federal Reserve, and each will have their instructions that the New World Order is not to be spoken of. Crime, welfare, and shrinking of government are subjects they will tell you you are interested in, and the choo-choo train continues on the horizon. How long do you intend to let this crap go on, my fellow Americans? Your lives and freedom are not something to play with. You are letting a few tin-horn politicians give yours away.

Government's armor is starting to crack. Two more Congressional staff members have jumped ship and the legislators who employed them know why. The reason these events are taking place is that the pressure you are putting on is taking its toll. Government needs to know your thinking and without you making contact with them, we just receive more of the same treatment. This country belongs to you and me, not government, and the decisions that affect our freedoms must be made by you and me. Government represent itself as being all powerful. They can only be if you stand back and let them be! Let your voice be heard now!!

Once again, another level of government has chosen to disregard the will of the people. Governor Tucker and his lackeys in Arkansas, decided to rule against Richard Wayne Snell, because of his connection to that Hillbilly-Socialist in the White House. My fellow Americans, too many sovereign state citizens are losing their lives to one agency of government or another. Government is your servant, not your executioner. Bill Clinton will be tried before a Constitutional Tribunal. But in the meantime, how many more people who are citizens must die at the hands of government, because of attempting to hide the evil, unlawful and unconstitutional deeds and acts of another member of government. The "good ol' boy networks" are killing you!

4/19/95: Every once in a while a shred of truth comes out of the mainstream media: a story, written by Samuel Francis of Tribune Media Services, Inc. entitled "Horror Stories From the American Gestapo". My fellow Americans, this writing is not fiction. These events happened in this country, against sovereign state citizens, and several people were killed—no arrests. No illegal drugs were found at any location. The agencies involved were a part of government, and if you are not careful, you could be next. You see, these people who were killed had no criminal record, paid their taxes, and because of unsubstantiated information, died at the hands of your employees, the United States Government. Every person who reads this paper may ignore it, but the person who wrote it will not. In 1934, because of illegal acts of your government, they were forced to, in effect, declare war against you and me. Effective at once, by notification of this letter, I hereby declare the United States Government to be my enemy and all future acts by

myself will be governed accordingly. Government, you are on notice.

The original Rothschild (Baron M.A.) said many years ago: "Give me control over a nation's currency, and I care not who makes its laws." The Rothschild family in Europe is one of the twelve families who own the Central Bank of this country and who controls the other major 14 central banks on this planet. In case you are curious, my fellow Americans, the name of our central bank (Whoops!) THEIR central bank, who serves this country is the Federal Reserve System. By and For WHAT people?

Bill Clinton was on television last night and by his own words, you could hear, my fellow Americans, just how far politics in our once great nation has deteriorated. His words had no substance and he was insincere. He knows he will be shown in history as the major reason for the downfall of the United States Government. We don't need others to think for us and especially those who feel that they have the capability to mold our future, without our consent or knowledge, when in reality the majority have been proven to be nothing but two-bit thieves. Our federal government has proven itself to be incapable of leadership and vision. Its only claim to legitimacy is its ability to spend money without first having it! The federal government is nothing without your money. The time is now to shit-can the entire federal government. We have irrefutable proof that many members of the federal government are thieves and most are not in Washington, D.C. to serve you, but to take away from you. Lawlessness is created by example. The bombings of federal facilities, such as just occurred in Oklahoma City is not condoned or sanctioned by sovereign state citizens; however, government gets back exactly what it gives. This action is being suspected as being an action by government itself, as a diversion to its illegal activities.

The tragedy that occurred in Oklahoma City was so unnecessary. The unlawful acts of our own government are the primary cause, and for your stupid president or attorney general to come before you and accept responsibility has no meaning. Government creates the situation for events like this to occur and, then, they are there all indignant and shocked and saying that they will correct <u>any situation</u>. Who do they believe we will swallow their meaningless rhetoric? Your government, in its entirety, is false and this meaningless destruction of the Federal Building in Oklahoma City was brought on and occurred as a direct result of your own government. Evidence is mounting that your own government supplied the explosives and hired the people to do this evil deed. The suspected reason is the exploitation of <u>April 19</u>. Now my fellow Americans, you will understand the meaning of Presidential Directive 12919.

Butch Reno just got off the boob-tube expounding about how she/it is going to find the perpetrators responsible for the explosion in Oklahoma City. That Hillbilly-Socialist in the White House said he was going to put the FBI, ATF, and Secret Service, amongst others, on the case in Oklahoma City to find out who is responsible for the explosion. My fellow Americans, do not be fooled by this bullshit being handed out by our federal political leaders. You and I know who the responsible party is. It is the United States Government!

I ask that you grieve for our fellow citizens who died this morning in Oklahoma City. I also ask that you send a loud and clear message to Bill Clinton for him to take his merry band of bull dykes, his leftist sympathizers, and the tyrannical group known as Congress and get the hell out of this country, or face the consequences that befit all traitors. We didn't have just an explosion in Oklahoma City—that was the beginning of the reclamation of our country to the people. Government honestly believes they can place the blame for this occurrence on others. Their lies and whitewash can only go on for so long. You know,

my fellow Americans, the air smells cleaner today and I didn't need an agency of government to tell me that fact!

4/20/95: It has now been proven beyond question that the United States Government was directly responsible for the bombing in Oklahoma City. What our federal government must do is create fear and then they feel that you, the sovereign state citizen, will acquiesce to their every wish. Because of the caliber of people that our government hired to do it, the needless deaths occurred. The bombing was scheduled to happen before people came to work; however, due to poor planning, many mistakes were made. Government is attempting to hide their unlawful and unconstitutional deeds, and the purposes of this entire scenario is to make you believe they are on the side of the people. There are no foreign terrorists or radical extremists involved; there are no right wing extremists from this country involved, just your own <u>United States Government!</u> My fellow Americans, do not believe what the media is being told to report to you. The United States Government is responsible!!

Think about this: if this was caused by a "car bomb", as the media is reporting, then why are the rescue workers finding unexploded bombs inside the building, and having to stop their efforts until the bomb squad can defuse them?

I sit and watch television and read the newspapers and the mainstream media is saying how the government is scrambling to find those who were responsible for the bombings in Oklahoma City. MY FELLOW AMERICANS, DO NOT BELIEVE WHAT IS BEING REPORTED ON THE MEDIA! Two people within the Justice Department have come forward and admitted the government complicity in the Oklahoma City bombing and the purpose is to create fear so that when government installs martial law, you will believe that act was perpetrated by extremists or terrorists.

THE UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT PAID FOR THE BOMBING, SUPPLIED THE EXPLOSIVE, AND AS USUAL BUNGLED THE OPERATION CAUSING THE NEEDLESS DEATH OF OUR FELLOW CITIZENS!

You will notice, the federal government, by and through their lackeys, the mainstream media, is attempting to divert the responsibility for Oklahoma City to individuals who they tell you did this awful deed. My fellow Americans, the federal government planned this cataclysmic event to exploit April 19 and to portray themselves as guardians of you and me. As for me, their act was that of premeditated murder and if you don't wake up you could be next or it could be your children. You see, one of their main charges was placed under the daycare center in the Federal Building with the full knowledge that it was an ideal location to do maximum damage. As you may be aware, the planned time was to be at 6:00 a.m. I have said it before and will say it again a thousand times, every thing the United States Government touches turns to shit (even when they are breaking the law!)

We have done what we can do through these daily messages and now it is time for you to start making your own decisions. Our resources are at an end and now the burden of our country is where it should have been all along—on your shoulders. I love all of you and I love my country and will be at the forefront when needed. Thanks for your love and support. Our country is going to be returned to its rightful owners—we the people.

4/22/95: 1. President Bill Clinton came before you twice yesterday and said, "We will find the people responsible for the bombing in Oklahoma City and they will be punished severely." The people that perpetrated the physical act will be caught and quite probably punished severely. However, the people who planned that horrendous crime are being ignored. In other words, what I am telling you, my fellow Americans, is your president is continuing on with the every-day status quo of government in that he is lying to you.

- 2. Butch Reno came before you and said basically the same thing. She/it was lying.
- 3. As I have told you in previous communications, two members of the Justice Department have come forward and stated, "The United States Government planned and financed the entire project." That Socialistic asshole in the White House needed his image boosted. All it cost was a couple of hundred lives and a few of your dollars. One day soon proof will be laid before all of America to be seen. Also, one day soon troops from other countries will be patroling the streets in america. Government will say, "It's OK; we have things under control." My fellow Americans, I am not saying you are stupid. What I am saying is, if you believe anything the United States Government says, history will show you as being the dumbest people of all times.

The mainstream media is up to their usual butcher job on the patriots of this country. They are trying to implicate the militias and patriot organizations who only want the Constitution returned as the supreme law of the land. They are trying to claim these people were involved in the bombing in Oklahoma City. The United States Government planned and financed the death of our fellow citizens in Oklahoma City and it was done on April 19 to exploit that date! The media is just as guilty as the government for promulgating these lies. This is being done at the direction of the Council on Foreign Relations.

There are many similarities between "Oklahoma City" and "Waco". The most obvious is the person in charge of the investigation, but the bottom line is sovereign state citizens died at the hands of the United States Government. My fellow Americans, unless we make many changes, your government is going to kill many of you.

The agenda of the current United States Government is to create civil unrest and disturbances. Then the Great White Knight, alias that dipstick Clinton, will come charging in and save you from all those "bad guys" out there. Don't believe anything the federal government or the media is telling you. You are being set up to further erode your rights and freedom.

4/23/95: The media is suggesting the militia organizations are responsible for the terrorist attacks we have been seeing recently in the news. The only terrorist attacks that come to mind are Waco and the recent attack in Oklahoma City. Both of these were government sanctioned and paid for. All of the casualties were inflicted by our own government. Who is trying to con whom? Government's greatest weapon, at a time like we are now experiencing, is on an emotional level via one form of the media or another. Again, who is conning whom about who owns and controls the media?

The president and his wife used the media quite effectively the other day by surrounding themselves with children. It is ironic how a man by day can be what people want him to be and by night, order the deaths of American citizens. As previously mentioned, many of these were children. As I have said before, Bill

Clinton is a coward, as it was he who accepted the responsibility for Waco, and our sources say, in their signed affidavits, that Butch Reno was knowledgeable of the Oklahoma City occurance and she was quoted as saying her orders came from higher up!

Report after report only confirms what these instant messages have told you. The United States Government was directly responsible for the explosion in Oklahoma City. If you ever find yourself in a position where you would pay to have such a horrendous act as this done, then you would be right in line with the executive branch of government, who are nothing but cowards, and shameful to our society. Bill Clinton has demonstrated his cowardice throughout his adult life, and he will never change. My fellow Americans, let us show them whose country this one really is. Then let us show the controlled media who pays their bills. Is there no truth left in our society? Yes, there is and it lies with you and me.

The truth is absolute and cannot be changed or denied.

Please subscribe to our Newsletter:

Ronn Jackson's New Republic P.O. Box 4014 Pahrump, Nevada 89041 Phone: (702) 727-0546

Fax: (702) 727-7496

The Truth is absolute and cannot be changed or denied.

In Light and Freedom,

/s/Ronn Jackson 33866 SNCC Box 100-1B5A Jean, NV 89026

CHAPTER 7

THE O.J. SIMPSON CORNER

Editor's note: With all that has been newly orchestrated in this past week for your further distraction and manipulation, poor O.J. has been left in the dust. As a matter of balanced journalism, we at CONTACT thought we should attempt to remedy that situation of neglect with this "story in pictures" for your enjoyment—or indignation, once remembering WHO is paying the bills for this so-called trial.

CHAPTER 8

THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 4/30/95

OKLAHOMA CITY: SPIN DOCTORS AT WORK

First the headlines—the following appeared in a single issue (April 24) of *THE WALL STREET JOUR-NAL*, [quoting:]

* OKLAHOMA EXPLOSION IS CAUSING REASSESSMENT OF SECURITY NEEDS

* CLINTON ANNOUNCES MEASURES TO COMBAT DOMESTIC TERRORISM

[Goodbye freedom.]

* MILITIA MANUAL CALLS FOR ACTS OF SABOTAGE, EXECUTION OF ENEMIES

* TERRORIST MANUAL ON THE INTERNET

* BLAST IS PROMPTING RETHINKING OF WAYS TO FIGHT TERRORISM

* GREATER INFILTRATION OF GROUPS IS URGED

Here is an excerpt from another article in the same paper, with its headline, [quoting:]

EXPLOSIVE BACKLASH: IN WAKE OF OKLAHOMA BLAST, IRATE CITIZENS ARE DISOWNING EXTREME-RIGHT VIEWS

At a minimum, the horrific pictures of destruction in America's heartland seem likely to reduce public tolerance for advocates of antigovernment philosophies. Heartbreaking news reports present vivid images of government employees, not as faceless bureaucrats, but as sympathetic human victims with children. [Observing the hideously perverted strategies of the Satanic Elite just boggles the mind! Sympathy is their best manipulation tool.]

Hard-core members of the extreme-right militias, their views shaped by an obscure world of fringe books and pamphlets, may not be shaken by the Oklahoma tragedy. In fact, some of them see the bombing as just another government plot to discredit the militias. [*Ah, damage control.*] It has all the earmarks of a CIA, FBI (or Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms) operation," says M.J. "Red" Beckman, a Montana-based tax protester and author whose ideas have become a guiding philosophy for the militia move-

ments.

But others not so deeply immersed may well be shaken into re-evaluation. "Extremist organizations should be subjected to the use of paid informants, intensive covert surveillance, and infiltration to identify and catalog participants," Mr. [A.J.] Annala ["former militia-sympathizer"] wrote.

ADL CRACKS DOWN ON THE INTERNET

"Hate on the Internet" has been a much featured issue on TV during the past week—and the focus is on "patriot bulletin boards". This article appeared in the April 17 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

A primer explains how to train for Islamic holy war. A San Diego organization recruits Muslims to fight Russians in Chechnya and relays communiques from insurgents in Algeria. The Palestinian group Hamas defends killing Israeli civilians. These messages aren't being whispered in clandestine corners or mailed to news organizations in envelopes with cut-and-paste letters: They're being posted on the Internet, in public forums accessible to millions of people.

These militants join many other extremists to get their message across: neo-Nazis and other white supremacist, Holocaust deniers and activists who advocate killing abortion providers.

Free speech advocates say it's more dangerous to censor Internet messages than to allow extremist speech. The Anti-Defamation League wants to ensure nothing crosses the line. "We're undertaking efforts to monitor the activities of Muslim extremists and others on the Internet," said Tom Halpern, associate director of the ADL's fact-finding [must be a whopper of a euphemism for what is correctly called "propaganda"—or "decimation of the opposition"] department.

ZIONISTS CAPITALIZE ON OKLAHOMA CITY TRAGEDY

The Khazarians miss no opportunity to get in their pitch, such as this Knight-Ridder article in the April 21 issue of *THE GAZETTE MONTREAL*, [quoting:]

JERUSALEM—In the wake of the Oklahoma City car-bombing, scores of conversations in Israel have implied a new and awful bonding between the United States and this country. "Now," people said over and over, "the Americans know how we feel." This might be a stretch for Israel has been horribly victimized by terrorism [Yeah, by its own leaders.].

IMMUNIZE OR ELSE CAUGHT BETWEEN ROCK & HARD PLACE

The NEWS DESK received numerous articles on inoculations this week. This issue is high on the Elite agenda because it meets their goals of depopulation (deadly diseases in the vaccines, ala Desert Storm) and mind control (yes, devices can be injected). Here's one from the March 25 issue of the *AMERICAN*-

STATESMAN (Austin, Texas), [quoting:]

For Texas families receiving welfare, it's going to cost to shirk a shot. The state will begin withholding \$25 per child per month from families on Aid to Families with Dependent Children who don't immunize their children. The Texas Department of Human Services board unanimously approved the measure on Friday. It will take effect in October. In Texas, there are more than 250,000 children under age 5 whose families receive welfare

Board members said the financial penalty will help ensure that children get the preventive care they need to lead healthy lives. Only 41 percent of Texas children whose families receive AFDC had up-to-date immunizations, compared with 57 percent of the children whose families do not receive welfare benefits, according to a random household survey conducted by the state last summer.

VACCINE DEATHS PROMPT RIOTS

From the *April 5 issue of the ALBUQUERQUE JOURNAL*, [quoting:]

NEW DELHI—Angry villagers ransacked and burned a government-run health clinic in West Bengal state where 11 children died and 38 others fell ill after taking oral polio vaccine. At least 34 children are in serious condition in local hospital, Press Trust of India news agency said. The vaccine dosage was given Monday. The polio vaccine of the same batch has been withdrawn from hospitals in the state, the news agency said.

SUPREME COURT RULES ON VACCINATION DAMAGE SUITS

From the April 19 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

The Supreme Court on Tuesday made it more difficult for people who claim they were harmed by a childhood vaccine to collect monetary damages from a government compensation fund. The court, in a decision that could save the federal government tens of millions of dollars, ruled unanimously that a federal law requires such people to prove they had no symptoms of a particular injury before getting vaccinated. Writing for the court in the case of an Indiana woman, Justice David H. Souter said that when an injured person fails to prove no prior occurrence of the injury, "the claimant does not make out a case for compensation." [This would be VERY difficult to prove with infants and small children, given their brief span of personal history prior to immunization. The devastation that can result from "bad" vaccines is rarely traced to the inoculations. Had the parents understood the risks and knew what to look for, they wouldn't immunize their children in the first place. Since they recommend them, doctors are certainly not about to implicate vaccines as the cause of damage.]

<u>CLONED BABIES' FORESKINS USED</u> TO GROW TISSUE FOR BURN VICTIMS

From the April 5 issue of the THE GAZETTE MONTREAL [quoting:]

LONDON—Imagine a foreskin the size of six football fields. It sounds like a phallic nightmare, but it's about to become a reality next year. Advanced Tissue Sciences, a San Diego company, is to manufacture human skin grown in vats on an industrial scale. The tissue derives entirely from circumcised babies. From each tiny foreskin the company will generate 250,000 square feet of human skin, enough to cover the six football fields. It will be used in transplants, for treating burn victims and for diabetic ulcer patients.

Cloned skin isn't the only product worthy of a science-fiction film being prepared for manufacture at the plant. A tour of laboratories reveals a host of startling biological wonders: scientists growing heart valves made of human tissue, and constructing ears out of cloned cartilage. Similar work is going on with human livers, bone, intestine walls and ligaments. "Ultimately, every structure in the body will be available for us to recreate," said company scientist Joe Vacante.

VOODOO IN THE COURTROOM

Here are some imaginative courtroom strategies the Constitutional Law Center might look into. From the April 11 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

MIAMI—Voodoo is at work at Miami's Metro Justice Building. Dead Chickens, goat's blood and ashes have become so common that courthouse managers have formed a squad of janitors to search for sacrificed animals. Some Cubans practice Santeria, an Afro-Caribbean religion that says gods will respond favorably to rituals and sacrifices of food and animals. Some Haitians believe in voodoo, which also employs ritual sacrifice.

The dead animals are usually found on the courthouse steps, prompting employees to rename the narrow road that separates the courthouse from the Dade County Jail "Chicken Lane". Rigoberto Zamora, a Santeria priest, says it's a strategic location for the sacrifices. "When you leave a hex on this street, you're asking the spirits to protect your relative in jail and when they cross the street to the court," Zamora said. The spirits of the dead animals are offered to the gods, who are then supposed to enter the minds of judges or prosecutors and persuade them to drop charges.

Weird things go on inside the courthouse, too. A bailiff once found two dead lizards, their mouths wrapped shut with twine, during a break in a cocaine trial. A government informant was supposed to testify. Trussed-up lizards, or a cow's tongue tied with twine, are supposed to silence a snitch. Relatives of defendants sometimes sneak into an empty courtroom and spread voodoo powder on certain chairs. "They sprinkle the white powder on the judge's chair, prosecutor's desk or leave a trail of powder down the aisle," courthouse manager Elizabeth L. Timpson said. "We rush to vacuum it." Names of the judge, prosecutor, defendant and others are written on pieces of paper. The papers are burned and the ashes are mixed with ground-up twigs. The powder is supposed to bring good luck and sway the jury, judge or prosecutor in favor of the accused.

Here are a few more of the offerings left at Miami's Metro Justice Building by voodoo and Santeria believers hoping to influence court cases: Corn kernels: to speed up the trial date when a case is complicated or delayed; Cakes: to sweeten a judge's or prosecutor's spirit in favor of the defendant; Eggs: to make the case collapse; Black pepper: to keep someone jailed.

<u>LOTTERY FEVER</u> LOTTERY STRESS DISORDER

From the March 31 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

LONDON—You've heard of lottery fever, even lottery mania? Now comes lottery stress disorder. Robert Hunter, a psychiatrist at the Garnavel Royal Hospital in Glasgow, said he's discovered an outbreak of lottery-losers suffering from "deflation of mood and feelings of hopelessness," leading to inebriation. Translation: They get drunk every week after failing to become millionaires.

"We have noted serval cases of this compulsive behavior in the clinic and are at a loss to know how to help the sufferers," Hunter said in a letter to be published in Saturday's *British Medical Journal*. "We have given the condition the provisional name of lottery stress disorder, or LSD." [LSD??]

Britain's national lottery opened in November, with odds of about 14 million to 1 against winning. Considering that 24 million to 30 million Britons buy tickets every week, Hunter has a hunch LSD may be fairly common disorder. [Is it desperation that compels people to pour their money into a 14 million-to-1 gamble?]

WEISENTHAL CENTER INSTIGATES SUSPENSION OF HOLOCAUST-HOAX PROGRAM FROM CABLE TV

From the April 16 issue of the *BAKERSFIELD CALIFORNIAN*, [quoting:] SANTAANA—A cable television company suspended telecasts of a public access program that suggests the Holocaust was a hoax. But at least one other company is keeping the program on the air, saying its options are limited by federal regulations governing public access.

Copley Colon Cablevision, which serves the Orange County communities of Cypress and LaPalma, suspended "Another Voice of Freedom" pending a review by the company's legal department, said Julian Egcasenze, the company's public access coordinator. Copley made the decision after receiving complaints from the **Simon Wiesenthal Center**, a Los Angeles organization dedicated to Holocaust studies ["studies" must be a euphemism for "fabrications".]

THE BILLARIES: CLINTON "VINDICATED" by McNamara Disclosure

From the April 15 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

WASHINGTON—President Clinton, who as a college student opposed and avoided the war in Vietnam, says he feels vindicated by former Defense Secretary Robert McNamara's disclosure that he viewed the war as a "terrible mistake". Asked if he felt vindication from McNamara's new book, Clinton replied, "Yes, I do; I know that sounds self-serving [you got that right!], but I do."

CNN correspondent Wolf Blitzer recounted the conversation, which occurred off-camera Thursday after a taped television interview. Blitzer said Clinton reminisced about his days as a student at Georgetown University, when he worked for Sen. J. William Fulbright, chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee. Blitzer said Clinton suggested that his job made him privy to documents about the war and that "he knew more about what was going on than the public really knew at the time." [*I'm sure McNamara was well rewarded for bailing Clinton out of his "draft-dodger" image problem.*]

HILLARY "AUTHORS" BOOK ON CHILDREN

From the April 23 issue of *THE DAILY NEWS*, [quoting:]

Hillary Rodham Clinton is writing a book about the needs of youngsters and families [might a New World Order fulfill those needs, perchance?] the White House said Saturday. It Takes a Village and Other Lessons Children Teach Us will be published this fall by Simon & Schuster, said Neel Lattimore, spokesman for the first lady. [Another "image" ploy, perhaps—to conjure up a "family values" persona of herself and Bubba to a gullible public?]

"Drawing on her experiences as daughter, mother, public servant [right!], and longtime child advocate—and on her observations of children and families across the country and around the world—the first lady will reflect on the needs of children and the possibilities they suggest for rekindling a better quality of family and community life in today's fast-paced, fragmented world [uh-oh]," said Victoria Meyer, Simon & Schuster's publicity director. She said Hillary Clinton will be assisted [uh-huh] in the writing project by Barbara Feinman, a writer who teaches journalism at Georgetown University.

<u>VULTURES ENJOY PROTECTED STATUS</u> (SURPRISE, SURPRISE!)

From the April 9 issue of the RENO GAZETTE-JOURNAL

RADFORD, Va—From the cab of his two-tone Ford pickup, Richard Frizzell braces for yet another attack as he spots the tiny black dots circling in the sky just over the ridge at the end of his farm. Within minutes, his enemy appears: a pack of black vultures, wings locked in a V, looking for a breakfast of live calves.

"I've counted about 100 going at a cow," said Frizzell, who has had 10 calves killed this year by the bald-headed, flesh-eating birds. "It's really quite scary." Frizzell and other farmers within a 25-mile radius are plagued by what wildlife officials are calling one of the largest flocks of vultures ever seen east of the Mississippi River. Between 1,500 and 3,000 of the migratory birds nest in a thicket at the nearby Radford Army Ammunition Plant and spend their days flying over farms and preying on animals.

Farmers here estimate the vultures, commonly known as buzzards, have killed more than 90 animals in the last three months, mostly calves and sheep. "I'd love to be able to shoot every buzzard I see," Frizzell said. "But you can't do that." Indeed, black vultures, like most migratory birds, are federally protected by an <u>international</u> treaty signed in 1936. Shooting one can bring a fine of up to \$5,000 and six months in jail.

[The protected status of owls, mice, wetlands, and just about every critter is a great Elite tool for destabilizing our nation and reducing the constitutional rights and protection the citizenry once enjoyed.]

CHAPTER 9

RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON

by Ronn Jackson 4/24-4/30/95

MY FELLOW AMERICANS:

4/24/95: We may look around us and think everything is fine, that we are secure in this country, that we are optimistic about our future and our country will continue to be the leader in virtually every field. Well, my fellow Americans, what you are seeing is a fraud perpetrated by our own government. Their bubble is about to burst and they still believe they are invincible. They also believe that when they say something, automatically you will believe them. Well, we have "raped" and "pillaged" our country long enough. It's time we showed the United States Government what muscle really is.

Several days ago, I reported to you we had discovered 53 members of the legislative and executive branches of government that have bank accounts (in their own names) with balances of 2.5 to 10 million dollars. Subsequent of that disclosure, we have found 9 additional members of Congress and 1 Supreme Court Justice. Is anyone out there curious about how and why members of our government have bank accounts of that size? Back home, where I come from, it's called "payola".

President Clinton will be making a speech in a little while and in the speech he will sort of skirt a very important issue. He makes the comment in general that American citizens will not lose any constitutional rights or have their freedom of movement restricted, but things will be a little more difficult.

I make the following comments to that Hillbilly-Socialistic pile of shit that calls himself the president of this country: THE DAYS OF THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT DICTATING OR MANDATING ANYTHING TO THE SOVEREIGN STATE CITIZENS OF THIS COUNTY ARE NUMBERED!

The "boys in Washington, D.C." are seeing their little empire crack. Several government employees are jumping ship and the latest news is: "How effective will Presidential Directive 12919 be?" My fellow Americans, that asshole and traitor in the White House has plans right now to suspend the *Bill of Rights* and the *Constitution*. Always keep in mind, our Federal Government is not a national government and does not have jurisdiction to tell you anything that does not comply with the *Constitution*. Screw all intervening legislation that is represented to apply to you. It does not! The Federal Government wants you to believe it does (non-positive law).

Although I have used our fax network for many patriot causes, what I have experienced in the last few days is almost beyond my comprehension. Hundreds of thousands of faxes, phone calls and letters on my behalf have come into the State of Nevada. Thank you one and all. There are no words to express my appreciation and I promise you, one and all, the day Bill Clinton and company can mold this great nation into a part of a global community, without we the people's expressed direction, instructions, and authorization, will be the day Butch Reno goes out and finds a man. You know what the chances of that happening are. She and most of government's expertise lies in deceit, unconstitutional acts, and the slaughter of children and sovereign states citizens.

There is now no question! All facts and statements given to us by various government members have been verified regarding Oklahoma City. The United States Government Justice Department financed and ordered the bombing in Oklahoma City. This country belongs to the people and unless you stop government now, many more of you are going to be murdered by our government.

4/26/95: My sources back East are receiving requests from government employees to give me information regarding illegalities in their respective agencies. I am not in favor of compromise! It is the *Constitution* or nothing!

AN OPEN MESSAGE TO BILL CLINTON ON HIS EFFORTS TO EXPAND THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT'S ROLE IN CURTAILING OUR FREEDOMS: Mr. Clinton, you can kiss the federal government's ass goodbye on your way to defend your wife on her recent indictment.

The House Judiciary Committee on 4/21/95 took an unofficial vote (that is not recorded in the records) on the impeachment of Bill Clinton. The vote was 13-2 to initiate proceedings.

The Governor of Arkansas was indicted on Monday of this week, and last week he permitted a man to be executed because of the good old boy network that exists in this country. In plain and simple language, the government was hiding the illegal acts for which he was just indicted. Well, my fellow Americans, another act of premeditated murder on the part of government.

4/27/95: I will use any lawful means in my power to save my country and its freedom. A few minutes ago, I advised members of government that it was my intent to release the affidavits signed by members of government, admitting they were in on the planning stage of the explosion in Oklahoma City. Those papers are enroute to the parties concerned and soon, my fellow Americans, you will see to what extent your government is willing to go to impose their will upon you. I ask that all of you consider the following statement: Several members of the United States Government planned this horrendous event and, by virtue of their own words and laws, are guilty of premeditated and/or planned murder! That is the bottom line!

Each day that you permit the United States Government to control your life, then each day we come closer to a totalitarian society. Do you understand what that means? All of your decisions will be made for you. Can you cope with looking over your shoulder all the time? Do you understand that your neighbors will be paid to inform on you—that every phase of your life will be dictated to you? What your children will be taught will be whatever the government says it will be, not necessarily what is. My fellow Americans, you are dangerously close to opening that door right now! Do you have any idea what your children and their children will say about you? Have you lost all sight and direction? You are not a stupid people! Start acting like you cherish freedom and liberty instead of watching some dumb ball game or how some fruit-cake gets along with another faggot.

4/28/95: Over 200 members of government agencies have contacted me regarding parts of their respective agencies that are breaking the law. We are receiving affidavits with names and dates and soon this information will be made available to you. The cars furnished to legislators in their aides' names; the trips supposedly on government business, for vacations; the future employment contracts for accommodations; the apartments and charge cards for girl friends and the list goes on and on. My fellow Americans, we

cannot find one single area of the government at the federal level that does not reek of graft and collusion. Our only conclusion is that every single member of the federal government considers his dishonest acts and deeds as just part of the job.

Representative Steve Stockman wrote a letter to Butch Reno, regarding government illegalities. Can it be that some of the members of Congress are waking up? Don't count on it, my fellow Americans. The status quo will not change until we the people change it! These token attempts are appreciated but are not enough! Until all members of the federal government are in a septic tank, we will have more of the same. Various media groups pick up on these infrequent occurrences and give them publicity, while the full body of government passes more laws and continues to subvert your rights and liberties.

As you may be aware, the BATF crew, in its entirety, did not report to work on April 19, 1995 in the Federal Building in Oklahoma City. When are you going to wake up, my fellow Americans? There were over 20 men in that group. The United States Government was responsible for that bombing and you continue to ignore that fact! Well, ignore this fact!: One of the BATF agents got hold of me through and with his attorney and said he was told: "Stay away from work tomorrow, the building is coming down." How many more of our fellow citizens are you going to permit the United States Government to butcher? The staff assistant for Newt called and asked that I call him. The message was delivered at 10:45 am. The number is (202) 225-4504. Now you know the reason for these messages. If all were not valid or honest, why would a member [especially the designated leader] of the House of Representatives call a prison in Nevada? These messages are working, my fellow Americans. Continue to distribute them as quickly as possible. We are regaining our country! Now we must repeal the Sovereign Immunity Doctrine and try, before a Constitutional Tribunal, all present and past government officials who have circumvented the Constitution in any way.

4/29/95: Henry Kissinger recently stated: NAFTA is the most creative step towards the New World Order. Talk like this, my fellow Americans, without your personal and individual approval, is treason. Even though Mr. Kissinger is covered by the *1st Amendment* of the *Constitution*, he is accountable to Article III, section 3 of our founding document.

President Richard Nixon in 1972 signed Executive Order 1664, that divided the 50 states into 10 regions, with appointments instead of elected officials over each region. My fellow Americans, about voting who out of office?

At the last meeting of the Bilderbergers, the main topic was how to finance the United Nations. It was voted upon that those in a position would instruct our government to impose a 1 or 2 cent tax on you and me. This is how government screws you, my fellow Americans. It's no different than the Victory Tax in 1942. One or two cents at a time. Next year, 3 or 4 cents. Your government is nothing more than unconstitutional parasites.

There are a few members of government, past and present, who don't like what is going on, and have spoken out. One such person was John F. Hylan, mayor of New York between 1918 and 1925. He said, "The real menace of our Republic is the invisible government, which like a giant octopus, sprawls its slimy legs over our cities, states, and nation." My fellow Americans, if you do not believe one exists, then tell me why your salary is not keeping up with price increases.

The personal income tax is the second step of the *Communist Manifesto*. It states: A heavy progressive or graduated income tax. Ask any member of the federal United States Government.

4/30/95: We know that Paul Warburg and Winston Churchill were part of the group who planned the bank collapse of the '20s and were consequently responsible for the Great Depression. Let's look at our circumstances right now and delve into some facts that you, as in the average citizen, do not know about our economy, that exists now and that compares to what went on then. Government was doing then what it is doing now, spending money it does not have! I did not say investing, I said spending. You ask what are they doing with the money. They are doing now what they did then. Under the guise of humanitarian reasons, or what that Hillbilly-Socialist in the White House says, "helping the poor", our government just gives money to countries that they say need it with no expectations of being repaid, but they keep their hand out to you. In other words Israel gets billions of dollars each year, and if YOU fail to pay a couple of thousand dollars in taxes, you lose your home, your wages, or you go to prison.

My fellow Americans, because you have been complacent, apathetic, and downright lazy, your government has been screwing the hell out of you and right now, because of the uncontrollable spending by the federal government which they, as in government, refer to as "humanitarian" or "foreign aid" or "social programs" which they say you want, our country's circumstances financially are the duplicate of what happened in the '20s and '30s, without the soup kitchens or the WPA. My fellow Americans, another currency collapse is being engineered by your own government and most of those in power will admit in private, this is the only escape for government at this time. To those who write and ask me to explain tyranny, it is government saying one thing and meaning another. Not being honest or constitutional with its constituents. All of what is going on right now was predicted in the *Federalist Papers* written over 200 years ago by the Founding Fathers of this nation.

As has been said by many people who write to me, if I am going to be critical of the government, I must have a solution to the problems and have a way to correct them.

TO THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT: YOU CAN KISS YOUR ASSES GOODBYE. WE HAVE FOUND YOUR ACHILLES HEEL!

Please keep in mind, the federal government has been in existence for over 200 years and have been slowly molding the country into what special interest groups have dictated to them. The funny part of what is truly going on, is not entirely known by those in government. Some members of the federal agency can see the overall view and are unwittingly doing the bidding of others. My fellow Americans, two male and one female associates of mine and myself have discovered how to do what, I doubt, all the armies of all the nations of this globe could do. We are undertaking this project now and it will be implemented soon. You know what: I am back in love with this great country once again! This country is going to be returned to the people!

As I have mentioned previously, the United States Government controls 84% of the state of Nevada. The *Constitution* says the government cannot own property. Can anyone explain, if property cannot be owned by its citizens, or for the most part cannot be used or accessed, then what is the definition of

control? The government says, the property is for people and then won't tell you what it is being used for. The government just pushes ahead oblivious of the questions of the people and they think they are invisible. It is good that their attitude of indifference prevail. Several years ago, I did not believe I would enjoy hanging. You know what, my fellow Americans, many of the faces you see on a daily basis, after facing a Constitutional Tribunal, will be at the end of a rope! Oh, yes, under the government's classification, I would be called a patriot. You're damned right I am and I respect the law of the land, our own *Constitution*. Just pack an overnighter, Mr. Clinton—only one-way passages are offered to Purgatory.

The Truth is absolute and cannot be changed or denied. In Light and Freedom,

/s/ Ronn Jackson 33866 SNCC Box 100-1B5A Jean, NV 89026

* * *

RONN JACKSON'S PAROLE BOARD HEARING AT SNCC by Rick Martin 4/26/95

On April 25, at the Southern Nevada Correctional Center in Jean, Nevada, Ronn Jackson's parole hearing took place. Several hundred letters were submitted to the parole board on Ronn's behalf prior to the hearing. Much to the surprise of prison officials, twenty-one people were present in support to observe the hearing for Ronn Jackson's release. There was no one present on behalf of the victims.

All twenty-one people were ushered into the parole board hearing room within the prison, after clearing the metal detector. Each of us walked into the hallway outside the room where Ronn Jackson was waiting to meet and shake hands with those present. I must admit, it was the first time I've ever seen Ronn speechless.

While the parole board consists of six members, only two were present for Jackson's hearing. Those members were Michael R. Harris, parole commissioner, and Don Dennison. A majority of four will determine whether or not parole is granted. Ronn was advised by Mr. Harris that the decision would take 10-14 days, after which he would be advised.

Commissioner Harris advised Ronn that several hundred letters had been received by the board on Ronn's behalf. He also made note of those present at the hearing. Ronn proceeded to state his intentions concerning restitution. When informing the board that there were numerous job offers in various locations, of which the board was aware, Ronn was asked what his preference was. He then submitted a letter before the board which concerned a job offer and residence in the state of California. Las Vegas employment was the second option. Commissioner Harris asked Ronn which offer he would be submitting to the board. The California offer was submitted, after Ronn was informed that an out-of-state parole takes more time, due to the various approvals.

Ron was asked some specific questions, to which he responded honestly and directly. When the conver-

sation drifted to sensitive political issues, Ronn redirected his comments back to the case.

When asked to talk further about his case and the events leading up to his arrest, Ronn said, "I have a tendency to do things the easy way." And, "I think it's human nature to take the path of least resistance."

Later in the hearing Ronn said, "I'm no angel and I don't represent myself to be one."

After some further questions and answers back and forth, Ronn said to the board, "I appreciate the opportunity to speak," to which the board was somewhat surprised. "Mr. Jackson," Commissioner Harris said, "You've appeared before the parole board before." To which Ronn responded, "I've never been given an opportunity to speak before now."

Later in the hearing, Commissioner Harris said, "Parole is a right which is earned." And, "We need to look at how you have behaved in the past."

The two board members will now return to thier offices and make their respective recommendations. The other members of the board will review all of the information and a final decision will be determined. The overall "feeling" was that Ronn received a fair and just parole hearing. The final results of the hearing remain to be seen.

CHAPTER 10

OKLAHOMA, CITY BOMBING

TELEPHONE INTERVIEW WITH DAVE HALL, 5/4/95

Rick: Dave, I have you on the speaker and I have an associate of mine here. I understand you have been on the air a lot recently about the bombing. I have to fain ignorance here, I am not quite sure what areas you have been covering. Maybe you can bring me up to speed a little bit.

Dave: Basically we have covered the bombing from the station here in Parker City. From day one right up to today, I guess, just general coverage of the bombing there.

Rick: I understand that there are some discrepancies with...

Dave: Well, I think the discrepancies may be reasonable under the situation, such as it is right now in Oklahoma City, and has been since that bombing—and they may not. They certainly mirror some questions. Originally starting out with the bombing, when we were told that the FBI was looking for a brown pickup truck, I think, with 3 passengers in it and possibly a Suburban that was involved—and that they had gone from the truck that exploded, got in the pickup and sped off. There was video tape of this taken from Southwestern Bell's parking lot surveillance cameras across the street.

Then we find that at 10:30 on Wednesday morning, [April 19] according to the FBI's reports (10:30—11:00) that McVeigh was arrested on I-35 north of Perry and lodged in the Nova County Jail. He was driving a 1981—rather '78—Cougar, cream in color, no tag—running, I think, in excess of 80 miles an hour and he had a fully loaded firearm. So the car did not in any way fit what they said we were looking for.

Then going beyond that, we here at our television station, on Friday, the 21st, received information over our scanners that there was a car and possibly an arrest being made on Interstate 35 at Fountain Road and I-35 which is a [garbled] which is about 12 miles from the television station. We dispatched a film crew over and a reporter. When they arrived on the scene, there was a 1978 Cougar, no tag on it, cream in color, at that location with troopers around it. A wrecker truck was about to haul it off. Right after that, approximately 3:00 in the afternoon, there was a lady that was interviewed. Basically she saw the arrest being made on Friday afternoon and that the gentleman was loaded into a helicopter—Army helicopter—and transported away.

And then we had another gentleman come forth from Perry, Oklahoma who was a former police officer at Oklahoma City and is now an insurance agent there, driving down I-35, who said he witnessed the same thing. So the discrepancy is there as to whether the arrest was made on Friday or on Wednesday. Those are some of the points that certainly need to be addressed, and we need to ask the agents about that and clear that up. And it may be that there is a reasonable explanation for that, but thus far nothing has been forthcoming.

Rick: The call I received this morning concerned primarily the discrepancy you just described. Are there any other pieces of information that don't seem to jibe?

Dave: Well, of course we would have to ask about a reasonable person driving with no tag—you know, he's smart enough to plant a bomb. There is a question in my mind that a fellow doing something, running at a high rate of speed down a highway where you have Oklahoma state troopers probably every 15 miles checking cars and things like that, particularly this highway which is a well known highway for drug trafficking. And running at those speeds with no tag and then fully armed—knowing full well you killed people in Oklahoma City. About 11:00 in the morning, he would certainly have had his radio on, I would have thought, and known that he had killed several people there. It's hard to believe that he would just get out of the car, submit himself to patrolmen, and be handcuffed and taken away. Considering those facts...

Then last night, I happen to be watching Ted Koppel's show where they had stopped the fellows that—rather arrested fellows—in Carthage, Missouri the day before. These fellows were making statements that they had come down I-35 from Oklahoma City and went to Perry, Oklahoma. So there is a problem again with the statement they made if they are telling the truth. Because the trooper, Charley Hanger, the highway patrolman, through the FBI, made the statement that when he pulled McVeigh over, that a 1981 T-Bird passed him with Arizona plates and he jotted those plates down. The problem with this statement being that if the route they took is actually correct, and I understand it to be the FBI—I understand they made the same statement giving the route, drawing a map showing how these fellows had left Carthage, Missouri. Well, the implicator on that is that Fountain Road is 25 to 30 miles north of Perry, Oklahoma on I-35, so these gentlemen would never have been anywhere around McVeigh or the arrest scene, so Trooper Hanger could not have possibly got the tag number off that car.

Rick: Very interesting.

Dave: Then if we go back to Day 1, at 9:00 in the morning, approximately 9:45, looking at other aspects of this story, the assistant fire chief in Oklahoma City has told in several news reports, that were lightly covered probably on that day, that 2 bombs were found after the explosion. The firemen were in the building and they ran onto two bombs that were in the building, and these bombs were taken out. Matter of fact, the fire department vacated from the building and evacuated out the building while they took these bombs out, and my understanding is they detonated them. They went back into the building and at that point in time Charley Hanger, about 3:00 on Wednesday afternoon, gave another small burst of a report saying that they had found a fully loaded rocket launcher in the building. What became of that, I don't know. I think news people probably need to do some follow-up on that and find out exactly where these bombs come from, what happened to them—same way with that rocket launcher in that federal building. There has been nothing at all said about that since that time. So those are questions that I would be concerned with, as well as the arrest, and basically we have had no reports from McVeigh. Reporters have not been able to talk to him here in Oklahoma, and certainly I believe that they should be able to at least visit with this fellow—to get some other information than what we are getting from the FBI.

Rick: What are the call letters on your station.

Dave: KBOCTV

Rick: And you're based in...?

Dave: Parker City, Oklahoma

Rick: Well I sure do appreciate your time.

Dave: Yeh! No problem at all.

Rick: Thanks alot!

Dave: Glad to help you, Good bye.

Rick: Good bye.

TED L. GUNDERSON & ASSOCIATES

May 3, 1995

To Whom It May Concern:

The following comments were made to me this date by the person who initially developed the electro-hydrodynamic gaseous fuel device barometric bomb which, according to this source, was the type bomb used in the Oklahoma City bombing.

This source stated commercial ammonium nitrate (fertilizer bomb) has too much moisture to be effective, as was the situation in Oklahoma City. Even if a person knows what he is doing, it is almost impossible to prepare it with home mixing equipment. Commercial production of ammonia nitrate fertilizer requires a prill tower over 300' high. It would take huge process equipment to produce a 4800-pound fertilizer bomb. The chances of a large quantity, such as 4800 pounds, detonating is slim. What usually happens is the propagation from the initial detonation would be uneven and it would scatter the bulk of material before contributing energy to the bulk of the explosion. An improvised bomb can be ferocious but an unconfined explosive charge is not going to develop the pressure necessary to demolish the Oklahoma City building. An off-the-shelf BLV-82, fully loaded, weighs 15000 pounds, (ammonia nitrate). Its optimum effects would not be capable of inflicting the damage that occurred in Oklahoma City. An FBI agent testified that McVeigh's shirt contained PDTN (pentadirythri-tetra-nitrate). It is claimed by the government that the rope used to tie the 55-gallon barrels was soaked in PDTN. My expert states the rope soaked in PDTN would be unretieable and probably would not work. As the propagation would have been uneven and there would have been no way to shield such a blast. The only way to obtain blast control is with volumetric initiation. This takes electronic circuits of similar sophistication as would be required in nuclear weapons. This sophistication is not available to the average person. Most certainly the militants do have access to this. Where did this sophistication come from in the Oklahoma City incident? The calculation on an unconfined device of 4800 pounds does not match the damage in Oklahoma City. It would have been a confused and uncontrolled blast. Much of the energy would have cancelled itself out. The overdriven detonation in terms of energy delivered from the blast was more explosive from the blast than the chemical energy, which is not the signature of the fertilizer bomb. The only bomb, other than the barometric bomb, that could have inflicted the damage done in Oklahoma City is the Soviet rag-bomb. However, it did not have the signature of the Soviet rag-bomb. The signature of the bomb used in Oklahoma went in energy from Class A to Class C abruptly, A-type being the highest velocity to C-class being the lowest velocity. The signature of the Oklahoma City bomb was not that of the fertilizer bomb but it does match the signature of the barometric bomb.

PDTN is a high-velocity explosive used as a primer or initiating charge. It is high speed, very sensitive and

used in small amounts. PDTN is not readily available to the public.

PETN (pentaerythritol-tetra-nitrate) is higher in velocity than PDTN. It is standard and readily available to the public. Both PDTN and PETN are used in the barometric bomb.

AN ABSTRACT DESCRIBING THE OPERATION OF AN ELECTRO-HYDRODYNAMIC GASEOUS FUEL DEVICE. (BAROMETRIC BOMB)

The device being described in this abstract has previously been classified Top Secret, due to the ease with which the device can be created. Technically it is considered an "A-neutronic" device, hence the designated "Q" clearance is required for information regarding its construction. For the sake of security, the electronic detonation sequence shall not be described herein due to the complexity of the scheme.

Basically the explosive itself is ammonium nitrate; however the ammonium nitrate is detonated 10-15 milliseconds later in a secondary and more powerful blast. The first explosion is caused by the detonation of a "shaft-like"-shaped charge made up of PDTN surrounded by another shaft of micro-encapsulated aluminum silicate. This internal component has been suspended in a tank containing 64 ounces or more of ammonium nitrate. The complete assembly resembles a propane tank with a zigzag-shaped wedge surrounding the outside diameter of the tank. When the primary blast takes place, the top of the tank flies upwards and the bottom of the tank opens up into a flower petal shape. Immediately the ammonium nitrate mixes with the shattered micro-encapsulated aluminum silicate to create an even more devastating explosive fuel cloud. This cloud is then energized with a high potential electrostatic field resulting in the creation of millions of microfronts

The cold cloud is then detonated a second time with another PETN charge, which was previously cushioned from the first blast due to a shock-absorbing cavity. This time, the cold cloud ignites—creating a shock wave which surpasses the traditional effects of TNT. The most astounding effects of this type of detonation is the immediate atmospheric overpressure which has a tendency to blow out windows to any structure within the vicinity of the blast.

Judging by the size of the Oklahoma Federal Building blast, a device the size of a small pineapple could have been used to create the same effect. Several prototype devices were developed with the dimensions of 9 inches long by 2 inches in diameter weighing 11 pounds. It is unknown with whom these prototypes ended up or how they were acquired in the first place.

AFFIDAVIT IS SELF-EXPLANATORY

5-6-95: My Fellow Americans:

The copy of the attached affidavit [next 4 pages] is self-explanatory. This is what you are dealing with in Washington, D.C. Who is directly responsible, I can only speculate, but I can say with absolute certainty, it was one or more members of the Executive Branch of the United States Government! The Truth is absolute and cannot be changed or denied.

Light and Freedom,

/s/ *Ronn Jackson* 33866 SNCC P.O. Box 100-1B5A Jean, NV 89016

bomb affadavit

CHAPTER 11

<u>J'ACCUSE!</u> by Eustace Mullins

J'Accuse!! [French for "I Accuse!"] This is the title of the French novelist Emile Zola's trenchant work of the nineteenth century, which accused the Government of France of brazen corruption. Today, in the United States, I accuse the federal government of planning and perpetrating the most horrible crimes, a series which culminated in the April 19, 1995 bombing of the federal building in Oklahoma City. This was a deliberate conspiracy by corrupt and treasonous elements in the federal agencies in Washington as part of a plan to provoke martial law, confiscate legal guns from American citizens, and to wipe out the citizens' militias of the several states.

For the past fifty years, I have repeatedly warned conservative groups throughout this nation that when any person comes into your meetings, demands that you take more stringent action against the enemies of America, and urges you to bomb a building or to assassinate an official, that person has revealed himself as an agent of the Federal Bureau of Investigation or of its parent group, the AntiDefamation League of B'nai B'rith.

Most patriotic groups chafe under the belief that they are not accomplishing enough, that they are not moving fast enough. Their younger members are easy prey for anyone who comes in and says, "You guys are a bunch of pansies. Why don't you let the enemy know that you mean business? Direct action now that's the way to make them fear you." The bombing of the federal building in Oklahoma City can be seen to be part of an ongoing pattern of activity. But is it more logical to draw a direct line from a small group of inexperienced militiamen in Michigan to a couple of rootless army veterans to the federal building in Oklahoma City—or does it make more sense to draw a direct line from the massacre of the Weaver family at Ruby Ridge, Idaho, to the Waco Church Holocaust in Texas, to the New York Trade Center building which was bombed in New York City, to the federal office building in Oklahoma City, a line beginning with the Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith, leading directly to the Federal Bureau of Investigation, and its many agents and informants throughout these United States? After this latest outrage, there was an immediate reaction, unrehearsed and unaffected by anyone else's opinions, among conservatives throughout the United States, that the Oklahoma City bombing could not be anything but a federal operation. These opinions have flooded the nation's airwaves and the front pages of major newspapers. When I was asked about it, I replied without even thinking, "It's a standard FBI operation." After all, I have been chronicling these FBI atrocities, whose victims have included myself and many members of my family, for more than fifty years. My compatriot M. J. (Red) Beckman, with whom I addressed members of the MOM, Militia of Montana, in Idaho only a few days before this latest outrage, was quoted on the front page of the Wall Street Journal, April 24, 1995, "It has all the earmarks of a CIA, FBI, or BATF operation," when he was asked about the Oklahoma City bombing. On the widely viewed 60 Minutes program of April 23, 1995, reporter Leslie Stahl was horrified during her interview with Gen. Norman Olson, commander of the Michigan militia, when he observed, "I feel sure that you will find that this bombing is a federal government operation." "How can you say such a thing?" shrieked Stahl, reeling back as though she had been struck a mortal blow. "How could you think that our federal government would do such a thing?" Not all of us live in the cozy liberal cocoon in which Leslie Stahl has wrapped herself. We deal with the real world, a world

in which politicians of the stripe of President Clinton know that if you want to carry out a program, you have to infiltrate and control the opposition, you have to shed some blood, and you have to weep for the innocent babies whom you have ordered to be murdered. Will Bill Clinton be remembered as the King Herod of our day?

All over the United States, conservatives on talk shows, either the hosts or the callers, or both, are echoing General Olson's belief that the Oklahoma City bombing could only have been part of a federal program. There is an ancient question—Cui bono? Who stands to gain the most from this bombing? Bill Clinton answered that question a few hours after the bombing, when he announced to the press that for the first time, he now believed that he had a chance to be re-elected in 1996! He then urged Congress to pass the omnibus Anti-Terrorism Bill, Bill No. 896, which had been hopelessly stalled in Congress, with no chance of getting enough votes for passage. It had been written by the Anti-Defamation League, and introduced to Congress by the Congressional spokesman for the Anti-Defamation League, Rep. Charles Schumer (D-NY).

During the past several months, leaders of militia groups throughout the United States had been warned that something big was coming down, that the federal government was planning an incident which would provoke martial law throughout the United States, resulting in confiscation of all privately owned guns, and the forcible dissolution of all citizens' militia units. The April 19, 1995 bombing of the federal building in Oklahoma City proved to be the planned provocation. The idea that any person associated with any militia unit would carry out such a bombing, whose only possible result would be the federal outlawing of all militia units, was unbelievable.

After the bombing, media coverage featured maps drawn of all militia units in the United States. These maps were prominently labeled, "Prepared by the Anti-Defamation League". Tom Halpern and other officials of the Anti-Defamation League appeared on national television, boasting that they had been tracking and monitoring the militia for many months. Peter Jennings, Dan Rather, and other commentators repeatedly noted that "The Anti-Defamation League has done a great job of tracking these militia units." If the Anti-Defamation League had been tracking the militia operations in painstaking detail throughout the United States, as they boasted, why would they have stood by and let them blow up the federal office building in Oklahoma City?

This bombing revealed the Anti-Defamation League's hand, its long-standing determination to wipe out all citizens' militia units throughout the United States? Why does the ADL insist on this goal? Because the militia is now the only organized threat to the Zionists' absolute control of the United States. The ADL is in total control of the FBI, the Department of Justice, all federal agencies, the military forces, and the three branches of the national government. The only remaining area of resistance to their total control of our nation is the state militias, which are now practicing maneuvers in twenty-six states.

The news of the Oklahoma City bombing removed the testimony of Hillary and Bill Clinton before Special Prosecutor Kenneth Starr, in the Whitewater Hearings, from the front page to the back pages of some newspapers. It never made the press in most cities. The news that thousands more innocents had been massacred in Rwanda also failed to make most of the newspapers. Reams of coverage was devoted to the innocent babies killed in Oklahoma City by the same newspapers which had ignored the burning alive of many babies at their church in Waco. Attorney General Reno had condemned them by claiming that

they had been the victims of "child abuse". After they were dead and their little bodies bulldozed into the ground by government agents, Reno admitted that it all had been a lie, and that there had never been any child abuse in Waco. Government agents admitted that one of the suspects in the Oklahoma City bombing, Timothy McVeigh, had been bitter about the Waco Holocaust. They have offered no clues as to how a young, penniless, unemployed Army veteran could have amassed the resources necessary to carry out this massive bombing operation. Bets are now being taken as to whether McVeigh will go the way of Lee Harvey Oswald, before he appears for trial. Perhaps he will be "overcome by remorse" and will be a "suicide" in his cell.

In addition to urging Congress to pass the ADL's Omnibus AntiTerrorism Bill at once, President Clinton also has submitted demands to Congress for a special counter-terrorism fund at the FBI; new authority for the FBI to combat suspected terrorist organizations, meaning, presumably, any group which dares to disagree with the Democratic Party's agenda; and to give the FBI unlimited authority to bug telephones, seize mail, seize credit card records, and to employ many other types of electronic surveillance. Meanwhile, the FBI is maintaining its Keystone Cops image by its frantic efforts to solve this "crime", including the initial release that two suspects seen fleeing the scene just before the Oklahoma City bombing were obviously of "Arabic descent". An Arab-American was arrested because some ordinary electric cord was found in his luggage in London; he was promptly released, as was an AWOL soldier in California who had been the object of a nationwide alert as "John Doe No. 2." He was also released and returned to his Army unit. The haste to bring in these "culprits" may well have been due to FBI concerns that the public might well believe that the only possible perpetrator of this bombing would be the FBI itself, or its multitudinous agents.

To understand why the FBI would be involved in planning such a terrible atrocity, we have only to look at the known involvement of the FBI in many previous bombings and atrocities. There was the murder raid in Idaho, in which the FBI agents were instructed that no member of the Weaver family was to be allowed to remain alive; the Waco Church Holocaust, in which many worshippers, including innocent children, were burned alive while worshipping in their church, an atrocity which surpasses the worst accusations made against the Nazis in Germany; the New York Trade Center bombing, in which a rented truck filled with explosives was parked at the building, the identical plan in which a rented truck was parked at the Oklahoma City federal office building. The rented vehicle in both cases is a very important factor in identifying FBI participation; professional terrorists would have stolen a vehicle which could not be traced to them. FBI rules demand the use of a rented vehicle, so that it can be traced for the all important Moscow show trial which is so crucial to their techniques. The *New York Times* has been printing reams of copy about the New York World Trade Center bombing, in which it repeatedly identifies the key figure in the operation, from the very beginning, as a paid FBI informant, Emad Salem, a former Egyptian Armv officer who was recruited by the FBI for this bombing. Do we really need any more proof that this was a typical ADL-FBI operation? In Los Angeles some months ago, several youths were arrested and charged with plans to bomb buildings. They indignantly protested that the only mention of any bombing had come from a paid FBI informant who had infiltrated their meetings, and who had then turned them in to the FBI in order to collect his pay.

Strangely enough, no new information about the Oklahoma City bombings seems to be released to the press. *The Washington Post*, April 26, 1995 reported that "None of the fifteen ATF employees died in the blast. There are persistent reports that FBI and ATF agents did not show up at the building the morning

of the blast. Perhaps other odd circumstances will emerge later, although it is more probable that we already know as much about this atrocity as we will ever know. To remedy this situation, we need a nationwide drive to demand a full and immediate Congressional investigation of FBI and ADL involvement in the Oklahoma City federal office building bombing, as well as information about any other federal agencies who took part in planning this operation, or who had advance knowledge that it would take place. This writer has insisted for the past thirty years that our own native Gestapo, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, which operates solely as a secret police to carry out the desires of its masters, the Anti-Defamation League, be abolished. It is now widely known that the ADL gained total control of the FBI by photographing its legendary director, J.Edgar Hoover, in flagrant delicto with his longtime consort, Clyde Tolson, at their suite at Miami's Roney Plaza Hotel. The Roney Plaza, a Meyer Schine hotel, not only was the official winter headquarters of the Mafia; it was also the annual retreat of J. Edgar Hoover, who was an honored guest there each winter season, with Clyde Tolson always in attendance. With these photographs, the ADL, and its long-standing ally, the Mafia, attained absolute mastery of J. Edgar Hoover, and the FBI became their willing servant.

This Congressional investigation must obtain all memoranda between the FBI and the ADL; all possible contacts in planning these many bombing operations must be interviewed and full statements obtained from each one of them. All federal officials and ADL planners of these criminal syndicalist operations must be prosecuted to the fullest extent of the law. We can no longer allow these menaces to public safety to run amuck.

CHAPTER 12

PETITION AND PLEA From Gary Wean May 5, 1995

Petition and Plea: To the United States of America Government:

This is a Petition and a Plea from the common, everyday, honest, law-abiding loyal citizens of the United States of America.

The citizens are under the protection of the *Constitution* and *Bill of Rights* of the United States of America and, as to its form, this Petition and Plea to the government of the United States of America and its elected representatives and appointed officials does suffice.

At this point this Petition and Plea is directed to the United States of America Senate and, specifically, to Senator Orrin Hatch, Chairman of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary.

Also directed specifically to Senator James Imhof, Chairman of the Senate Intelligence Committee.

Senators Orrin Hatch and James Imhof have jurisdiction, authority, responsibility, and the bounden duty to immediately without delay, thoroughly and competently and diligently set-up investigatory, legal, personnel, subpoena powers, hearings and all means to actively and swiftly gather evidence, investigate, prosecute and expose the herein described heinous criminal acts and conspiracies against the people amounting to fraud, theft of their real and personal property; mayhem, murder and assassination; beatings and kidnapping.

These criminal actions against the people have been occurring regularly and constantly for a period of over fifty years—the citizens have resisted these bloodthirsty criminals by using every legal, lawful means known to civilization to no avail and have suffered repeated indignities when the United States of America Government and its elected representatives have conspiratorially used their official powers to cover up these crimes.

The people have been forced to consider various means of self-protection for life and limb and property but they refuse to take any action which would break a law—the government knows this and takes full advantage of it to heap death and destruction on the people.

Having repeatedly Petitioned the government and repeatedly been ignored and had further degradation heaped upon them, the people take to their knees in prayer in their homes and churches and over loved ones in the cemeteries, again asking the government to safeguard them, their health, safety and welfare, property and civil rights as guaranteed to them by the *Constitution*, *Bill of Rights* and United States of America Supreme Court decisions.

In 1987 proof—evidence and sworn affidavits in a Petition and Plea from the people—was made to each

and every one of the one hundred Senators on an individual basis—and also specifically to Senator Joseph Biden, Chairman of the United States of America Senate Committee on the Judiciary. At that time, <u>1987</u>, former U.S. Senator John Tower was still alive, as were others who were prepared to give sworn testimony and evidence as to crimes against the people and the government and the assassination of President John F. Kennedy.

Senators Joseph Biden, Strom Thurmond, Arlen Specter, Howlin Heflin and others on the Judicial Committee took extreme criminal actions against the people and the government to destroy and cover-up evidence and sworn testimony to protect their own evil criminal involvement in these actions.

In the <u>1950s</u>, there existed a criminal conspiracy by certain people—lawyers, judges, U.S. Commissioners, etc., with an agent of a foreign country (Israel) who was a member of the infamous Crime Family, "<u>ADL Mishpucka</u>". These are Jewish gangsters comparable to the Sicilian crime family known as the "<u>Mafia</u>". (Refer to Attorney General George Deukmejian's criminal intelligence report Re: Mishpucka and Mafia drugs and criminal organizational degradation against the people.)

The ADL Mishpucka secret agent was <u>Menachem Begin</u> and he was conspiring with gangster <u>Mickey Cohen</u>; federal judge <u>Harry Pregerson</u>; U.S. Commissioner <u>Ben Nordman</u> of Oxnard, California (deceased); Superior Court Judge, Oxnard, California <u>Jerome Berenson</u>; and numerous lawyers. One of these lawyers was <u>William P. Clark</u>, who became a California Superior Court Judge, California Appeals Court and Supreme Court Judge—then National Security Director and Secretary of the Interior. These treasonous persons were involved in burglaries of U.S. National Guard Armories—stealing guns and ammunition to be smuggled to Israel for terrorist activities against numerous governments.

In <u>1959</u> these treasonous conspirators burglarized the Oxnard, California National Guard Armory and stole large amounts of weapons and ammunition.

Two men were arrested by the FBI and convicted of the Oxnard, California burglary. The FBI never recovered any of the weapons. It was discovered that William P. Clark had kept one of the 50 cal. machine guns and had mounted it in his house. At that time Clark had made statements that revealed their conspiracy of race-riots and revolution to be instigated to destroy the U.S. Government. There are still witnesses to seeing the stolen 50 cal. weapon in Clark's house. U.S. Commissioner Ben Nordman, involved with the others, Pregerson, Cohen, Begin and also involved with gangsters Abe and Hy Phillips who conducted bail bond operations and were closely associated with both of the burglars who were caught. The two specific men arrested were later involved in Texas and Florida in gun smuggling and persons involved in the JFK assassination. All of these operations are in the FBI files which can be brought forth.

The weapons stolen from the Oxnard Armory were never recovered. These conspirators turned them over to Mickey Cohen, the Los Angeles gangster who had an enormous secret arsenal hidden which was to be used when their conspiracy of race-riots and revolution came into play. These weapons were hidden in their secret location which at one time was Camp Ramah in Ojai, California. These weapons were turned over to Rabbi Meir Kahane and then to Irving Rubin and his wife, Sherry, who conducted extensive training exercises starting with Jew children as young as ten years old.

These training exercises conducted by Irving Rubin are as encompassing as any operations conducted by the current citizen militia and Rubin's trainees have been indoctrinated to kill Christian people (both black and white when their revolution comes). Rubin's arms and fire power weapons are superior to the Militias.

This huge, secret, arms cache under the control of Rubin and which includes stolen National Guard weapons, which are identifiable by serial numbers, were transported to the Waco compound to be secreted under an agreement between Rubin and Koresh. Only Koresh and at most two of his top associates were aware of this operation. All the others were totally unaware and innocent of involvement. It is inconceivable that two and five-year-old children are capable of forming intent to commit criminal conspiracy and deserved to die because they were labeled criminals by the Justice Department.

A fierce power struggle between Koresh and Rubin erupted after a meeting they had in Hollywood.

Rubin demanded the return of the weapons and Koresh refused. There became a terrible fear within the ADL-Mishpucka that their criminal acts and conspiracy of Israel to interfere and provocateur into the U.S. government would be discovered and that the American people would demand total severance from their Mid-East wars if it was exposed. If these weapons were found, the trail would lead straight back to Begin and Israel.

William P. Clark and Harry Pregerson gave Lloyd Bentsen orders to use government agencies to force Koresh to return the weapons, Koresh refused and the situation escalated to dangerous proportions. Top people in the ATF were ordered to make plans to use force to retrieve the weapons. Top agents of the FBI combined with the ATF, specifically Oliver (Buck) Revell who has been a secret, paid agent of the ADL Mishpucka and close associate of Diane Feinstein in these criminal conspiracies for many years.

Revell has engaged in treacherous, treasonous acts against the U.S. since FBI Director and ex-federal judge Webster sold out to the ADL Mishpucka and ordered the top FBI echelon to give ADL Mishpucka secret agents any secret files they wanted and to cooperate with them in all matters against American citizens—these orders by Webster are a matter of written evidence and can be obtained from FBI records.

Janet Reno, a secret, paid agent of the ADL Mishpucka, gave orders to the top commanders of the FBI and ATF agents that the weapons must be retrieved from the Waco compound no matter what the consequences. The rank and file of ATF and FBI agents who engaged in the Waco massacre had no inkling of the true reasons for the raid or of how they were being used.

They could delay no longer—this pressure from Israel and the ADL Mishpucka had become so great that Reno gave the order to burn the compound to the ground and leave no possible witnesses or evidence to Israel's terrible involvement in the U.S.

Reno gave the order to destroy Waco; it was burned to the ground and bulldozed. The weapons were burned during the fire, but all were removed from the compound. The Texas Rangers had jurisdiction to investigate the Waco Holocaust and became in possession of the burned weapons.

The Texas Rangers, a Sgt. and the Captain of the Dallas headquarters, were given information of what was behind the Waco murders and the Captain revealed that in their investigation. They had made X-ray

examinations of the burned weapons serial numbers and had identified them as property of the Oxnard National Guard Armory.

The Texas Rangers were given powerful orders by William P. Clark, Harry Pregerson, Lloyd Bentsen and Janet Reno to cover-up their entire investigation and tell no one what they had discovered.

A powerful ADL Mishpucka and fanatical Israeli, Morris Dees and the treasonous, ADL-paid Oliver Revell combined in keeping the lid on the situation and precipitated and planned the Oklahoma City bombing.

They had for months secretly monitored and infiltrated Timothy McVeigh and the Nichols brothers in Michigan and provocateured certain aspects which set up and enabled them to plant explosive charges strategically on every floor of the Oklahoma City Federal Building which would be set off simultaneously with the fertilizer in the truck.

Huge numbers of explosive and demolition experts are aware that the force of the explosion went right straight up—completely through eight stories and out the roof—the fertilizer in the truck blew a hole downward in the street eight feet deep and some twenty feet wide—the remaining upward force of the blast would not have done anything more than destroy the truck and blow out windows in the front of the building. Janet Reno and FBI Director Freeh know this and are terrified, as the possibility of their involvement could be revealed unless they can fully contain the investigation by making scapegoats.

The entire operation of Timothy McVeigh as a patsy follows an identical pattern which was laid out by John Tower of how the ADL Mishpucka set up Lee Harvey Oswald and the false trail was set up which was to lead to the Cuban Embassy in Mexico and Oswald transported to Cuba. This was set up to stir the patriotic fervor of Americans and for them to scream for the Marines to invade and take over Cuba as they now scream to destroy anyone belonging to the militias.

The Oklahoma explosion has caused the media to call the militias every vicious demeaning name they can manufacture and to call for Congress to enact laws to deny the people their civil rights, which would give the ADL Mishpucka even more power than they already have.

In <u>1987</u> the ADL Mishpucka learned that former Senator John Tower had exposed the part that the ADL Mishpucka and Menachem Begin had played in the assassination of JFK.

Irish writer Anthony Summers who had investigated the JFK assassination and had written books about it was acquainted with an ADL Mishpucka agent, Ed Tivnan in New York, and told him that evidence was about to be revealed exposing facts and evidence that Menachem Begin, as a secret agent of Israel, was involved with American gangsters and judges in a conspiracy to interfere with and destroy the American government. Tivnan was paid by the Israeli Government to put out false propaganda denying that Begin was ever involved with American gangsters.

It was revealed that Ed Tivnan was a powerful, treasonous ADL Mishpucka force in the Hollywood motion picture and TV industry, engaged in the preparation and dispensing of propaganda and controlling the entirety of news releases through the TV programs.

President Clinton and other treasonous persons in the U.S. Government seek to pass restrictive laws against the people to further deny them their Civil Rights.

This would be for the purpose of FBI agents to infiltrate citizens and any peaceful organizations to which they belong. But this infiltration and provocateuring has been going on for many years by the treasonous Oliver Revell, a top FBI agent, and Morris Dees, who leads an ADL Mishpucka organization, he calls the "Southern Poverty Law Center".

What law exists that states Morris Dees has the right to infiltrate any American group of citizens he desires and make intelligence files on innocent individuals, then transfer anything that his imagination can trump up and put these in his master-computer files? What gives Morris Dees any right to form what he calls "Klan Watch", then proceed to invade Americans privacy and destroy their rights to do anything legal they prefer to do? What gives this scum the right to destroy American citizens and keep records on them? Then at his own desires, take them to treasonous FBI agents who have been bought and paid for by the criminal, illegal ADL Mishpucka, and they conjure up and conspire to commit heinous crimes like Waco and Oklahoma City to advance their own political agenda. This has nothing to do with domestic terrorism. It is "Political Terrorism" inspired by insane ADL Mishpucka who are an International political terrorist organization who operate in every political jurisdiction on Earth.

The power and money demand cheap labor for massive world trade. Right after WWII Japan started off and became successful and rich because their labor was cheap, but now they have evolved the same as America—they have reached the plateau of high-level conditions and individual rights, pensions, medical treatment and the right to own a home and to pursue happy lives—but the merchants and bankers of the world, to build their fortunes, demand cheap labor and removal of tariffs.

Because Japan has reached this same level of way of life that Americans have created, they are now undergoing the same mysterious acts of chaos and destruction and terror against the government that America is now suffering.

This powerful propaganda blasting forth from Hollywood over the TV, 24 hours a day, and manufactured by ADL Mishpucka propagandists, such as Ed Tivnan and others, smothers the American people with a vicious, demeaning, name-calling conspiracy accusing them of being <u>far right wing extremists</u>, <u>kooks</u>, silly people crawling around the forests in camouflage—hate mongers—red-neck racists—and never once does one of those TV announcers mention the ADL Mishpucka or that it should be labeled by the U.S. Government as a subversive, illegal, anti-American organization that should be infiltrated by loyal FBI agents and prosecuted by loyal Justice Department officials.

The ADL Mishpucka secret agent William P. Clark is presently involved with a close associate of Harry Pregerson, in a multi-billion dollar scam. District Court Judge Harold Greene and Clark, who control the communications system, have just completed another manipulation of the stock market, in which they made a billion dollars—William P. Clark owns Pacific Telesis Group and what they call its "spin-off", Air-Touch Communications, Inc. Harold Greene's ruling puts Pacific Telesis Group and Air-Touch Communications, Inc. in control of long distance wireless service.

Greene's action was a surprise ruling which allowed himself and the ADL Mishpucka to participate in the

stock market ahead of anyone else.

Attorney General Janet Reno on NBC demands that, "critics of law enforcement officials be specific in their charges. I think the most damaging thing that we can do in the country is to talk in generalities or in picturesque terms."

In this Petition and Plea, just as Janet Reno demands, the loyal American citizens are being specific <u>in their charges</u> against disloyal, treasonous law enforcement officials who are secretly paid by the ADL Mishpucka to sabotage and destroy the United States of America.

The people are also specific in their charges of treason against U.S. Senators who take pay from the ADL Mishpucka to sabotage and destroy the U.S. of America.

Specifically the people in this Petition and Plea demand that Senator Orrin Hatch, Chairman of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary remove the following treasonous Senators from the Committee: Joseph Biden; Arlen Specter; Strom Thurmond; Edward Kennedy; Howlin Heflin; and one of the chief organizers of the ADL Mishpucka conspiracy to destroy America, Diane Feinstein. These persons must be replaced by new Senators who were not involved in the original conspiracy and have not secretly taken any pay from the ADL Mishpucka.

This hearing and investigation into the ADL Mishpucka conspiracy can be commenced immediately and successfully started by subpoening William P. Clark and asking him questions regarding the burglary of the Oxnard Armory and his possession of one of the stolen 50 cal. machine guns and his statements regarding race-riots and revolution. The Senate Committee has absolute jurisdiction because all of these crimes involve murders—there is no statute of limitations applicable.

Witnesses can be produced who saw the weapon in Clark's house.

Subpoena the FBI records of the burglary investigation and the arrests of the two suspects, their connections with Mickey Cohen, Menachem Begin, William Clark, Harry Pregerson and their contract to deliver the weapons. Subpoena Irving and Sherry Rubin regarding their illegal arsenal—Subpoena Lloyd Bentsen and determine his orders to the ATF and the extent of the action to totally destroy [the] Waco [compound] and the people in it.

Subpoena Hy Phillips, the gangster bail bondsman who arranged the bail with U.S. Commissioner Ben Nordman to release the two defendants, and their later actions in Florida and Texas in relation to the JFK assassination.

Subpoena Robert Ward who was arrested in Ventura County by the Ventura Sheriff and the U.S. Secret Service for conspiring to kill President Bush, and past presidents Reagan, Carter, Nixon and Ford and their wives at Reagan's library dedication because they knew too much. Subpoena Commander Vince France of Ventura Sheriff Department as to why the U.S. Secretary of Treasury in command of the Secret Service secretly ordered the release and cover-up of Robert Ward's attempt to kill ten people because they knew too much.

Subpoena Caspar Weinberger regarding the identity of the Israeli secret agent who was at the kinky-sex parties of Alfred Bloomingdale's prostitute, Vicky Morgan, who secretly audio-videoed the participants while U.S. Secret Security was violated in treasonous acts. Vicky Morgan was murdered to cover up the treason acts and an innocent man was convicted of her murder.

These crimes and events over a period of years involve all the same people and are connected to Waco and the Oklahoma City explosion. Oliver Revell, an ex-FBI agent, now calls himself a "counter-terrorism expert" and coins new words—"Domestic Terrorism". But there is no such thing. What, in truth, we have is "Political Terrorism" conducted by professional spies, saboteurs and provocateurs.

We do not need billions of dollars appropriated and thousands of new "Anti-Domestic Terrorist" officers, as misled Senators are now promoting—we need a Senate investigation of the ADL Mishpucka and to subpoena and confiscate all of their illegal files and records they are using against the American people. The FBI already has an investigation into these crimes but they are covering-up for the ADL Mishpucka. The FBI agents involved in that investigation and all their investigative files must be called for.

In <u>1987</u>, each and every one of the one hundred Senators were individually provided with information, evidence and affidavits of these crimes and the persons involved in the conspiracy of "Race-Riots and Revolution"—at the same time the Senators were served with a "Petition and Plea from the people to safeguard the people and their health, safety and welfare and their real and personal property."

Instead of hearing and acting on the peoples' "Petition and Plea", the Senators entered and joined a conspiracy to cover up the criminal acts against the people.

If the Senators had even taken one step to investigate the peoples' plea, the Rodney King/Watts riots, with the resulting enormous loss of life, would not have occurred. The loss of life at Waco and the horrendous Oklahoma City explosion would not have occurred and many other individual deaths would not have happened.

Every person who was a U.S. Senator in <u>1987</u> bears specific responsibility for the above-stated mass murders and the degradation of the United States of America is on their shoulders.

Immediate action and steps must be taken. The Senate Judiciary and Intelligence Committees must protect the United States of America citizens.

If further acts of "Political Terrorism" and massive, murderous tragedies occur because of the Senators' failure to take action to prevent them, it is not conceivably possible that Senator Orrin Hatch, Chairman of the Senate Judiciary Committee, and Senator James Imhof, Chairman of the Senate Intelligence Committees, can be forgiven by the people.

Gary L. Wean

Retired California Police Officer

CHAPTER 13

BRIEF UPDATE FROM MICHAEL MAHOLY by Michael Maholy 4/20/95

Dear Rick,

Thank you for once again writing to me and expressing your concern toward my well being, as well as your views about certain subjects. I'm doing as well as one can expect, considering the conditions that I'm currently undergoing.

Many of the readers have written recently, explaining just how much of their personal effort was put toward the freedom of Richard Wayne Snell, and also their concern for a true government. I had told many of the good people, in a few previous letters, that as a direct result of their writing the governor of Arkansas, that while this was a true Christian act to seek help for Richard, not to expect much action being taken by the politicians or lawmakers, due to the massive cover-up campaign being launched by the government to protect the chosen few elitists that make up this band of criminals.

As of last weekend, much focus has been shifted to the bombing incident of the federal building in Oklahoma City. I would assume that many of you are well aware of the growing power of the militias that now seem to dot the nation and claim that they will take whatever steps necessary to restore the nation back to its original *Constitution*. We are now beginning to see the first phase of the destruction that will only intensify as time progresses. You also may be aware that now the media, as well as government agencies, have also connected Richard Snell to a militia group, stating that he was considered a white supremacist. This is exactly just what the government's plans are—to destroy any further such organizations who want to change current government. This will pave the way for Plan 2000, which will involve the United Nations peacekeeping forces, to be enacted through the FEMA provisions declared by the President. The next step, not too far down the road, will be to have martial law on American soil.

The A.T.F. and F.B.I. paid me a visit just over a week ago. My attorneys were present for this interrogation, in which the federal government has claimed that several of the automatic weapons that were found in the WACO, TEXAS slaughter can be traced back to me. This is a totally fabricated lie, devised to keep me under arrest, as a result of my attorneys being successful in blocking the other charges that the I.R.S. was planning to hit me with. Since that day, the federal courts had issued an order to seize all of my personal and legal documents, letters, and phone numbers. To make matters worse, as a result of this [*OKC*] bombing, anyone who had ever been even remotely connected to any type of militia member, will fall under intense investigation, including myself. Though I never have been connected to any such group, my political views seem to be deemed anti-government. I do not now, nor will I ever, promote violence against ours, or any other government. Let this be known, for future structure.

We have all been following the readings of several sources pertaining to what course of actions it will take to get this country back into shape. It is very important to understand that a few of us are willing to make the sacrifices necessary to fight these people in government, to make them try to understand what is happening to our people, as well as their children. I'm one of these fighters. But to be successful, I will

need the help of all of you who have the courage to be heard. Though the Feds cannot sentence me to death for the crimes I've committed, they can sentence me to a big part of my life in prison, only to silence me. I will once again ask each and everyone of you for your continued support in helping me be heard. True, my story is old news, and the people, being only human, seem to thrive on current events, happenings. It is very important, however, to take a good look backwards, to see the real picture of just how we got to where we are as a nation today, the events and actions of those whom we have chosen to lead and guide us.

With that in mind, please do not be afraid to continue to write to me. Many of the readers have stopped writing for some reason or another. I will continue to tell my story just the way it happened. I have a very good memory, and those who betrayed our country shall be exposed, one way or the other.

I want to thank you again for all of your support and concern. I hope to hear from you soon.

IN LOVE & LIGHT

/s/Michael Maholy

* * *

MICHAEL MAHOLY ON CLINTONISTAS' COBRA UNIT

Death of two boys on the railroad tracks in Little Rock, Arkansas.

Dear Rick.

In this report, you will hear evidence that was told to me by one Todd Cornwell. Todd came to Leavenworth on April 6, 1995 for a violation of his federal parole agreement, for which he had received an additional 9 month sentence.

After talking with Todd Cornwell, it was discovered that he was born and raised in the Little Rock area and was considered one of the more advanced drug dealers in the state. Cornwell also told me that he has positive information of the deaths that involved the two youths in Saline County. He fears for his life, as well, for the knowledge that he possesses.

Cornwell worked for a man named Ted Carter who was indicted three different times for his involvement in the related deaths, however, was found innocent on all three occasions. Ted Carter owned and operated a well known construction business just off of the interstate, I-30, in southwest Little Rock. The business manufactured prefabricated out-buildings, like tool and storage sheds. Ted Carter was also involved with illegal drugs that were being smuggled into the U.S. from Mexico, mainly marijuana. Carter also was involved with methamphetamine, a type of speed, that is in powder form. Carter was a very wealthy person who also had strong ties with several of the state and local law enforcement officials, to whom he would pay large sums of money to be protected. The story which you are about to read is the direct result of the aftermath for Carter's decision not to continue to pay certain law officials and politicians

for this protection, resulting in Carter being set up as the fall guy pertaining to the deaths.

In Arkansas, there is a team of drug task force officers that is composed of both state, county local, and federal law officers, designed to undertake many, if not most, of the more serious drug operations that are conducted in the state's rural and city areas. There is a team of corrupt officers that call themselves the COBRAUNIT. This unit is made up of six officers from state, county, and city personnel. Each one of the members sports a tattoo of a cobra snake on his arm, indicating that they are the only members of the strike force. These members along with one Dan Harmon, special prosecutor from Saline County, Ark., started the group back in 1986. This group would often shake down suspected drug dealers for extortion funds, and related protection money, so that the drug dealers may continue to operate in the area in which the special task force had jurisdiction. Keep in mind, the task force could operate in any given part of the state, but operated in the Little Rock, Hot Springs area mostly, only because that's where the majority of the big money in the state is.

After discovering a chemical laboratory where illegal drugs were being manufactured in a rural area near Little Rock, only in Saline County, the officers of the COBRA UNIT took it upon themselves to cut a deal with the operators of the drug lab. This deal was to provide them the necessary protection that they would need to continue to operate this multi-million-dollar drug operation without fear of being busted. The lab was first discovered back in 1987, by officers JAY CAMPBELL, ALAN SWINT, and KIRK LANGE. They then took their findings and reported them to the special prosecutor DAN HARMON of Hot Springs Arkansas, to decide on what course of action to follow. It was the idea of DAN HARMON to coerce the illegal drug operators to do as told, to pay a certain percentage of the drug profits to these four law officers, or go to prison and pay an enormous fine. As it was, the operators of the illegal drug operation decided to play along with DAN HARMON'S well-designed plan to further their own greed of illegal monies.

The operation was well into the third year, when the two boys from the area stumbled upon the illegal operation. Here are the exact words TODD CORNWELL told me about what had happened the night of the murders of the two boys, DON HENRY and KEVIN IVES.

The night of the killings, the two boys were out looking for buildings to break into and steal some things to get some money. It so happened, that when they came upon a certain farm house and a few out buildings, they picked the wrong place to rob, as it was in fact, the location of the illegal drug operation. The boys were caught in the act of looking into one of the out buildings, and detained by two of the "cooks" who were manufacturing the drugs. Fearing that the two boys had seen too much, the cooks then phoned for the corrupt policemen to come and advise just how to handle this matter.

Three members of the elite drug task force—code named COBRA UNIT, responded to the call through a special beeper number given to the cooks. The policemen who were there the night of the murders were: ALAN SWINT, JAY CAMPBELL, and KIRK LANGE. Once on the farm property, the two young boys were ushered into a barn, where they were questioned, as well as intimidated. The one boy, KEVIN IVES, was rather vulgar towards the policemen, resulting in him and officer KIRK LANGE getting into a fight. When the struggle was over, young Ives lay dead, from blows struck to him by both KIRK LANGE, and JAY CAMPBELL. ALLEN SWINT held the other boy while this was going on—actually, had the boy handcuffed. It was then decided that since the Ives boy was now dead at the hand of a policeman, the other boy, Don Henry must also die, so as to protect the identity and crimes of everyone involved in the

incident.

Another officer of the COBRA UNIT was then called to come and help figure out the next step in the crime. This officer's name is LT. DAVID SMITH, who was then connected with the C.I.D. office of the state police. LT. DAVID SMITH then phoned his other partner in crime, DAN HARMON, to rush to the scene and offer support and any ideas he may have to dispose of the two young boys' bodies.

It was DAN HARMON'S idea to take the boys to nearby Alexander, Arkansas, to a remote railroad crossing, to walk the bodies down the tracks a ways, and place the already dead bodies across the tracks. Before doing this, the bodies had been stabbed; therefore, the bodies would have to be mangled beyond recognition, and an oncoming train would be blamed for the cause of death.

The drug lab was then disabled, and the two drug cooks, who were working for the DIXIE MAFIA, would be sent back to rural Kentucky. It was also said, that one SKEETER WARD, was also a partner in the drug lab. Another Arkansas sheriff named JIM STEED, was also in on the extortion payoffs.

This story was also told to me back in 1991 by TERESA HARMON, DAN HARMON'S daughter. However, she did not go into as much detail as Todd Cornwell has. Teresa had once confided in me, as I would supply her, as well as her father, with quality cocaine and marijuana.

I hope this letter helps all who may be investigating the murders of the two young boys. Their killers should be themselves prosecuted, and given the death sentence. The elite COBRA UNIT is still active in Arkansas.

Your friend,

/s/ Michael Maholy

CHAPTER 14

FERVENT WAKE-UP CALL

by Cathy O'Brien & Mark Phillips 4/30/95

FACTS TRANCE-MISSION

Dear Rick and all of our CONTACT family and readers of CONTACT,

Like everyone else dedicated to restoring Human Value(s) to our country and world, Mark and I have stayed very busy in the wake of the recent devastation in Oklahoma. We feel an enormous burden of frustration for ineffectively spreading the word on New World Order methods in time to help prevent this unnecessary blow to our efforts to unite patriots. Together, with the weight of the world on our shoulders, we sat down and wrote this heartfelt letter. Despite Mark's and my best efforts, mainstream media censorship under the guise of so-called "National Security", continues to hinder us in our efforts to arm the populace with our ONLY DEFENSE—TRUTH and KNOWLEDGE.

Mark and I are deeply appreciative of *CONTACT*'s commitment to permeating censorship to inform those "with eyes to see and ears to hear TRUTH." We are equally grateful for *CONTACT*'s apparent determination to open the eyes of those still sleeping through the Dark Ages of information control by waking them up to the reality of who/what is running OUR country and world.

When Mark first woke me up after a lifetime of existing as a CIA MK-Ultra Project Monarch mind-controlled slave, I felt like Rip Van Winkle waking up to find decades of my life behind me. At the same time, I was dismayed to learn that the population knew very little of the advanced technological "secrets" that allowed those in power to control us all through deliberately cultivated ignorance and apathy. In essence, I had a "Byrd's eye view" of the future through the behind-the-scenes planning I had been exposed to as a "Presidential Model" slave. Those criminals in charge, hell bent on their world dominance schemes, never believed I (and others) could recover to tell that which we were supposed to forget, because they never took into consideration the strength or existence of the human spirit.

"The only way we can fail, is to fail to think of an excuse," was Byrd's often stated motto. Mark logically showed me that the perpe-Traitors of the New World Order were destined to fail based on that attitude alone. "Bad guys" have to spend so much time covering up their criminal deeds that it hinders progression of their plans! Truth and goodness is a positive forward progression that inevitably wins out over evil every time! Nevertheless, my heart is heavy with the frustration of not being capable of revealing their plan in time to prevent the deaths of the innocents caught in the crossfires of rEvolution in Oklahoma.

"The pen is mightier then the sword," Mark wisely told me. "And recovery is the best revenge." I believed it then, and I believe it now. Through recovery, I remembered decades of details of New World Order plans—many of which were inadvertently revealed in my presence by those believing I would never survive to remember, or simply considered me a robot. While they discussed the demise of humanity, as we know it, I photographically recorded every word. Revenge for the mind-altering tortures George Bush,

Bill Bennett, Senator Byrd and others subjected my precious daughter Kelly and me to, did indeed motivate me to recover as quickly as was accurately possible. Now, with conscious recollection of what trance-spired amongst world "leaders" during the Reagan-Bush Administration, it is my love of humanity that compels me to publicly reveal all that I know. With love, rather than spite, motivating my efforts to shed light on criminal covert activity, I had hoped to make a difference in time.

Simply stated, the plan of the so-called "masterminds" behind the New World Order, is to create sufficient pandemonium and con-fusion to traumatize and subsequently dissociate the populace—which makes us all prime "Candidates" for mind control. And mind control of the masses is their primary tool for ushering in what Adolph Hitler termed New World Order. "The only way to world peace is through mind control of the masses," Ronald Reagan said.

I know from experience that there is no peace of mind under mind control. How can there be world peace when there is no individual peace of mind? Pandemonium. Confusion. Trauma. I am watching their plan unfold, all the while devoting all that I can to disseminating information in an effort to arm the populace with TRUTH—while there is still time. Mark and I devote all muchneeded-and-appreciated donations and every dime we have to postage, copies, and book and video productions in our frantic effort to effectively spread the word on mind control. Yet it never seems to be enough. We desperately need help. We both fantasize that "tomorrow" will be the day that some human rights foundation/organization, with funding, will recognize our small efforts (driven by an enormous passion) and help us support this work. We also believe that *CONTACT* will prevail and succeed, but only through dedicated support.

What we don't know is hurting us. With ad campaigns such as "Why ask Why?" conditioning the minds of the masses to accept change WITHOUT QUESTION, it is up to those of us with "eyes to see and ears to hear" TRUTH to ask why. Fingerpointing at hate groups, races, aliens, religions, militias, patriots, etc. is a deliberate, well planned attempt to create dissension among us. Divided we fall! United and armed with TRUTH, we all stand to win this mind war for control of OUR world—but only through commitment.

Mark reminds me to never voice a negative without offering a positive solution. So rather than just beg others to be committed and do something, he suggests writing your "elected" (but not necessarily chosen) state and federal congressmen on the following **hot** issues!

- 1. By supporting the NEW growing movement in Congress through the H.R. 499 bill which will repeal the infamous North American Free Trade Agreement.
- 2. By supporting the New Jersey Congressman on the House Intelligence (Oversight) Committee, (D-NJ) Representative Robert Torricelli who linked a CIA operative/informant to two Guatemalan slayings. Tell Newt Gingrich that Rep. Torricelli was correct in exposing the CIA's murderous actions. Perhaps you could copy Congressman Torricelli with your letters. Note: This brave New Jersey Congressman is advocating for a (former) nun who was raped, tortured, and "brain washed" through error by CIA personnel operating in Guatemala. The survivor just won a 40-million-dollar lawsuit (which she'll never collect) against her CIA-operative abuser who is now the Guatemalan presidential candidate.
- 3. Anyone who is informed of the details of my daughter's and any victimization at the hands of this corrupt faction of OUR government could write to their respective congressman AND Representative Torricelli and demand this case be opened. Maybe you could provide the squeak that requires attention.

Violence is not an answer, but rather it is a <u>predicted</u> reaction to perpe-traitors actions. Arming ourselves with weapons is futile compared to their advanced technology and psychological warfare tactics. They laugh at us, predictably falling for their lies and shooting at each other. They point the finger the other way, then go about their business of running OUR world while we predictably annihilate each other. The so called "war on drugs" is but one example of planned psychological warfare that has eroded thinking and turned our streets into shooting galleries. The CIA took control of the world drug industry during the Reagan Administration, increased heroin (Bush's drug of choice) supplies during the Bush Administration, and deliberately created a global addiction destined to result in bloodshed so large that this "drug project" will be relabeled genocide. People so traumatized by the increasing violence become easier to manipulate and lead off point, through panic, terrorism, confusion, and lack of moral leadership. So regardless of "who" detonated the bomb in Oklahoma killing the innocent and traumatizing humanity, the true instigators remain the same.

Many patriots look to our *Constitution* for answers. It was my experience that Senator Byrd diligently studied our *Constitution* in an effort to manipulate it to fit New World Order plans. He quotes constitutional law the *same way* Satanists quote the *Bible*-with his own spin on interpretation. In our (the real patriots') desperate attempt to take back OUR country and world, we *must* be cautious not to fall into any more of their misrepresentations of TRUTH. We must represent TRUTH ourselves—sans violence. The *Constitution* allows us to form militias to defend our rights—not for offensive actions. We believe that Rev. Olson also believes that as truth!

Psychological warfare is their game. They know more about the inner workings of the human brain than has been allowed in university text books. Their extensive understanding of the scientific, psychiatric insand-outs of the brain, as well as the predictable psychological reactions of the human mind is classified as a matter of "National Security". It is no coincidence that mental health has been left In the Dark Ages of information control! WHY?

"Why ask Why?" "Secret Knowledge Equals Power", and it is up to those of us who still CAN to ask questions, demand answers, and take back OUR country and world—NOW. We have no time to lose in arming ourselves and each other with the knowledge that they don't want us to know! If you can't bring yourself to write your congressmen, then help us through endowing such organizations as *CONTACT*.

While perpe-Traitors are equipped to think ahead and accurately predict our reactions to their inhumane actions, they are limited in their intellect by their own immorality. They cannot think deep enough to take into account the human moral convictions so "alien" to their thinking. It is in light of moral truth and conviction that we gain our strength and subsequent advantage over those who seek to Control us. Violence is what they want. Terrorism. Mass chaos. With mass genocide as their trophy. Let's not play into their hands by responding with violence! Knowledge is our ONLY defense against mind control!

Another predicted reaction that a faction of our population is playing into at this time is a sense of helplessness due to the vast circulation of misinformation designed to overwhelm us. With the blame deliberately shifted from those men masterminding world domination to perceptual distortions of "aliens", "demons", and "Biblical fulfillment" being the cause of humanity's decline, it is predicted that people will throw up their hands in helplessness—and do nothing. These criminals are actually counting on the MORAL majority to do nothing! Because they are programming you to feel helpless! You are not!!

Recently I had cause to spend several luxurious hours with Kelly, who expressed dismay over being counseled that "the end is upon us and therefore nothing can be done beyond prayer." I assured her good people were taking action—for her sake and the sake of all of humanity. She expressed heartfelt gratitude for the few letters of encouragement she received from *CONTACT* readers, that somehow passed through censorship and reached her. She asked me to thank you on her behalf since she is still prohibited by court order from writing letters. I do thank you and encourage you to please continue writing. Her spirit is strengthened through your support.

Perpe-Traitors of the New World Order, who are counting on the MORAL majority to do nothing, fail to consider the strength the human spirit derives from TRUTH. They believed I could do nothing to reveal all that I experienced and witnessed at the political top of their world dominance effort. They were wrong!

Prior to losing my free-will thinking to mind control in the 1966 "Rite to Remain Silent," I eagerly sought answers to the seemingly incessant parade of questions that dominated my mind pertaining to God. The Catholic priests at St. Francis were already sexually and psychologically abusing me, as was my father, Earl O'Brien, and (former President) Gerald Ford. Obviously these "leaders" did not have the answers I sought. I surmised at a very early age that the answers must be found within.

Once while singing my favorite childhood hymns, "God is Love," and "This Little Light of Mine, I'm Going To Let It Shine" I looked deep inside myself for the true meaning. The "light" I found inside me was love. In my childish view, I concluded that the most powerful force in the universe was God—and God is love—the source of light within me. I already knew (from experience) that God was not going to intervene on the peripheral circumstances of my life, but I fully believed that He was my strength to survive to tell—evidenced by the light of love within me. I joyously sang the hymns louder.

Decades later, with my free-will thinking restored through Mark Phillips' loving deprogamming expertise, I looked within for spiritual answers to all I endured. There is no justification for the actions of Kelly's and my abusers, nor is there any vengeance equal to what they did to us and are doing to humanity as a *whole*. These are soulless people who never recognized, controlled, or extinguished mine! Therefore, spirituality is not a question! It is an answer! Now that I've come full circle, enLIGHTened by my childhood innerview of God's love, I am determined to reveal their plan in order that TRUTH, not violence, be our source of triumph.

It is up to each of us to arm the populace with knowledge—our ONLY defense against New World Order evil methods—by shining the loving light of TRUTH. In order to reveal TRUTH an a mass scale, we must write our politicians demanding they repeal the 1947 National Security Act and the 1982 Reagan Amendment to same that has kept us all in the Dark Ages of information containment far too long. All together now: spread the word and support those of us out here on the front lines. Then and only then can we truly be "the most dangerous people"—the ones who have nothing left to lose...

In Love, Light, and Truth /s/Mark/Cathy

We will forward their mail: Cathy and Mark c/o: *CONTACT* P.O. Box 27800 Tehachapi, CA 93581

CHAPTER 15

DARK SECRETS IN ANYTOWN, USA MULTI-GENERATIONAL RITUAL ABUSE MURDER

Gilmer, Texas: An American Portrait

PART I: A PATTERN OF BEHAVIOR EMERGES by Rick Martin 5/4/95

Warning: The article you are about to read is true in all aspects and is deeply disturbing. The language is uncensored and very strong. The documentation for this series has been painstakingly obtained through the Freedom of Information Act and through numerous confidential sources. Again, caution, this is strong material.

The headline in the June 5, 1993 edition of the Gilmer, Texas newspaper *The Gilmer Mirror* was nothing particularly unusual, hardly noteworthy. It read, simply: *8 Arrested On Child Abuse Charges—Action Climaxes Lengthy Probe*. [Quoting:]

Bonds of \$10,000 on each charge were set for eight Gilmer-area residents arrested last Saturday on charges of sex-related child abuse, according to Upshur County Chief Deputy Murray Jordan. Those arrested include six members of a family and a former reserve police officer.

They were arrested last Saturday by county sheriff's deputies and Gilmer police in sealed indictments which had been returned by the Upshur County Grand Jury. One man was arrested at a local restaurant where he worked; another was arrested as he shopped for groceries. Most of the people were arrested at their residences

Jordan said the arrests followed a lengthy investigation by the Texas Department of Human Services and the Texas Department of Public Safety.

Upshur County Sheriff Buck Cross said the DPS investigation was out of DPS headquarters in Austin.

The DPS investigator, Steve Baggs, who works out of that office, did not return repeated phone calls. The phone at the DPS office was answered "narcotics training."

According to a Sheriff's spokesman, four suspects had been released on bond as of noon Friday.

Those arrested included:

- * Eugene Wendell Kerr, 66, charged with indecency with a child. He was released on \$10,000 bond.
- * Geneva Skipper Kerr, 62, his wife, charged with aggravated sexual assault. She was released on \$10,000 bond.

- * Wendell Eugene Kerr, 45, the son of the elder Kerrs, who is charged with six counts of aggravated sexual assault. Bonds total \$60.000.
- * Wanda Kerr, 30, Wendell Kerr's wife. She is charged with three counts of aggravated sexual assault and three counts of indecency with a child. Bonds total \$60,000.
- * **Danny Oscar Kerr**, 40, another son of the elder Kerrs. He is charged with five counts of aggravated sexual assault and three of indecency with a child. Bonds total \$80,000.
- * Connie Sue Martin, 27, identified as common-law wife of Danny Kerr. She is charged with two counts of aggravated sexual assault and two counts of indecency with a child. Bonds total \$40,000.
- * **Tammy Jo Smith**, 25, two counts of aggravated sexual assault of a child and one count of indecency with a child. She was released on bonds totalling \$30,000.
- * Roger Don Holeman, a former police reservist, and former officer for the Gilmer Police Department. He also served as a reservist in Gilmer and Big Sandy. He was charged with three counts of aggravated sexual assault, and was released on bonds totalling \$30,000.

After the arrests, state law enforcement officers searched Saturday at the Kerrs' residence off Cherokee Trace about six miles from Gilmer. (The elder Kerrs lived in a house. A smaller building and a small house trailer were also occupied by one of the Kerr sons and his wife, according to a witness.)

Sheriff Cross said that the investigation had been "completely under the direction of the state DPS and local DHS. Our only role was making the arrests after receiving the sealed indictments from the grand jury," he said. "We also did not conduct the investigation at the crime scene; that was the other agencies [DPS and DHS]."

A witness who saw the search said investigators used a dog to search the yard of the residence, and a backhoe-front loader to dig up sections of the yard. The witness, who asked not to be identified, said the officers used the backhoe to move a storage building and dug up the area under it.

"That place was crawling with people Saturday," the person said.

The witness said he saw officers place unknown material in bags which were marked.

DHS employees in Gilmer claimed they could not discuss the case. [End quoting.]

The following story then appeared in the July 7, 1993, edition of *The Gilmer Mirror*. [Quoting:]

Two Upshur County deputies went to Crawford County, Arkansas Tuesday to pick up two more suspects in an alleged sexual-child abuse ring.

The suspects, identified by District Attorney Tim Cone as **Loretta Kerr** and **Lee Orville Flowers, Sr.**, were charged in sealed indictments with aggravated sexual assault, Sheriff Buck Cross said.

"We learned they had been living in that part of Arkansas (near Ft. Smith, which is approximately 75 miles north of **Mena**), and we called the Sheriff's Office in Crawford County and told them we had a warrant," Cross said. "They picked them up for us, and [Investigator] Anthony Betterton and [Capt.] Nancy Betterton drove up this morning to get them."

He said the suspects would be arraigned upon return to Upshur County, probably Tuesday evening.

The indictments had been issued by an Upshur County Grand Jury in May. Eight other suspects, including other members of the Kerr family, had been arrested May 29 by Upshur County deputies and Gilmer police on sealed indictments issued by the same grand jury.

Those arrested May 29 included Eugene Wendell Kerry, Geneva Skipper Kerr, Wendell Eugene Kerr, Wanda Kerr, Danny Oscar Kerr, Roger Holeman, Connie Martin and Tammy Smith.

They were all charged with various counts of aggravated sexual assault or indecency with a child.

According to reports at the time, the suspects were arrested after a lengthy investigation by the local unit of the Texas Department of Human Services and by an investigator with the Texas Department of Public Safety in Austin.

A search warrant was executed at the time of the original arrests at a residence on Cherokee Trace near Gilmer. According to the warrant, both male and female children claimed they had been victims of ritualistic sex abuse at the residence, and had been forced to participate in satanic rituals.

The DPS officer on the case, Steve Baggs, was identified as a specialist in cult investigations. [End quoting.]

THE KERR INVESTIGATION

There are five people who have been primarily involved in the investigation of the Kerr family, and they are:

Ann Goar, a PRS [Texas Department of Protective and Regulatory Services] caseworker who got involved with the Kerr children (third generation) in late 1990 and early 1991. She has extensive knowledge of, and in many cases is a witness to the sexual and satanic abuse that these children describe.

Debbie Minshew, an adoption worker with PRS, specializing in sexually abused children. She became involved with the Kerr children as they became available for adoption, and has supervised their long term placements in foster care. She also has heard the children describe the abuse and other practices.

Steve Baggs, a retired DPS investigator whose involvement with the children started in early 1992, when he was approached by Debbie and Ann to assist them. Steve investigated occult and ritual cases for DPS for a number of years, and got involved in these cases to help in that area.

Brooks Fleig, a police chaplain from Sulphur, Louisiana, has worked with Steve in this area for some time. He got involved at the same time as Steve. Together they interviewed and made videotapes of the

children. They both worked as Investigators in the Upshur County District Attorney's Office, under the direction of the Special Prosecutor.

Scott Lyford, an attorney from Galveston, Texas, whose experience in child abuse cases dates from 1979 in Travis County. He has tried both criminal and civil cases involving child abuse, but this is his first involvement with a ritual or satanic case. He was appointed to prosecute the sexual abuse indictments that were returned against the Kerr family in May of 1993, after the local Criminal District Attorney cited a conflict of interest and withdrew from the cases. His involvement with the case began in September of 1993.

THE KERR FAMILY

Eugene and Geneva Kerr are the parents of six (adult) children: Wendell, Marie, Cloy, Danny, Ronnie, and Donna. They were divorced in the 1950s or 60s, and Geneva married two or three other men, all of whom died, before remarrying Gene. The following information about the Kerr family is taken directly from a report written by former investigators. [Quoting:]

Gene and Geneva Kerr sexually abused their children almost daily. Marie and Donna have described in detail how this abuse took place, what was done, by whom, and at what times. There have been admissions by others at different times that Wendell and Danny were abused as children. Cloy has told us that he knew Marie and Donna were abused. We are dealing with at least three generations of abuse. Geneva's maiden name is Skipper, and her mother still lives in Gilmer on Redbud Street. We do not have information linking her to the sex abuse or any other kind of abuse.

The sex abuse has also been confirmed by Cloy's first wife, who gave a statement on 2-4-94 in Greenville, Texas. She confirmed daily rapings of her by Gene and Geneva, and has witnessed Donna and Marie being abused. She also witnessed Geneva's interest in satanic practices, describing daily reading of the *Satanic Bible* and an interest in sacrifices, both animal and human. She and Cloy have a daughter who has two children, one of whom is retarded. They were unaccounted for since the summer of 1993, and have been reported missing by the children's father. The children have now been located.

Three of the Kerr children (Marie, Donna, and Ronnie) have cooperated since we approached them in mid-September of 1993. Marie had gone to the courthouse in May of 1993, when sex abuse charges were filed against eight people. While there she told a television reporter that the abuse had happened to her as a child and it was time someone put a stop to it. We saw the tape, contacted her, and she and the others have talked to us extensively since then.

These three children withdrew from extensive contacts with the family when they became adults. They stayed in touch, often through the efforts of Donna (the youngest), and visited on important occasions such as birthdays and weddings. Marie's adult children report having been abused by Gene and Geneva, although we have not talked to them to develop the extent or circumstances of that abuse. Marie has an adult son who works for PRS in Longview or Gladwater that she does not trust because of his contacts with Danny Kerr.

Cloy Kerr is married to Paulette. She is at least his second wife, perhaps his third. None of the children

have ever described Cloy as having been involved in the sexual abuse although they have witnessed him having sex with Wendell's second wife, Loretta. Cloy has admitted that he had sex with Loretta. He is something of an enigma in that he sometimes cooperates with us but remains in contact with and defends his family. His former wife in Greenville says he did nothing to protect her and said he would kill anyone Geneva told him to.

Wendell Kerr has had three wives. The first is a Mexican woman (Maqguetr Salazar) who lives with her son by Wendell in Irving. We have not contacted them, although it appears that they have little contact with Wendell. His second wife was Loretta, with whom he had four children: Wendell Odell, William, Joyce, and Samantha. These four children are in foster care. Loretta was pregnant with Wendell Odell (by her father) when Wendell married her.

They were removed from Wendell and Loretta in 1990, after Loretta reported Wendell's sexually abusing all of them. All four described incidents of sexual abuse, and Wendell was indicted. The cases drug on and were not actively prosecuted by the local D.A. In August of 1991 the children were returned to Loretta, who had obtained a divorce from Wendell. (Loretta then took up with Lee Flowers, whose name will appear below—he is also charged with sexually abusing Samantha and Joyce.) They returned to foster care in late January or February of 1992 when Loretta could not control their behavioral problems at school. William and Wendell Odell have been in a residential placement ever since, and Joyce and Samantha are in a foster home.

Wendell pled no contest to a single felony charge involving one of the boys in June of 1992. He was placed on ten years probation and the other charges were dismissed.

In the meantime, Wendell had taken up with Wanda Hicks. Wanda had known Wendell and Loretta since around 1989 or 90, when she had lived near them in a Gilmer housing project. Wanda had five boys from her previous marriage to James Hicks (aka: "Bad Jimmy" to the kids and Wanda.) These were James, Jason, Christerfer, Doni, and Timithy—those are not misspellings, but the way the names are spelled on the birth certificates (or close: they are not normal spellings). Wanda voluntarily relinquished her relationship with these boys, and a daughter named Tabatha who was born in late 1991, when Wendell was placed on probation in 1992. The Hicks boys were adopted by the Lappe family, with whom they had lived for some time. (The Lappes committed suicide in November of 1993 after an injury to Danny Kerr for which it appeared Mr. Lappe was responsible. More detail on this is set forth later.) They all have new names, and keeping them straight can be at times confusing. James is now Tray, Jason is Johnathan, and the others have new names as well. Herein they are referred to as the Hicks boys and by their original names.

Those children were sexually abused by Bad Jimmy, as was Wanda. She finally got away from him by returning to live with her parents in Gilmer, Menso and Wanda Geer. Menso moved to Gilmer after he met and became friends with Gene Kerr when they were truck drivers. It is believed that Wanda was sexually abused as a child but so far there is no proof of that.

One of Wanda's many siblings, a brother, Lucas Geer, is in TDC for sexually abusing a child while he was on probation for sexually abusing James. He was first placed on probation for sexually abusing James, and that probation was revoked when he admitted to Wendell that he had again abused James. Wendell made Lucas write him a letter setting out what he had done, and that letter was part of the evidence that con-

victed Lucas.

Lucas' relationship with James was unacceptable to Wendell because it took place outside of group sex. Wanda describes a practice she calls "switcheroo", in which all the adults and children have sex with each other. It begins when Geneva or Loretta starts it, and has a pattern, where the children are passed from adult to adult and then made to have sex with each other. Wanda's descriptions of it are similar to what the children described. As you can imagine, the experience as described by Wanda is not unlike being on drugs after a period of time, thus details are not well-remembered. Wanda says she was involved with this, with her children, both before and after Wendell and Loretta separated and divorced.

Danny Kerr is reportedly Geneva's favorite son, and the one whom she has sex with the most. He appears to be tougher mentally than either Wendell or Cloy, **and is believed to be a serial killer.** He also has a previous Mexican wife and daughter who live in El Paso, and writes to them in broken Spanish on occasion. His daughter has written back but it is believed that there has been little contact between them. We have not contacted his wife.

Connie Martin: Around 1984 or 1985, a 17 year-old named Connie Martin met Wendell and Loretta, who were living in Arkansas. Connie lived with Wendell and Loretta and was a baby-sitter for them. Connie stated that the third day she was with them Wendell raped her. She returned to Texas with Wendell and Loretta and eventually was taken over by Danny, living with him and having 6 children. She stated she was not sure that Danny was the father of all the children as she had sex with all the Kerr men. She was beaten by Danny during one of her pregnancies, aborted the baby (8 months) and the child was used as a sacrifice. We have learned that Connie was willing to give us information to get free from the Kerrs' control. They had held her captive for about 11 years. She had no driver's license, could not drive and was continually threatened by Danny and Geneva. The only I.D. she had was a birth certificate, which Danny kept in his wallet. When asked for it to give to Connie, he said, "Not without a court order." They took some pains, or Danny did, to make it clear that they were not married; indeed, it may be that Danny has never been divorced from his first wife. The main value of Connie to the Kerr's was to have children.

Danny and Connie have five children: Danny Jr., Daniel, Geneva, Ed, and Rachel. All were removed from them in the Spring of 1992 and placed in foster care on allegations of sexual abuse.

Don Holeman and Tammy Smith: The last two defendants in the sex abuse cases are Don and Tammy. Don grew up with the Kerrs, at some point living next door to them. He is not of the same appearance as they are, in that the Kerrs are and appear to be white trash, while Holeman is a body builder and keeps himself neat and clean. He is also a *Bible* reader and religious fanatic, and quotes scripture in his defense. He had aspirations of being a police officer, but apparently lacks the intelligence to be able to do that. He has primarily been a bus driver, and was accused of sexually abusing a child in Gladewater, although the charges were eventually dropped. After their arrest in May of 1993, Don joined V.O.C.A.L. (Victims of Child Abuse Laws). Despite his religious profession, Don has lived with Tammy for several years having a child by her, but they are not married. That child is Luther, a two year old. Tammy has a son from her first marriage named Raymond, who is nine. Raymond had a cleft palette at birth, and botched operations or Tammy's failure to follow up with treatment have left his mouth and lips something of a mess. He is an extremely bright child and is a major witness in the case. He describes in detail the sexual abuse that was inflicted on him by Don and Tammy and the others in the group. [End quoting.]

From another document obtained through confidential sources, [quoting:]

TIMELINE 1990

11/90—Ann Goar (social worker) assigned to Loretta/Wendell Kerr cases, children (Joyce, Samantha, Wendell, and William) in CPS custody.

12/90—Wanda Hicks brings letter from (Wanda's brother) Lucas Geer. In the letter written to Wendell, Lucas admitted to having sex with Wanda's son, James.

Lucas Geer admits to Gilmer city police officer Becky Pope and CPS worker Joe McGuire the sexual abuse of James Hicks.

1991

1/11/91—Wendell Kerr fails polygraph by DPS—Ron Rogers. Loretta passed polygraph.

3/91—Wanda Hicks case opened (assigned to Ann Goar by CPS) because of problems in home and Wanda did not want the children to have counseling.

Wanda commits that she would not date or allow Wendell Kerr to supervise her children.

5/17/91—Wendell is indicted and arrested for sex abuse of his biological children.

5/23/91—Loretta Kerr divorces Wendell.

7/1/91—Lucas Geer pleads guilty to child molestation charges—10 years probation (Upshur County).

7/16/91—Wendell is released from jail on bond.

7/21/91—Wendell Kerr and Wanda Hicks marry. Ceremony takes place at Gene and Geneva's Cherokee Trace home. Only non-relatives in attendance are Don Holeman and Tammy Smith.

Previously (March 1991) Wanda agreed that she would no longer date Wendell because she wanted to protect her children.

7/25/91—Worker goes to Kerr home and finds Wanda and children with Wendell Kerr. CPS files papers to remove Hicks children.

7/30/91—Loretta Kerr tells Ann Goar that Wanda stated to Loretta that she had a video-tape that James Sr. made of her and six men, all having sex.

Wanda states that Tammy is in the video, mouth and eyes taped shut, tied in a chair so the men could have anal sex. Loretta states she has seen the video.

Tim Cone, D.A. informed, he states there is not probable cause for a Search Warrant.

8/91—Wanda admits on stand during a court hearing that she has sexually abused her sons from the time they were about 1 month old.

Loretta Kerr's children (Joyce, Samantha, Wendell and William) returned to Loretta (Unknown at this time that Loretta sexually abused the children.)

9/13/91—Wendell Kerr's children tell Ann Goar about what appears to be ritual child abuse.

10/1/91—Foster mother tells CPS that James Hicks told her Wendell would take the kids out to the woods and he would leave them so the devil could come and get them. James, Jason and Timithy are terrified of the devil

12/3/91—Jason and Timithy Hicks tell Ann Goar about their "bone collection".

12/9/91—James and Jason Hicks interviewed by Upshur County Deputy, Kay Lynn Burris. James and Jason tell about video tapes and people giving Wanda money so they could have sex with James and Jason.

12/91—Joyce, Samantha, Wendell and William Kerr taken to Dr. Charles Fries for evaluation.

1992

1/5/92—Kelly Wilson disappears. Sgt. Brown assigned to the case.

2/11/92—James, Jason, Timithy and Christefer Hicks confront Wanda (their mother) about the sexual abuse, the video, the devil and selling them for sex.

Loretta Kerr's children returned to foster care. Boys placed in residential treatment, then girls placed in treatment. This placement was result of the 3-week evaluation done by Dr. Charles Fries.

2/18/92—Hicks boys give statements to Deputy Kay Lynn Burris, UCSO, name adults who had sexually abused them. The boys stated seeing their mother take money from the adults.

Then the adults would take the boys into another room or to their apartments, or their mother (Wanda) would take the boys to the apartments, and would perform sexual acts on the boys. There was anal sex, oral sex, and fondling.

It was decided a photographic line-up would be prepared for the boys to I.D. the subjects. (This was never done.)

5/92—Wendell Kerr pleads guilty to indecency with a child. Wendell relinquishes parental rights of his children (Joyce, Samantha, Wendell and William). Wanda Hicks relinquished her parental rights of her children. Wanda was pregnant.

A Court Order was obtained to remove Wendell and Wanda's unborn baby at birth. Papers were filed

with court to take baby at birth from the hospital for fear that child would be molested by Wendell and Wanda.

Lawyer Toliver holds paper work on his desk. Wanda went into hospital on Friday, left hospital by Sunday evening. When CPS found out that Wanda had baby and left hospital—Judge signed order for emergency removal of child, Tabitha. (Wanda attempted to resist this court order.)

6/6/92—Hicks boys tell Marie Lappe (foster mother) about ritual child abuse and killing of babies.

6/10/92—TDHS Program Director Loye Bardwell and Debbie Minshew conferenced with R.D. Cross, Upshur County Sheriff. Shared information on what the Hicks children were saying.

Cross agreed that Upshur County law enforcement, as well as CPS was not skilled nor experienced in dealing with ritual abuse. He agreed to work with law enforcement personnel that had knowledge and skills in working with ritual abuse.

6/15/92—Debbie Minshew and Loye Bardwell met with the District Attorney, the District Judge and the Sheriff of Upshur County to obtain special permission for special investigators to become involved in this case. This permission was obtained.

[It was at this point that Special Investigator Stephen Baggs brought in cult expert Brooks Fleig, from Louisiana, also as Special Investigator.]

6/25/95—Hicks boys give Ann Goar information about killing babies. Wendell made them stick knives in babies and cut out their hearts. The boys stated this was done in the woods behind the Kerr home on Cherokee Trace.

6/29/92—Wendell Kerr sentenced to 10 years, sentence probated.

7/14-15/92—Hicks boys: James, Jason, Christerfer, Donie and Timithy taken to Austin DPS by Debbie Minshew. Interview done by Baggs and Fleig. Video tapes were made.

7/16/92—Wanda Kerr states that she would never give up Tabitha Kerr. Within 24 hours (after threatened with ritual abuse investigation) Wanda relinquished her parental rights to Tabitha.

8/3/92—Samantha Kerr gives Barbara Bass information about video cameras, having sex with her brothers, Wendell and William.

Joyce Kerr gives Barbara Bass information about ritual sexual abuse, etc.

10/1/92—Joyce and Samantha taken to DPS to be interviewed by Baggs and Fleig. Charges of drugs, pornography and satanic abuse were investigated. Video-tapes were made.

10/6/92—Ellen Fields gives information about abuse of Danny Kerr and Connie Martin children. (On several occasions Connie Martin had attempted to leave the Kerrs and had asked Ellen Fields for help.)

10/19/92—Joyce and Samantha Kerr and James Hicks give additional information on production of videos, locations and ritual abuse. Joyce states, "If I tell, they said they'd kill me. They stuck a gun in my pussy."

10/19/92—Joyce and Samantha Kerr give information to Debbie Minshew and Ann Goar on satanic rituals, killing of babies and identify locations—Cherokee Trace.

10/27/92—Tammy Smith fails polygraph examination given by Rogers, DPS, Tyler. Don Holeman has violent confrontation with Rogers. Holeman refuses to take polygraph.

10/28/92—Lucas Kerr's probation is revoked after he pleads guilty to molesting another child. 12/11/92—Baggs and Fleig interview Wendell and William Kerr. Also met with Sandy Livengood, Ad Litem; R.D. Cross, Sheriff; Ann Goar and Debbie Minshew CPS workers; Rebecca Marroquin, Supervisor; and Loye Bardwell, Program Director. Decision was made to continue criminal investigation into ritual abuse, satanic abuse, and child pornography.

1993

2/18/93—Baggs and Fleig and Carlton Scott interviewed Lucas Geer at TDC. Lucas admits he was part of a group that sacrificed children and babies.

4/18/93—Ann Gore asks Lucas Geer if he would take a polygraph. Lucas says he is willing and he is telling the truth and is surprised that Ann Goar is still [garbled word on document]. (Later Wanda Kerr will tell of a plot to kill Ann Goar.)

4/22/93—Lucas Geer passed polygraph, on ritual killings, given by Ernie Hulsey, at TDC. Present are Fleig and Baggs.

5/24/93—Grand Jury of Upshur County indicts (45 indictments) Kerrs, Holeman, Smith and Flowers.

5/28/93—Geer brought from TDC to assist with search warrant.

5/29/93—Execute search warrant at Kerr home on Cherokee Trace.

Cadaver dog alerted at base and underneath a red barn-like storage shed. Dog also alerted in woods behind house on identifications (appeared to be shallow graves) and around a tree in center of what appeared to be a ritual circle.

Dog also alerted on blue nylon bag containing the following: 1) shell necklace; 2) electrical wire with yellow insulation; 3) nylon strap tow rope with metal connectors; 4) six rubber tie downs; 5) brown macrame rope.

Connie Martin and Wanda Kerr later identified the contents of the bag as items used to torture and restrain ritual victims. Raymond Smith also identified the yellow electrical wire as one used to shock children's mouths and genitals.

(Sgt. Brown claims he was told by UPSO to go to Trace during time search warrant was being executed in order for Lucas Geer to I.D. him.)

6/93—Holeman/Smith children (Raymond Smith and Luther Holeman) placed in foster care.

6/28/93—Raymond Smith discloses to Ann Goar that he was at the Kerrs and he saw Kelly Wilson being taken to the Kerrs and held captive in the storage building. [End quoting.]

k. wilson

And now, returning to a document compiled by former investigators. [Quoting:]

KELLY WILSON

Kelly Wilson was a 17 year-old Gilmer High School senior who disappeared on January 5, 1992. She worked at a video store on the courthouse square in Gilmer until 8:30 p.m. She left the manager, who got in his truck and drove away as she stood beside her car. She was never seen again.

She was supposed to have gone to a friend's house after work. Her mother, worried when she didn't come home, called the friend much later that night, and learned she had not been seen. Her stepfather got out and drove around looking for her. Around 5:00 a.m., he discovered her car by the store with a flat tire and her purse still in it. The police were contacted shortly thereafter. Sgt. James York Brown of the Gilmer Police Department was the first officer on the scene and was assigned the case.

Two years of investigation produced suspects but no direct evidence. Michael Bibby, a teenage skate-boarder, admits that he slashed Kelly's tire, and says he did it before she got off work. Bibby failed an FBI lie detector test concerning knowledge of her whereabouts, but has stuck with his story that he slashed the tire on a dare and never saw what happened to Kelly thereafter. He served 45 days of a 90 day sentence for the slashing, before the County Sheriff released him in January, having given him good time credit for 2 days for 1. He is in Arkansas but his lawyer says he can get him back anytime.

Brown's investigation focused on Brent Ward and Chris Denton. Denton was a former boyfriend who was in Gilmer the night Kelly disappeared. The alibi these two offered is shaky, and Ward has been indicted for perjury because of his changed testimony about the vehicle Denton was driving. One of these asked a girlfriend to lie about their whereabouts on Sunday and Monday. They both went before the previous grand jury on numerous occasions. Both failed lie detectors tests administered by the FBI. Both adamantly denied any knowledge of what happened to Kelly Wilson.

Kelly's father still believes strongly that these three are involved somehow. We have developed a connection between the Bibby and Kerr families, and believe that Bibby was involved from the descriptions given by Connie Martin of how Kelly was picked up (there was a phone call, and Danny said they had to get in the van and go to town right then). James Robinson was with Bibby earlier in the evening when he slashed the tire (but did not see him slash it) and put Bibby going back to the scene after they separated.

We have not developed any connection between the Kerrs and Denton/Ward, but are continuing to look at possible relationships. Ward sought both State and Federal immunity from prosecution in return for any testimony. It was not given, and it is unclear why he sought it.

The FBI assisted Brown for some time, but eventually dropped out of the case, apparently because there were simply no leads to work that would indicate a federal crime. They have extensive records from early in the case.

HOW THE KERR CASE DEVELOPED

Ann Goar can give the best descriptions of this. Samantha and Joyce described sexual abuse when they came into foster care in 1990, but it was confined to Wendell. All of these children initially denied abuse, then, as they became comfortable with the foster home, began to admit to it and to mention the other things as well. Although they are now located primarily in two foster homes, they were originally split up and at different locations. Their stories were nonetheless similar.

The Hicks boys were the first to talk about satanic practices at a birthday party for a family member. They were separated and questioned about the things they had talked about. These children talked about the circle, sacrificing babies, devil pot, group sex, bone collections, drinking blood, chanting, and other bizarre matters.

Different foster parents and caseworkers were involved. Later Samantha and Joyce talked about similar bizarre things, such as Jesus sexually abusing angels and the devil saving them—they knew this because they had seen it and had participated, dressed as angels. The adults were dressed as Jesus and the devil.

The children all described pornographic pictures and videos being taken of them. They told of rituals where policemen were present, with cars with lights on top. They recounted more than one place where the rituals took place, and more than one place where they were sexually abused. They talked about the "dungeon" and the "Studio" and other places underground where they were abused. They told about being made to drink things that made them sleepy before people had sex with them. They talked of being made to have sex with each other. There is a great deal of material documenting these revelations by the children. Both the Hicks and W. Kerr children described these kinds of things.

In late 1991 or early 1992 allegations of Danny Kerr's abuse of his children came to light when he and Connie Martin separated for a period of time. Danny Jr. talked to a woman who has given us a statement (Ellen Fields) about what he said his father did to him, and how he felt about his grandparents (young Danny referred to his grandmother as "the bitch"). In addition, Danny was accused of sexually molesting the children of another woman who lived with him and Connie for a short period. One of the indictments against him involves that child, a five year old who confronted Danny and Connie at the Wal-Mart store in Gilmer on his first day in foster care, with a foster mother who had no idea of what the child had been involved in. These accusations led to the removal of the four Danny Kerr/Martin children at different times in the spring of 1992, and to the removal of a child born to Connie later that year. The older children, Danny and Daniel, began to tell the same kinds of satanic stories as they settled into foster care.

The Hicks boys also told about Raymond Smith, the child of Tammy, who was about their same age.

James and Jason begged Ann Goar to rescue Raymond, and told of his being subjected to the same kinds of abuse as they had been.

There are pictures drawn by all of the older children depicting the scenes they described.

Steve and Brooks took video statements from the older children and documented the things they were saying. They also, in the spring of 1993, visited with Lucas Geer at TDC Diagnostic Unit, after his probation was revoked and he was sent there for having sex with James. He began to describe in detail not only the sexual abuse but the satanic rituals as well. He was given further polygraph testing as to the things he described, including the sacrificing of babies, and he passed that exam. The examiner was Ernie Hulsey, an instructor and one of the top people in Texas. Lucas agreed to cooperate with the search of the Gene and Geneva Kerr residence located on the Cherokee Trace (a rural county road that runs northwest from Gilmer). Almost in passing he mentioned Kelly Wilson and said that she was dead and wouldn't be found. Neither Steve or Brooks had any clue that Wilson might be connected with this case, and the issue was not pursued.

A search warrant was prepared with the help of DPS. Prior to the warrant being served, sexual abuse indictments of all the people named by the children (Gene, Geneva, Wendell, Wanda, Danny, Connie, Loretta, Lee Flowers, Don Holeman, and Tammy Smith) were obtained by Tim Cone, the local DA. With all those persons in jail, the search was performed. Lucas Geer was brought from TDC to assist. In Marshall, prior to the trip to Gilmer, he told Debbie that Kelly Wilson's body would be found at the Trace.

Pete, a cadaver dog from Austin PD, was also brought in. A helicopter equipped with infra-red heat source scanning equipment had been flown over the area prior to the search, and several hot spots had been identified for inspection.

The search produced no physical evidence. On arriving at the scene, Lucas told Debbie Minshew that everything had been rearranged and moved, and it had been "cleaned up" (Connie Martin told us that in April of 1993 Geneva told them that when the Hicks boys were taken there that no one would believe them. She had them remove everything from the Trace that might be used to support the claims of the children.) Pete hit in several places, most notably around a red portable building shaped like a barn. He also hit at several sites in the wooded area behind the house where a circle as described by the children was found. No human remains were found in these locations. A bag with rubber tie straps, ropes, a towing strap, and a shell necklace also caught attention. Human hairs were removed from this rope. Connie, Wanda and Raymond Smith all spoke of a blue bag and how the things in the bag were used. Several pieces of what appeared to be children's jewelry were also recovered. A video was made of several parts of the search.

At the time Tammy and Don were placed in jail, Raymond Smith was removed from their custody. He initially denied any abuse, as had all the other children. On the day he was to go to court for a hearing, he became extremely upset and could not testify. In the course of calming him down, through a technique called "holding" taught by Dr. Barbara Rila of Dallas, Raymond blurted out to Debbie, Ann, and his Foster mother (Barbara Bass) that he knew who had gotten Kelly Wilson, and went on to describe in some detail how she had been picked up at the video store, taken to the Trace, sexually abused and eventually murdered. During this time of recalling the murder Raymond lost total control of his body functions. This was

the first real indication of Wilson's involvement with the Kerr family, but it was inconsistent in light of Lucas Geer's previous statements.

The next day Raymond repeated this story to Sandy Livengood, his attorney ad liter. Sandy, municipal judge for the City of Gilmer, insisted that Ann and Debbie share this information with James Brown, the GPD Sgt. who had been the investigator on the Wilson case from the first day. Ann and Debbie were by now increasingly skeptical about local law enforcement, and shared this information reluctantly. Their skepticism arose from the lack of action that had been taken on the abuse reported by the children. GPD had investigated portions of the case by taking statements from the Hicks boys, but had done little follow up. Upshur County Sheriffs deputies had also taken statements from the children but had done no follow up. Charges were not filed until Ann Goar presented evidence to Cone and asked him to pursue it, and then it was done slowly and reluctantly. UCSO officers assisting in the search of the Trace had been openly derisive and skeptical of the proceedings, and offered no help. They also refuse to accompany PRS workers on emergency calls where the situation is either unknown or may present dangers, since that is "not their job".

At any rate, Sgt. Brown was given rather sketchy information by Ann and Debbie around July 1, 1993. His reaction was simply to attempt to discredit the information. He got Wendell out of jail (still there on the sex charges) and essentially worked up his alibi. Wendell was working for Truck USA out of Arkansas at the time. His driving logs, which Brown obtained copies of, show that he was in Buffalo, New York, on the day Wilson was abducted (January 5, 1992), and that he did not return to Gilmer until January 17, 1992. Brown concluded Wendell had an alibi. (In fact Wendell has a strong alibi. The records obtained from Truck USA include bills of lading, delivery receipts, fuel tickets, weight certificates, and the like, all signed "Wendell Kerr". We know that in the past Loretta has signed Wendell's name for him on logs and fuel tickets and all showing him to be elsewhere during the time Kelly Wilson disappeared. However the truck tractor had 2000 more miles than the logged trip would have required.) Brown also went to TDC and interviewed Geer, and got a statement from him recanting everything he'd told Steve and Brooks. (This statement has been reviewed by a DPS expert who told Steve it is obviously dictated by someone other than Geer and is not Geer's statement). Brown told Ann and Debbie that they were messing with his case and that he would "destroy" their witness and their case. They described him as incredibly hostile and threatening, and they left his office in something of a state of shock. He never talked to Raymond. Within a short period of time, and how long is not clear, Raymond disclosed that Sgt. Brown and other policemen were also present at the Trace when Kelly Wilson was taken and killed. This part of his story was difficult for anyone to believe, simply because it was so incredible, but it was consistent with the other children describing policemen as having been there. Explanations for this were Don Holeman's interest in police work, and the possibility that he had a uniform, worn to confuse and frighten the children. Anyone can get lights for the top of their car. It was simply difficult to believe that police were involved.

This was the state of the case in September of 1993 when Scott was appointed to prosecute the sexual abuse cases. The cases against Wendell and Wanda Kerr were set for trial on December 6. Pat Patton was the attorney appointed to represent both of them. In the week before trial he reviewed the videotape evidence and advised Wanda to enter a plea of guilty. To coincide with her plea, we had Wendell picked up on a motion to revoke his probation, based on statements given by Raymond about when Wendell last participated in sexually abusing him, sometime after Luther's birthday in April of 1993, and before the search warrant was run. (Wendell helped Don Holeman tie Raymond up before he was abused.)

Wanda pled guilty to a first degree aggravated sexual abuse and a second degree sexual indecency count. The plea agreement was that if she was honest with us about information she had, she would get probation, deferred adjudication, and the rest of the charges would be dropped (no agreement was made about any other charges). She initially denied any knowledge of sexual abuse. She was given a lie detector test by Gordon Moore, a polygraph operator with APD out of Austin. In regard to sexually abusing her children she failed it miserably.

She then began to tell us about the sex abuse practices, including "switcheroo" and over the course of a few days told us generally of rituals where children were killed. These conversations were all tape recorded because of the sensational nature of the topics and fear of the charges that these ideas were planted in her head. Most conversations with Wanda have been recorded. She has been in the Harrison County Jail since entering her plea. Sheriff Bob Green has been extremely cooperative and helpful, and we have used his jail as a place to question suspects since we have no security at and cannot trust the situation at the Upshur County Jail. Sheriff Buck Cross and his chief deputy, Murray Jordan, simply do not believe the charges against the Kerrs and make no effort to help the prosecution. Gene and Geneva, soon after their bonds were raised, were even able to have a deputy go to their house on the Trace and order Cloy and Paulette (who they had previously given permission to stay there) to leave.

Wanda finally told us that they had abducted a girl, and that it was Kelly Wilson. She named Danny, Connie, Don, and (perhaps) Tammy, Wendell and herself as having been in the van when Kelly was picked up. She gave a statement which was signed before a notary but does not contain any kind of a warning clause. She also gave notarized statements concerning sex abuse of children by Don Holeman and Loretta Kerr. She took Steve and Brooks over the route that had been used in going to pick up Kelly and return her to the Trace. She claimed not to have seen Kelly being killed, but described a situation similar to what Raymond described: Kelly in the shed, Wendell taking a knife, and there being blood on the knife. We do not believe that was how Kelly was finally killed.

Using her affidavit, we went to the District Judge (F.L. "Tinny" Garrison) and asked that the bond on all the defendants be raised. Garrison has been supportive and believes the children, although he is scrupulously fair and requires proper procedure and proof of charges. He raised the bonds on all the defendants to \$100,000, and all were placed in jail. We attempted to get either Holeman or Smith to talk with us, but they refused, claiming they knew nothing and were innocent.

At that point Dwight Brannon, the lawyer representing Connie Martin, indicated that Martin wanted to talk to us. Her attitude seemed to be that anything would be better than going back with Danny Kerr. She began talking to us without any deal being made, other than an informal understanding between Dwight and Scott that she would be treated fairly if she gave good information. Over the course of talking with her, we have assured her that she will not get in trouble for the new information she gives us.

Martin started slowly, like Wanda, but has gradually given us information about sex abuse and ritual killings. She admitted to involvement in the Kelly Wilson case, placing herself, Danny, Wendell, Wanda, and Don Holeman in the van when Kelly was picked up. The details of her, Wanda's, and Raymond's story do not match up as nicely as one would like, but they have the same core story: Kelly got into a van with these people and was taken to the Trace, where she was sexually abused, kept in captivity, and ultimately killed. Connie was given a lie detector by Gordon Moore on these parts of the story, and passed

it. She was told she will be given a lie detector on other parts of the story as well. Connie has since then given far more detail.

Soon after Connie began talking, Wanda stopped. It is hard to say exactly why; she got scared, we know, and believed that Geneva was casting a spell that caused something to come into her cell and frighten her. However, at one point Wanda wrote a letter to Wendell and told him she was telling all and that he should do the same. She told Brooks Fleig something that only could have come from her so that Wendell would know that the letter was real. Brooks took the letter to Wendell and he was ready to tell all. Wendell asked only for Brooks, Scott, and his minister, Mark Huffines to be there for the statement; Wendell had no lawyer at the time. Just prior to the meeting, Mr. Stovell was appointed as Wendell's lawyer and stopped the meeting. It is believed that when Wendell did not give a statement, Wanda decided to change her's. We tried several things to calm her down, but eventually concluded that she was simply using us and had made up her mind not to talk. She says she wants to cooperate, but refuses to give us information that she clearly possesses (i.e., how Wendell's alibi was created, which she must know since she was supposedly with him). We intend to have her sentenced and sent to TDC shortly. She has told others on the telephone that she told us lies.

Connie's details on Kelly include a horrific description of how Kelly was kept in the shed, raped and tortured almost nightly, shocked with a battery when she became non-resistant, and finally killed in a ritual by Geneva. She placed Wendell, Wanda, Danny, Gene, Geneva, herself, Danny Jr., Daniel, Raymond, Don, and Tammy at the scene. The day she gave this detail she was asked, as the session was winding up, whether anyone else was there. She said no. She was asked if any policemen were there, and again said no. She was then returned to her cell, and Wanda was brought out for questioning. While that was being done, a message was sent from Connie that she wanted to talk to us before we left, that it was important. Upon returning to the room, she told us that James Brown had been there when Kelly was killed.

In the following week she described his participation in graphic detail, including a description of his genitalia. He had been involved in previous sex abuse of the children, according to Connie. She said he usually came in his police car to the Trace, and was always in uniform. He had known Geneva for a long time, and had been acquainted with the family at least since Gene and Geneva lived on Duncan Street in Gilmer (where Connie and Danny were living when they were arrested in December).

During the next week Connie gave information in response to our questions about underground sites that the children could call a "dungeon." She led us to a house near the Simpsonville community, located in northwest Upshur County, where she and Danny had lived (the owner, checking electric company records, says this was from July 1, 1991 to sometime in November of 1991). They moved out when Danny recognized the owner's wife as having reported them for child abuse. There is a storm cellar at the back of the house that fits the description of the dungeon. Connie told us the children were taken there and sexually abused by Gene, Geneva, Wendell, and Wanda. She tells us the house was used by the Kerrs both before and after she and Danny lived there, so it is possible that the Hicks children (removed July 28, 1991) would have been taken to it.

The next day, in discussing events that took place at the house, Connie told us of 4 or 5 teenage girls who had been killed in the cellar. Danny was a truck driver during part of this time, and would pick up teenage girls (and sometimes their children) and bring them home. Geneva, a three-year-old now (and thus around 1 and a half in 1991) talks of a girl named "Hope" who was 16 and who stayed with them and who got

blood on her arms. Connie told us Hope was one of the girls killed, and gave us a description—brown hair, brown eyes. (Later Connie took us to the Duncan street house and gave us a large amount of jewelry she said belonged to the females Danny killed.) She also told how the killings were done, where, and what was done with the remains.

These girls were taken into the cellar, along with Connie and the children, and Danny raped them and had the children and Connie also sexually abuse them (Connie's stories understandably have her being "forced" to do this, although there is some question in our minds about the degree of force necessary). He would then kill them by stabbing and have sex again, (sometime in the knife wounds) including Connie and the children. The body would then be dismembered, and the head, hands and feet given to Geneva. The meat was kept for eating, and the bones were boiled and then buried, wrapped in black plastic. She told us where 4 or 5 sets of bones had been buried in the field behind the house.

A backhoe was secured and several hundred square feet of the pasture dug up. Within a short distance of the area Connie had indicated, a single bone and some bone fragments were discovered wrapped in black plastic. There were pieces of black plastic found throughout the area, buried a few inches under the soil, but no other bones were found. Five or six large metal objects were also found buried in the same area, Connie later told us that the bones were always buried with a metal stake or object. Danny and Gene both have metal detectors, and Connie said this made it possible to go back and find the bones in order to move them

The bone was taken to a lab in San Marcos and a forensic anthropologist there believes it to be human, specifically a juvenile tibia. A DPS lab team from Dallas also tested the basement for blood. They found four concentrated spots on the walls that tested positive for human blood in field tests. The final lab test show the spots not to be blood. They also took parts of a sofa that was still there where Connie said the rapes and killings had been performed. With Connie's having provided this evidence, it was believed that she was telling us mostly the truth.

Sgt. Brown was aware that we were investigating the Kelly Wilson case, but we refused to share information with him, although we had access to much of his. He was quite agitated (understandably?) and insistent on seeing Wanda's statement. He described her as being untruthful and not to be trusted, saying she would lie to save herself. When asked why he thought this, he said that Ronnie Kerr, who had worked at Gilmer PD in 1989, had described problems he had with her causing trouble in the family. This was patently not true, since Wanda did not appear in the Kerr family until 1991. Ronnie Kerr confirms that he did not know her prior to her marriage to Wendell in 1991, and certainly did not discuss her with Brown in 1989 during the brief period he worked for Gilmer PD.

Brown also stated the first time he had ever been to the Trace was when the search warrant was run in 1993. In fact, Marie Kerr puts him there on several occasions drinking coffee with Geneva, and recounts Geneva saying she'd like to get a hold of him, that he was a nice looking man. Neighbors in the area have seen a police car parked at the house before Kelly Wilson's disappearance. We have taken statements to that effect

We have a statement from a woman who was stopped on two different occasions by Brown at 3:30 am as she was coming home from work, near the Kerr home on the Trace. This is well outside the Gilmer City

Limits, and a place where Brown would have no reason to be. Raymond has described policemen keeping watch on the road while group sex and rituals were performed. Brown also worked at the same long distance trucking company where Wendell and Danny did for a brief period of time.

Brown is also believed to have been involved with Kelly Wilson. He told Brooks that she "might have served him coffee" once or twice. She had a job where she could have done that only for two weeks at the Golden Corral. (Danny Kerr worked at the Golden Corral at the same time Kelly did.) The same woman who puts him on the Trace late at night also had seen him talking to Kelly in the video store as if he knew her. We have the names of people who can supposedly tell us about their relationship, but have not yet conducted interviews with anyone who has established that. We were in the process of conducting those interviews.

Kelly Wilson's parents were divorced. Her mother had moved to Gilmer and after some dating had remarried a man named Carlson and, she is now Cathy Carlson. One rumor to be resolved is that Brown had an affair with her at some time prior to Kelly's disappearance. Her father is Robbie Wilson, from Natchitoches, Louisiana. At first both parents professed doubt that Brown was involved, however, at this time Mrs. Carlson believes that Brown was involved.

Rumors are a dime a dozen around Gilmer, and checking them out is a task. We have several people who say that Brown sold dope or was involved in it to some extent, but have no statements to that effect as yet. People are genuinely scared to talk.

After much discussion it was decided to indict Brown and the others for Kelly Wilson's murder. (As a professional courtesy and for what we felt was the safe way of arresting Brown, Gilmer Police Chief McAlister was informed of the possibility of Brown being indicted. Brown was out of town in a school. Chief McAlister said he would not help us in any way and refused to arrest Brown. In fact we think he called Brown and informed him of the indictment.) We believed that Brown would shortly learn that suspicion was focusing on him, that the Kerrs would be bonded out of jail, and that any evidence that remained would be quickly disposed of. We also believed that people would come forward only if Brown were off the street and out of a position of power. To a large extent that has proved true, although his being allowed to make bond (again, courtesy of the sheriff who accepted a facially inadequate property bond to let him out—a small matter, since the judge had promised to further reduce his bond if he couldn't make it in a week, but it didn't help for him to be right back out). He is living in Como, Hopkins County, and we are attempting to keep an eye on him. His bond conditions require him to not attempt to investigate the case or secure evidence.

Of the lawyers involved, those representing Wendell and Brown are the most skilled. Wendell's is Corky Stovall, a PI lawyer from Hughes Springs who has tried (and lost) a capital murder case before. Brown's is David Moore, from Longview, son of a district judge and by all accounts a competent lawyer. He was an assistant DA in Longview for four years before going into private practice. Both are nice guys, neither is to be particularly trusted as having an interest in what happens to Gilmer. The local lawyers have that interest and have been very cooperative and even supportive.

After Brown was indicted, we again questioned Connie about who was present at any point during Kelly Wilson's murder. She said that she "didn't realize that we had that much power" in relation to being able

to arrest Brown. She named five other people as having been present—Cloy and Paulette, Mrs. Skipper (Geneva's mother), Rachel (Geneva's sister), and Rhonda (Rachel's daughter and the Gilmer dog catcher). Having some doubts about this, we then discussed with Connie the fact that our "powers" stemmed from the truth, and that if she lied to us it would rob us of whatever power she had. She stuck with her story about those people being there, but the next day when she was talked to she immediately volunteered that of the five, only Cloy and Paulette were actually there—the others she was just afraid of. She does say that Rhonda used to supply them dogs for sacrifices.

We have talked with Cloy and Paulette since then, and took a statement from Cloy on things he could remember. Those include seeing a white police car parked beside the house on the Trace. He also stated that on one occasion in 1991 he stopped at the Trace—and was introduced to a blond female by Geneva as "my friend Kelly". After Kelly's disappearance he remembered seeing Geneva wearing a ring that matches the description of one that Kelly Wilson was wearing when she disappeared. Marie, Ronnie, and Donna had previously described this ring, saying they saw it on Geneva's finger in the summer of 1992. Ronnie tried to buy it but Geneva would not sell, which he found unusual since they would generally sell anything they had. We are trying to obtain the lay away slip from Wal-Mart that describes the ring, which Cathy Carlson purchased sometime in 1991. There is a great deal more information about the case. [End quoting.]

What would follow the arrests of June 5, 1993 would be drawn out over several years time and is still ongoing today. This case covers an enormously wide range of complexities, which traditional media sources have, for the most part, ignored or misrepresented. In order for this story to be told properly, it will take some time to clearly explain.

Therefore, this story is to be continued...

CHAPTER 16

ACHEY, BREAKY MOTHER EARTH! SCALLION AGAIN ON ART BELL SHOW GIFTED FUTURIST SHARES PROVOCATIVE VISIONS & ART SHARES "DYNAMITE" FAX

This writing started out as a typical little "Editor's note" to share what happened when Gordon-Michael Scallion was the guest, again, on Art Bell's radio show recently. BUT—like the little bungalow that grows into the 4 bedroom/3 bath house, this writing has expanded to cover several other important topics in the Earth changes department that I have been nudged to include for your awareness. Let's begin with Scallion.

GORDON-MICHAEL SCALLION

If you could feel the electricity charging the air as the 11 P.M. hour rolled around for the West Coast beginning of Art Bell's late-night, nationally-syndicated, call-in radio program on Friday evening, 2/10/95 (the night of Gordon-Michael Scallion's first interview appearance on Art's show), then this past Friday night's REappearance by Mr. Scallion, 5/5/95 (take note, you numerologists out there!), was a lightning display on a grand scale.

Gifted intuitive futurist Gordon-Michael Scallion not only shared his most recent, sobering visions about the coming Earth changes just around the corner, but also talked about other matters such as our lifeless foods and his recent visions about Ancient Egypt, including thoughts about the construction of the Great Pyramid.

I found the accuracy of Mr. Scallion's visions getting better and better. For example, his vivid comments about what it would look like just after the "Big One" earthquake in California paralleled quite closely what I was shown in a devastating vision one day in April of 1990—while standing at my kitchen sink doing the dishes!

Scallion commented several times on the growing number of people across the country who are now receiving intuitive flashes of many of the upcoming Earth changes. The closer we get to these major events, the greater the number of people who are "picking up the signals".

Mr. Scallion spent a record total of 4 hours with Art that evening (between 2 A.M. and 6 A.M. from Scallion's location in New Hampshire), a lot longer than Scallion usually allows for interviews. This concession was partly a matter of the urgency of Earth-related happenings right now, and partly an acknowledgement of the quality of Art's program, including his vast, truth-seeking listening audience. Moreover, Art allows the guest to speak without interruption, and then draws out subjects of general interest that the guest maybe hadn't even planned on discussing.

Here at CONTACT we have long supported Mr. Scallion's work by calling it and his monthly newsletter to your attention (see below). And I'll here remind you again that Commander Hatonn, during a meeting on 2/5/95, commented not only on Mr. Scallion now becoming some-

what more comfortably aware of his important mission—whether he realizes he's part of the "ground crew" or not!—but also noted that Mr. Scallion's recent mental images about ancient civilizations, such as about Egypt and the Great Pyramid, are "Right on!" and "Everybody should read what he's being shown to write about."

· To get a copy of Art Bell's 5/5/95 (or earlier 2/10/95) interview with Gordon-Michael Scallion, or to subscribe to his great newsletter called After Dark, call: 1-800-917-4278, or send a check for \$19.50 to: Chancellor Broadcasting Corp., 744 East Pine Ave., Central Point, OR 97502.

· To subscribe to Gordon-Michael Scallion's monthly newsletter called The Earth Changes Report, or to obtain his thought-provoking Future Map Of The United States, call: 1-603-363-4916 or 1-800-628-7493, or write to: Matrix Institute, Inc., P.O. Box 336, Chesterfield, NH 03443.

EARTH CHANGES ALERT

All of you who have long followed Geophysical Commander Ceres Anthonious ("Toniose") Soltec's CONTACT writings no doubt can see significant agreement on fundamental issues with the visions that are being given to Mr. Scallion. Following this writing by me are two writings by "Professor" Soltec which have been pulled from CONTACT from back at the time when the Northridge, CA earthquake hit in January of 1994. The points Toniose makes are even more poignant and timely reminders RIGHT NOW!

There is no avoiding the condition that Earth changes are now accelerating to such a degree that many people will be caught very much off-guard.

Just to relay the smallest of examples, the California earthquake data I routinely monitor is showing an alarming trend over the past several weeks—of increased activity along key cleavage places in both Northern and Southern California. These crackings and shiftings, reflected through small-to-moderate earthquake activity, suggests some major rock & roll at <u>any</u> moment now! When does the bending branch finally break?

On the Northern California map (below), I've circled a cluster of activity at the "triple junction" point where the three major faults (the San Andreas, Hayward and Calaveras, south of San Jose and its important Silicon Valley region) all come together. A few weeks after this map was composed, during just one day, there was an additional burst of 41 small-to-moderate quakes in that same region! Clearly some major slippage is about to occur, which will propagate more activity further up along the three fault paths themselves, running through this entire, heavily populated Bay Area region.

Looking at the Southern California map (next page), there has been growing activity for many weeks now along line segments which, curiously, make up two sort-of "triangles"—one smaller, surrounding Palm Springs (!!), lying within the larger one covering the greater Los Angeles Basin.

quake charts 3-p

Actually, it's hard to believe that nothing big has happened yet, especially considering all the man-made tamperings that have gone on in recent years to poor ol'achey, breaky Mother Earth! When things DO finally let go, the shock of this awesome release will be simply overwhelming for those who've either been napping or chose to look the other way. These are forces to be respected, not wished away as inconvenience.

<u>A TERRIFYING FAX TO ART BELL:</u> <u>CONFIRMATION OF</u> MAN-MADE EARTHOUAKES?

And speaking of earthquakes in California, let me share with you highlights of a fax which Art shared on the air during his last hour that night, after Mr. Scallion left at 3 A.M. West Coast time.

This is a most amazing and possibly confirming example of what both Commander Hatonn and Commander Soltec have been talking about for many years now—of just how carefully calculated are the various man-made earthquakes planned by the Elite crooks in high places and their puppets.

To set the stage, this was a two-page fax Art received some 6-8 weeks ago from a person who originally remained anonymous but later, in an incredible act of honesty and courage, identified himself to Art as a contract employee of USGS (the U.S. Geological Survey).

He said this fax was a **Secret Report** which had recently been decoded—that he was in the process of decoding as part of his job. Art says there are also other earthquake "prediction" documents that this mystery person has provided to him. But back to this particular shocking fax.

Art kept quiet about this fax while trying to get confirmation, comments, etc., from proper sources. Predictably, he never did get any satisfying responses back from those official agencies, such as the USGS—only some very strange reactions from his inquiries and, get this, NOT any kind of official denials, either instant or heated or anything!?!

However, Art did get a "yes, this is possible" back from one retired geologist in the Washington State area (not with USGS, but with 30 years of broad experience) who would only speak "off the record". As opposed to the usual herd of scientific cowards, at least HE was daring enough to study the data and say the fax "could easily be accurate".

So Art was just left hanging with this incredible responsibility staring him in the face and weighing on his conscience (before the April 18 event time) and, as he said over and over again about the matter, "It simply freaked me out!!!"

We all can certainly sympathize with that reaction: Do you share or not? CONTACT's policy has usually been to share—in the hope that such exposure will thwart at least the carrying out of that particular shenanigan by the crooks in high, secret places.

Now to the fax itself:

Following along from Art's narration, the fax says at the top:

"United States Geological Survey, CONFIDENTIAL, Highly Classified Memo; page 1 of 2."

Then it continues for two pages with:

"Project Black Hole, summary to date. TO: Director, National Security Administration, Washington, D.C. FROM: Director of USGS, Project Black Hole, White Sands, New Mexico. RE: Palm Springs, California event projections. EVENT DATE: Tuesday, April 18, 1995. EVENT TIME: 13:30 hours [1:30 P.M.] plus or minus 10 hours. EVENT DURATION: 3 minutes, plus or minus 1.5 minutes. EVENT COMPENDIUM MAGNITUDE: 9.8 on the Richter scale, plus or minus 0.3. EVENT EPICENTER LOCATION: 4.5 kilometers northeast of Palm Springs. EVENT EPICENTER DEPTH: 165 kilometers, plus or minus 125 kilometers. EVENT RADIUS, IMPACT MAJOR: 900 kilometers, plus or minus 60 kilometers. EVENT RADIUS, IMPACT MI-NOR: 1900 kilometers, plus or minus 250 kilometers. EVENT VERTICAL MAXIMUM DIS-PLACEMENT: 170 meters, plus or minus 15 meters. EVENT HORIZONTAL MAXIMUM DISPLACEMENT: 2.75 kilometers, plus or minus 0.35 kilometers. EVENT SURFACE FISSURE PROBABILITY: 98.75, plus or minus 0.50 percent. EVENT GEOGRAPHICAL FISSURE COV-ERAGE: 3.5 percent, plus or minus 5 percent, land mass closest to epicenter. EVENT SUR-FACE FISSURE DEPTHS: 18 kilometers, plus or minus 10 kilometers. EVENT SURFACE FIS-SURE WIDTHS: 375 meters, plus or minus 2 kilometers. EVENT S-WAVE ESTIMATE: calculations impossible given info data base. EVENT P-WAVE ESTIMATE: calculations impossible given data base. EVENT CASUALTY ESTIMATES: 0.7 million deaths, 2.3 million injuries. EVENT FEMA [Federal Emergency Management Agency] RESPONSE TIME: 21 days, plus or minus 120 days. EVENT FEMA BUDGET ESTIMATE: \$ 565 million. EVENT COST ESTIMATE: \$ 315 billion. Based on alternative recombinant mathematical models incorporating the Richter moment magnitude and Mercalli scales of measurement."

And at the end of the two-page fax are the screaming Classified Secret Document words: "Need To Know ONLY!"

Now, if we were all naive, we could try to regard this simply as a theoretical scenario that the USGS has calculated out simply as a model (even while employing a specific date) for future possible earthquakes in Southern California. Sure. And I still have that bridge for sale to any gullible buyers.

Rather, if we assume a bit more savvy about possible man-made earthquake matters, let us say Art's phone and fax lines are as heavily monitored as are those at CONTACT. It can then be readily speculated that his having this "embarrassing" information caused the crooks in high places to abort this scheduled earthquake event—just FOR NOW!

I guess the person who deserves our thanks is the daring mystery person who leaked that two-page fax to Art in the first place. Note that, if this was "Plan A", the shift was instant, by early the next morning, to "Plan B" — the Oklahoma City bombing event! Maybe originally it was to be BOTH

Plan A and Plan B as a tandem set of distractors in the larger orchestration of terrorizing events to nudge us closer to Martial law. Who knows quite what the plan is at that disgusting level of New World Order perversion.

Now, "enjoy" these following two writings from Soltec, from shortly after Los Angeles last had a major shudder in January of '94. The wisdom is remarkably appropriate RIGHT NOW! We have surely been living on borrowed time and the "interest payment" is going to shake-up all of us, one way or another.

-E. Y.

AFTER - "SHOCKS" OF THE RECENT LOS ANGELES EARTHQUAKE

Geez...talk about coming in "just under the wire" with a writing for press!

This writing by Commander Ceres Anthonious ("Toniose") Soltec, head of all geophysical activities related to planet Earth-Shan's transition, arrived after we had already completely finished putting together this week's CONTACT.

Nevertheless, it had to get included—somehow—because of its timely subject matter and further warnings. We made it.

For you genuinely concerned readers who are causing our telephones to collapse in exhausted fits of nervous ringing, we are thankful to report that ALL of the local Tehachapi "ground crew" is alive and well after the serious "wake-up" quake early this morning emanating from Los Angeles, and there has been NO real damage around here to speak of—except maybe to nerves!

Thank you for asking—and let us all say a little prayer for those in Los Angeles.

— Dr. Edwin M. Young, Editor-In-Chief

1/17/94 #1 SOLTEC

Good evening, Toniose Soltec, present in and with the Radiant Light of Holy God of Creation. Yes, it has been a bit of a stretch since last we sat to write, however, the events of this day in the Los Angeles area have prompted this scribe, Kali, to request some words to be given forth to those who are in a state of shock and confusion—for there are many in that place who are in such a state this evening.

An earthquake of magnitude 6.6 struck this morning at 4:31 A.M. Pacific Standard Time, along a small, until now unknown fault. That is, it was unknown to your scientists until this time.

However, if you ones will recall that several months ago, we wrote that many *undiscovered* smaller faults have formed beneath the Los Angeles area and these would be those which would precipitate great problems once this cycle of Earth changes got into full swing.

Welcome to 1994, chelas, and the year which will be looked back upon as the year it all began to come undone.

For months upon months we have been attempting to reach those of you who insist upon continuing to remain in these volatile areas and, in the past year, look at that which you have endured: the riots and their resultant fires, the flooding of 1992, the wild fires of 1993 and now you are going to begin a series of earthquakes and shiftings in this place.

Your planet is in the process of a cleansing at present, and that place known as Los Angeles is in dire need of the cleansing, for it is a place of much greed, lust, materialism, self-indulgent egotistical ways and unsavory deeds of every kind. You ones have not listened to the gentle nudgings and teachings which have been pouring forth for years now, so your planet is going to get your attention one way or the other. You were told that you could choose to learn your lessons either the easy way or the difficult way. It would appear that the latter has been chosen!

You have received warning upon warning and still you continue in your old ways, not wanting to have your lives interrupted for one single moment.

Well, precious ones, guess what! Your planet has other ideas, and now you are going, I fear, to suffer the consequences of your choices!

Your own scientists are now telling you ones that this earthquake of today did <u>nothing</u> to relieve the stresses which have been building up all along the San Andreas Fault; rather, it has added to the already bulging stored energy of this giant fracture.

Today, your own seismologists were warning that a GREAT EARTHQUAKE of 8.0 or greater is <u>far past</u> due in this area, and that within the next ten to fifteen years, an 8.0 or greater is also due to strike the San Francisco Bay Area.

That flurry of small earthquake activity which preceded the event of today should have been ample warning to any who have bothered to read the material which has been presented previously that a significant seismic event was in the very near future for California.

Now your scientists are scurrying to find out everything that they can about this newly discovered fault. Moreover, if they are truly thorough in their studies, they are going to discover MANY OTHER small faults that lie beneath the entire Los Angeles Basin area. These small faults have never been considered any real threat by most—yet, as we wrote in the past, THESE ARE THE ONES WHICH YOU HAD BETTER BE WATCHING, FOR THEY ARE GOING TO BE YOUR EARLY WARNING INDICATORS FOR GREATER ACTIVITY ALONG THE LARGER FAULTS.

It is not over by a long shot in this area and, if you have noted, THERE WERE ALSO earthquakes reported out of the states of Washington and Oregon this same day, as well as in Northern California. Chelas, these are indications that the Pacific Plate lurched forward a goodly amount (estimated two to three feet) and slammed into that little Juan de Fuca Plate off of the coast of Washington and Oregon. We have also written extensively on this subject in the past.

Some buildings in the immediate area of the epicenter jumped from their foundations as much as six feet one direction and then six feet in the opposite direction. You have extensive damage to your freeway systems, your power systems, your phone systems and a multitude of businesses of all sizes. Fires and floods occurred in widespread areas due to the severing of water and gas mains. This night there are well over **500,000** people without power and **many thousands** are in the streets or in public shelters or with friends and families—because either their residences are unsafe to reenter or these ones are simply fearful of returning home.

People were standing in lines to enter supermarkets to purchase water, canned goods and batteries. All these items are those which we have tried to hammer over and over again to have ready for use—for you have been told that this day was soon upon you.

Am I trying to rub salt into the open wounds by reminding you ones of all that you have been told? NO! I AM MERELY ATTEMPTING TO GET YOUR ATTENTION AND TELL YOU THAT WE HAVE NOT BEEN PLAYING GAMES WITH YOU AND WE HAVE NOT BEEN WRITING ALL THIS INFORMATION TO FRIGHTEN YOU OR TO SOUND AS DOOMSDAY PROPHETS. WE KNEW THESE EVENTS WERE COMING AND TRIED TO IMPART THE KNOWLEDGE UNTO YOU ONES SO THAT YOU WOULD BE PREPARED AGAINST THIS SORT OF THING!

I AM NOW ONLY REVIEWING THAT WHICH <u>YOU</u> HAVE PREVIOUSLY BEEN TOLD, HOP-ING THAT THERE ARE AT LEAST A FEW WHO ARE FINALLY GOING TO PAY ATTENTION TO THAT WHICH WE ARE ABOUT!

PERISH IF YOU WILL, HOWEVER, IT IS OUR DESIRE THAT AS MANY OF <u>YOU</u> SURVIVE AS POSSIBLE! THAT IS OUR TASK. THAT IS OUR MISSION: TO GET AS MANY OF YOU

THROUGH THIS ALIVE AND AS WELLAS IS POSSIBLE.

WE CANNOT, HOWEVER, BEAT YOU OVER THE HEADS. WE CAN ONLY CONTINUE FOR A SHORT WHILE TO GET YOUR ATTENTION—BUT WE CANNOT AND WILL NOT FORCE YOU ONES INTO ACTION! THAT CHOICE, DEAR ONES, MUST BE YOURS AND YOURS ALONE!

The fault that caused all the nasty trouble today is known, in your terms, as a "reverse-thrust" fault. Basically, it is a fracture where one section of land overrides another section of land in an upward thrusting motion. That is what occurred in Los Angeles today. A section of land lurched forward between two and three feet within a time period of approximately ten seconds. The other thirty to forty seconds of motion was the resultant waves of released energy which radiated out from the focal point and back again.

There have continued, throughout the day and evening, to be aftershocks from this event—at this counting, the aftershocks are in the SEVERAL HUNDREDS, with several of these in the 5.0 to 5.5 range! You can expect this same action to continue for well into the next 72 hours, or longer.

The greater problem, as we see it, is the area of the San Andreas Fault which has been in a locked-up state for many, many years. That section of the Fault was impacted today by the movement of the land, and added YET FURTHER stored energy to that locked-up segment. How much pressure can it withstand before it blows? I would say that it is just about at its maximum capacity—so stand by, IT IS NOT OVER BY A LONG SHOT!

We need to get this off the machine and get it into the works. I have nothing more to add at this time, but we will remain at standby.

PAY ATTENTION to your inner feelings, chelas, for many of you have anticipated this event. However, many of you have misinterpreted your promptings, while others have simply ignored them. <u>YOU</u> are connected to your planet in a symbiotic relationship, and that which <u>YOU</u> experience is in direct proportion to that which your planet experiences and vice versa. Do not ignore those inner promptings and nudgings—for they shall not fail you in a time of need, regardless of what that situation might be.

Toniose to standby. Salu.

CHAPTER 17

INTELLIGENCE REPORTS FROM SERGE MONAST

paste monast